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Now there were staying in Jerusalem God-fearing Jews from 
every nation under heaven.  When they heard this sound, a 
crowd came together in bewilderment, because each one heard 
them speaking in his own language.  Utterly amazed, they 
asked:  "Are not all these men who are speaking Galileans?  
Then how is it that each of us hears them in his own native 
language?  Parthians, Medes and Elamites; residents of 
Mesopotamia, Judea and Cappadocia, Pontus and Asia, Phrygia 
and Pamphylia, Egypt and the parts of Libya near Cyrene; 
visitors from Rome (both Jews and converts to Judaism); 
Cretans and Arabs--we hear them declaring the wonders of God 
in our own tongues!" 
 
 
 Acts 2:5-11 
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ABSTRACT 
 
 
 

THE EASTERN MBUM SURVEY:  AN ASSESSMENT OF THE EXTENDABILITY 
 

OF CURRENT LANGUAGE DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS 
 
 

Publication no. ______ 
 
 

Lawrence Marc Seguin, M.A. 
 

The University of Texas at Arlington, 1991 
 
 

Supervising Professor:  Frank Robbins 
 

In a nation as linguistically complex as Cameroon, where 

more than 200 languages are spoken, language developers must 

strive to make maximum use of limited human and financial 

resources by concentrating their efforts on those speech 

varieties which would be usable in as many related speech 

communities as possible. 

This thesis documents a survey conducted in early 1990 

within the Eastern Mbum group, located at the intersection of 

Cameroon, Chad, and Central African Republic.  Its goal was to 

determine whether language development projects in Karang, 

Kuo, and Nzak Mbay can be extended to five other Eastern Mbum 

communities:  Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu.  The tools 

used were lexicostatistical analysis, intelligibility testing, 
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and speaker self-reports.  This thesis details the analysis of 

the data collected and proposes a two-stage strategy for pro-

viding a written language to all Eastern Mbum speakers. 
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CHAPTER I 
 
 

INTRODUCTION 
 

The Republic of Cameroon, a nation of some eleven mil-

lion inhabitants on the west coast of central Africa, is a 

rich blend of languages, nationalities, and landscapes that 

has earned it the nickname "Africa in miniature."  From the 

Gulf of Guinea in the south to Lake Chad in the north, its 

geography offers lush equatorial forest, rolling mountains and 

deep valleys, savannah reminiscent of the film Out of Africa, 

and near-desert that announces the fringes of the Sahara. 

Research documented in Dieu and Renaud (1983) indicates 

that the people of Cameroon speak some 239 different lan-

guages, representing four of the five language families pre-

sent in Africa:  Afro-Asiatic, Nilo-Saharan, Niger-Kordofan-

ian, and Indo-European (Cameroon Pidgin English).  For years 

these indigenous languages or mother tongues (also called 

"national languages" by Cameroonian linguists, cf. Johnson 

1990:11) were overlooked in favor of English and French.  

First under the colonial administrators, then under Cameroon-

ians themselves, English and French became firmly entrenched 

as the official languages of education and government, and to 

this day a policy of official bilingualism exists whereby all 
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Cameroonians are encouraged to become fluent in both these 

languages. 

Attitudes towards the national languages have changed, 

however, and in 1985, at the congress of the Cameroon People's 

Democratic Movement (CPDM) in the city of Bamenda, both the 

party and President Paul Biya made statements in support of 

mother-tongue development.  Since then, research, though 

limited in scope, has been carried out on Cameroon's mother 

tongues through agencies of the primary government research 

institution, the Ministry of Higher Education, Computer Ser-

vices, and Scientific Research (known officially by its French 

acronym,  MESIRES).  These agencies are  the Centre for An-

thropological Research and Studies (CREA in French), and the 

Department of Linguistics and African Languages at the Univer-

sity of Yaoundé. 

From July 1988 to June 1990 I was part of the sociolin-

guistic survey team of the Société Internationale de Linguis-

tique (SIL) in Cameroon.  In conjunction with the sponsoring 

government agencies, the team's activities were centered on 

helping determine needs for language development projects 

among Cameroon's mother tongues.  Part of this broad effort 

was a linguistic and sociolinguistic survey carried out early 

in 1990 within the Eastern Mbum group of northern Cameroon, 

southwestern Chad, and northwestern CAR.  The goal of this 

survey was to assess the feasibility of expanding SIL projects 

in two Eastern Mbum varieties, Karang and Kuo, to a number of 
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other, presumed genetically related speech varieties.  These 

were Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu.  We also studied 

whether Scriptures being translated by Roman Catholic priests 

into a third variety, Nzak Mbay, could also be used by other 

Eastern Mbum speakers. 

This paper attempts to document our survey and its 

results.  In this first chapter I lay the groundwork for what 

I plan to discuss in the remaining chapters.  It is divided 

into the following sections: 

- (1.1) research considerations, including the research 

question, motivation, purpose, description of the survey, and 

definitions; 

- (1.2) background information on Cameroon, including 

general linguistic situation and policy towards mother-tongue 

literacy; 

- (1.3) background on the Eastern Mbum group, including 

demographic and geographic orientation, linguistic classifica-

tion, and language development work to date. 

1.1 Research Considerations 

1.1.1 Research Question 

The research question is:  Can literature in Karang, 

Kuo, or Nzak Mbay be used in any or all of the other five 

Eastern Mbum communities surveyed (Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, 

and Sakpu)?  From the answer to this question, what sort of 

standardization strategy may be proposed? 
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In answering the research question, I look at the fol-

lowing aspects: 

1) inherent intelligibility relationships, including 

evidences of bilingual overlay; 

2) speaker attitudes towards the use of Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay for personal literacy and in children's initial edu-

cation; 

3) bilingual proficiency in and speaker attitudes 

towards Fulfulde, the language of wider communication in the 

Eastern Mbum area.  This last aspect is dealt with only 

briefly. 

1.1.2 Motivation 

The primary motivation for this research is two-fold:  

1) to answer the research question concerning the potential 

usability of Karang, Kuo, or Nzak Mbay literature in other 

Eastern Mbum speech communities, and 2) to propose a strategy 

for providing literature to all Eastern Mbum speakers.  The 

answer to this will especially benefit those currently devel-

oping literature in these three speech varieties, as it will 

more clearly reveal the potential value of attempting to ex-

pand their projects to the surrounding communities.  It will 

also benefit those who hope to see literature development in 

the other five speech varieties. 

Furthermore, by showing how the model is applied and the 

kinds of answers and insights that can be drawn from it, I 
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hope to provide my peers, both in Cameroon and elsewhere, with 

a concrete tool for testing the feasibility of expanding ongo-

ing language-development projects to surrounding speech commu-

nities. 

1.1.3 Purpose 

The purpose of this study is to document the model (in-

cluding a description of the procedures followed) that was 

employed to answer the research question.  The same model has 

also been used, and is currently being used, for other similar 

surveys in Cameroon.  It encompasses three types of analysis:  

lexicostatistics, intelligibility testing, and self-reports.  

These are described in the following paragraphs. 

Lexicostatistics is the subject of Chapter II.  It in-

volves comparing vocabulary lists from two speech varieties 

suspected to be genetically related, and calculating a per-

centage of lexical similarity between them.  The results are 

used to determine whether or not intelligibility testing 

should be done between the speech varieties concerned. 

Intelligibility testing is discussed in Chapter III.  It 

uses tape-recorded narrative texts, as described in Casad 

(1974).  Testing was conducted for any pair of speech vari-

eties with greater than 60% lexical similarity.  The need for 

an objective test presupposes that high lexical similarity in 

itself is not sufficient evidence of the type of intelligibil-

ity that allow users of one speech variety to understand 
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complex reasonings and arguments in another variety.  In fact, 

Joseph Grimes (1988a) argues that at greater than 60% lexical 

similarity, the correlation between lexical similarity and 

intelligibility is weak.  Low similarity, on the other hand, 

does correlate with low intelligibility, and thus intelligi-

bility testing is not deemed necessary for pairs with less 

than 60% lexical similarity. 

The results should help us determine:  (1) whether or 

not inherent intelligibility (cf. definition in section 1.1.5) 

is such that Karang, Kuo, or Nzak Mbay literature can be used 

among speakers of Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu; and 

(2) whether there is an overlay of acquired intelligibility 

(cf. definition in section 1.1.5) that can be investigated at 

a later time.  The interpretation of scores is based on 

Joseph Grimes' (1988b) and Barbara Grimes' (1987a, 1988b) 

studies. 

The discussion on intelligibility assumes that oral in-

telligibility equals written intelligibility.  This does not 

always prove to be so.  As Hatfield (1991:259) points out in 

the case of German in Switzerland, written intelligibility can 

be much broader than oral intelligibility, and extend to 

groups who would hardly be understood by speakers of standard 

German.  I confirmed this in conversation with Peter Knapp, a 

linguistics student at the University of Texas at Arlington, 

who is a native speaker of a Low German dialect (personal com-

munication). 
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In this survey, however, I am dealing with preliterate 

societies.  Thus I have no choice but to apply a measure of 

oral intelligibility, and Casad's approach provides quantifi-

able data that can be compared with other data. 

Speaker self-reports form the basis for Chapters IV 

and V.  In Chapter IV, they are used to indicate those speak-

ers' abilities to understand Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay, as 

well as their attitudes towards the use of any or all of these 

speech varieties both for personal literacy and for children's 

initial education in local schools.  In Chapter V, they help 

determine the influence of Fulfulde, the language of wider 

communication in northern Cameroon, within the Eastern Mbum 

group.  I examine this issue from two standpoints:  bilingual 

proficiency in Fulfulde and the areas of social interaction in 

which Fulfulde appears to dominate. 

Two types of questionnaire were used:  an individual 

questionnaire devised by SIL and CREA (Appendix B), and a 

group questionnaire developed by Etienne Sadembouo of CREA 

(Appendix C). 

As far as intelligibility is concerned, the self-report 

data were compared with the intelligibility test results to 

discover areas of agreement or disagreement.  This comparison 

also sought to shed some light on inconclusive intelligibility 

test results.  I assumed that the intelligibility test results 

should be considered more reliable, as they are based on an 

objective test. 
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In Chapter VI I go beyond the analytical model and at-

tempt to propose a strategy for promoting the use of Karang, 

Kuo, and Nzak Mbay in those communities where their usability 

appears established.  I also endeavor to assess the potential 

for standardizing a single written form of Eastern Mbum.  This 

part of the study focuses on Cameroon; since, however, the 

Eastern Mbum group also spreads in Chad and CAR, I consider 

the potential for standardization in those countries as well. 

1.1.4 Description of the Survey 

The survey took place from January 7 to February 5, 

1990.  The two organizations involved in this endeavor were 

SIL and CREA. 

Field work took place in those communities where the 

eight aforementioned Eastern Mbum speech varieties are spoken.  

Although all eight communities have representative populations 

in Tcholliré and Touboro sub-divisions of Cameroon's North 

Province, Kuo and Nzak Mbay have sizeable populations in Chad, 

and Pana is primarily spoken in Central African Republic 

(CAR).  A map showing major towns and the villages in which 

work was conducted appears as Appendix A.  Man also has a 

strong representation in CAR.  More details on the Eastern 

Mbum group are given in section 1.3. 

At the time of the survey, two different SIL teams were 

carrying out systematic analysis of Kuo and Karang for the 

purpose of devising an orthography and producing written 
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material for each of these groups, including a translation of 

the Bible.  In addition, the Roman Catholic missions in 

Touboro (Cameroon) and Baibokoum (Chad) had produced some 

portions of Scripture, a catechism, and liturgy in Nzak Mbay 

for use in the local Catholic parishes.  There was also a 

Protestant-led language committee in Chad working on a re-

vision of the Nzak Mbay New Testament.  Apparently, there are 

differences between the Baibokoum and Touboro missions with 

respect to the orthography, with the Touboro mission using a 

long-standing modified French orthography and the Baibokoum 

mission a more linguistically oriented one (Daniel Davis, SIL, 

personal communication). 

No other Eastern Mbum speech variety is currently being 

analyzed for development as a written language. 

Certain constraints and circumstances resulted in the 

following limitations in the study: 

Although the individual sociolinguistic questionnaire 

(Appendix B) covered several other areas of interest (multi-

lingualism, ability to speak Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay, feas-

ibility of using Mbum Ngaoundéré and Fulfulde), this study is 

primarily limited to investigating how inherent intelligibil-

ity and attitudes may affect the feasibility of using Karang, 

Kuo, and Nzak Mbay literature in the Eastern Mbum communities 

surveyed.  I also briefly discuss Fulfulde influence in 

Chapter V. 
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Intelligibility testing focused only on comparing writ-

ten speech varieties (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) to unwritten 

ones (Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, Sakpu; cf. definitions in sec-

tion 1.1.5).  No attempt was made to test the three written 

speech varieties with one another or the five unwritten varie-

ties with one another. 

Owing to time constraints (four weeks for the survey to 

be conducted), the sociolinguistic study was limited to one 

representative village for each of the five unwritten speech-

variety communities.  In each community, only 20 people were 

administered the individual questionnaire, and one group of 

people was asked to take part in the group interview.  Long-

term observation of language-use patterns was not possible. 

None of the surveyors had any knowledge of the trade 

language, Fulfulde, and knowledge of any of the Eastern Mbum 

speech varieties was limited to SIL researchers Suellyn 

Glidden, who could communicate relatively easily in Kuo, and 

Daniel Davis, who had just begun learning Karang.  Communica-

tion, therefore, was primarily in French and through inter-

preters, which to an undetermined extent may have introduced 

some error into our findings. 

1.1.5 Definitions 

What follows specifies my usage of certain key terms. 

Speech variety:  For the purposes of this paper this 

will refer to the form of spoken communication used in a given 
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community and identifiable with a specific name.  This commu-

nity may encompass more than one village.  In this regard re-

ference will be made to written speech varieties (Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay) and unwritten speech varieties (Man, Mbere, 

Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu.) 

Inherent intelligibility:  Refers to "that special case 

of intelligibility which is the theoretical degree of under-

standing between dialects whose speakers have had no contact" 

(G. Simons 1983:3). 

Acquired intelligibility or bilingual overlay:  Refers 

to the degree of understanding of another speech variety which 

comes through contact with it over time.  The other speech 

variety may or may not be linguistically related.  Generally 

speaking, this ability, also known as bilingualism, varies 

greatly from one person to another (J. Grimes 1988a:19). 

Both inherent and acquired intelligibility can be de-

fined in terms of adequate, marginal, or inadequate intelli-

gibility, defined as follows: 

Adequate intelligibility:  Speakers of a speech variety 

A are said to have adequate intelligibility of another speech 

variety B when they can understand complex arguments and 

reasonings in B such as those found in hortatory, expository, 

and explanatory discourse (B. Grimes 1987a:19-20).  They would 

thus be able to use literature written in B in a manner ap-

proximating the effectiveness it would have for speakers of B. 
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Marginal intelligibility:  This is deemed present when 

the ability of speakers of A to understand B is limited.  

Simple discourse such as narrative is easy to understand, but 

there are gaps in understanding more complex discourse.  These 

gaps may affect the ability to effectively use written materi-

als in speech variety B.  Barbara Grimes (1987a:19) writes: 
 
 

. . . there is a marginal area in which the mind cannot 
fill in sufficiently well or rapidly enough to understand 
the relationships between the parts it can understand, 
even when it can do that with most narratives, which are 
easier to understand. 

 

Marginal intelligibility has been documented among some Campa 

dialects of Peru as well as among some Zapotecan dialects of 

Mexico.  In these cases, speakers of one dialect are reported 

to understand narrative discourse in another dialect, but not 

hortatory, expository, or explanatory discourse in that other 

dialect (cf. B. Grimes 1988b:58). 

Inadequate intelligibility:  Refers to the inability of 

speakers of A to understand B beyond a basic level, if at all. 

Thus written literature in B would not be considered usable 

among speakers of A, barring a significant level of bilingual 

proficiency in B (B. Grimes 1987a:19-20; J. Grimes 1988a:21). 

Varieties (dialects) of the same language:  Refers to 

two or more speech varieties that are sufficiently similar 

that there is adequate inherent intelligibility among them, 
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and the same written materials can be used for both communi-

ties. 

Distinct languages:  Will refer to two or more speech 

varieties whose differences are such that there is inadequate 

or marginal inherent intelligibility among them.  Separate 

literatures may therefore have to be devised for each. 

Standardization:  For this I will be using the defini-

tion proposed by Hatfield (1991:252-3):  "The development of a 

written form of a language which covers as broad a grouping of 

dialects of that language as possible and which still may be 

comprehensible to its speakers." 

1.2 Background Information on Cameroon 

1.2.1 General Linguistic Situation 

The linguistic situation in Cameroon is highly complex.  

Citing Dieu and Renaud (1983), Dunnigan (1990:20) reports that 

of the 239 languages spoken in the country, 67 have a written 

tradition, as evidenced by the existence of Bibles, cate-

chisms, poems, stories, collections of proverbs, songs, local 

newspapers, or other documents.  Twenty-one languages are 

standardized or in a working phase of standardization, and 53 

others have some standardization activity currently in prog-

ress.  Twenty-one others are cited as likely to be standard-

ized.  (In Dieu and Renaud, not all languages considered stan-

dardized or in the process of standardization are defined as 

having a written tradition, and not all languages classified 
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as having a written tradition are considered standardized or 

in the process of standardization.) 

1.2.2 Policy towards Mother-Tongue Literacy 

According to Dunnigan (1990:16), since French Cameroun's 

independence and its subsequent unification with the British 

Cameroons in 1961, the Cameroonian government has been promot-

ing a policy of official French and English bilingualism in 

the formal education system.  This policy's goal is to ensure 

that "each student would acquire fluency in both of the 

nation's two official languages" (1990:16). 

As far as mother-tongue development and literacy are 

concerned, however, Dunnigan (1990:24) describes the govern-

ment's policy as being "somewhat ambiguous".  Statements in 

support of mother-tongue development have been made by the 

government, but actions in this regard have been limited.  No 

commitment has been made on the use of mother tongues for mass 

information and literacy. 

Nevertheless, as Dunnigan goes on to say (1990:26), 

research is being carried out on Cameroon's mother tongues 

through agencies of the primary government research institu-

tion, MESIRES.  The primary project related to mother tongue 

literacy is the Operational Research Project in the Teaching 

of Languages in Cameroon, or PROPELCA in French.  Its aim is 

to "provide a workable model for the use of mother tongues in 

education and concrete evidence about its advantages over a 
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purely bilingual system" (Dunnigan 1990:28).  As of 1989 ex-

perimental PROPELCA programs were under way in eleven schools 

in four languages:  Ewondo (spoken in Central Province), Duala 

(spoken in Littoral Province), Lamnso' (spoken in Northwest 

Province), and Fe'efe'e (spoken in West Province).  The PRO-

PELCA project involves not only faculty from the university 

but also personnel from SIL and from both Catholic and Protes-

tant institutions. 

1.3 Background Information on the Eastern Mbum Group 

1.3.1 Demographic and Geographic Orientation 

The Eastern Mbum group spreads across a rather large 

geographic area (Appendix A).  Its northern border reaches 

roughly from the town of Tcholliré, east across the border of 

Chad, and into Baibokoum sub-division.  From this line it goes 

south as far as the southern road from Ngaoundéré to Touboro 

in Cameroon, and southeast into southern Chad and northwestern 

CAR.  There are also migrant communities in and around the 

major cities of Ngaoundéré and Garoua in Cameroon, and Moundou 

in Chad.  Population estimates are necessarily very rough, 

since the figures from Cameroon's 1987 census do not include 

reference to ethnic affiliation, and verifiable figures are 

not available for Chad and CAR.  Best estimates from Ubels 

(1988) combine with figures from Barbara Grimes (1988a) to set 

the total population of the group, including speakers of 

speech varieties not directly tested in this survey, at ap-
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proximately 200,000.  The estimated total for the eight speech 

varieties directly surveyed is 100,000, divided as follows:  

Karang 10,000; Mbum (encompassing Mbum Ngaoundéré, Mbere, 

Gbete, and Nzak Mbay) 38,600; Sakpu (including Ngomi) 7,000; 

and Pana (including communities in CAR) 40,000.  Man is not 

listed. 

Access to the area is generally good; the system of dirt 

roads is graded annually, and travel is difficult only during 

a few months of the rainy season (July to September).  A very 

good paved road runs from Ngaoundéré north towards Garoua and 

beyond.  The exit onto the dirt road to Tcholliré intersects 

this main highway at Guidjiba, about two hours' drive from 

Ngaoundéré.  From here to the heart of the Eastern Mbum area 

is another four-hour drive under normal conditions. 

The area is primarily arboreal savanna, tending to herb-

aceous savanna toward the north.  The soil is very fertile in 

most regions, and agriculture has become the way of life of 

most of the inhabitants, although the Mbum people were gener-

ally semi-nomadic hunter-gatherers around the turn of the cen-

tury, only beginning to settle along newly-built roads in the 

1930s and 1940s. 

These peoples were among the many groups of northern 

Cameroon who were subjugated by the southward sweeps of the 

Muslim Fulani around the turn of the century.  Most Mbum clan 

groups adopted an informal policy of passive resistance toward 

their conquerors, preferring to satisfy the minimum the 
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laamido (Muslim paramount chief) required of his subjects.  In 

this way, they have retained to a significant degree their 

cultural and linguistic identities across the years since the 

first conquests. 

1.3.2 Linguistic Classification 

Following Greenberg's (1955) classification, the Eastern 

Mbum group is Niger-Congo, Adamawa-Ubangi, Adamawa, Group 6.  

This classification has been further developed by several 

linguists, but Boyd (1974) has developed the most thorough 

subclassification of Group 6.  His classification has been 

further modified by Ubels and Ubels (1980) and again by Dieu 

and Renaud (1983).  Unfortunately, these classifications do 

not agree.  In addition, many of the available word lists for 

the speech varieties of the group were, for one reason or 

another, untrustworthy.  In fact, very little detailed lin-

guistic information is available on these speech varieties, 

with the exception of Karang (Ubels and Ubels 1980), Kuo 

(Glidden 1984), and Mbum (Hagège 1970).  Word lists and terse 

grammatical statements frequently conflict, and completely 

erroneous information abounds. 

For the purpose of establishing a beginning point for 

determining which speech varieties to test, the survey team 

decided to follow the classification suggested by Ubels and 

Ubels (1980:5).  This decision stemmed primarily from the 

Ubelses' ten years of experience working in the area, a record 
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that could not be matched by any of the other sources.  Though 

the phonological description from which the classification is 

drawn was written in 1980, personal communication with the 

Ubelses prior to the survey indicated that they saw no reason 

to modify it based on existing information. 

The suggested classification of group 6 was as follows: 
 
 
I. Adamawa Group 6 
   A. Western 
      1. Pam/Mono, Mundang 
   2. Dama, Galke/Pormi, Kali (Kari) 
 
   B. Eastern 
   1. Mbum (Ngaoundéré), Man, Mbere, Kpere 
   2. a. Sakpu, Kuo 
  b. Karang, Nzak Mbay, Pana, Ngoumi, Kare 
 

Known speech varieties left unclassified were Dek, Mbum 

Mbay, Tupuri, Pondo, Gonge, and Tale.  The survey team did not 

work on these particular speech varieties and have no plans to 

work on them in the immediate future. 

1.3.3 Language Development Work to Date 

Karang 

According to Davis (1989), an SIL research team began 

work in Karang in 1978 at the request of the Evangelical 

Lutheran Church in Cameroon (or EELC in French).  Research was 

centered in the village of Sorombéo, the geographic center of 

the Karang home area. 
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The following types of material have been produced in 

Karang:  post-primers, primers, a provisional dictionary, 

health and nutrition books, prayer and song books, substantial 

first-draft portions of the New Testament, an adaptation of 

the Christmas and Easter stories, and the Gospel of Luke.  A 

comparative study of Karang and Kuo has also been produced. 

Kuo 

An SIL team began work in the village of Ndol, Chad, in 

around 1983 following repeated requests from the Kuo-speaking 

community.  Their desire to see a project of their own started 

was partly in response to the Karang project already under way 

(Edward Ubels, personal communication). 

The following types of material have been produced in 

Kuo:  primers, an alphabet book, an alphabet chart, calendars, 

daybooks, health booklets, a hymn book, substantial first-

draft portions of the New Testaments.  The Gospels of Mark and 

Luke, 1 Thessalonians, and Philemon have been published.  

Various linguistic descriptions have also been produced 

(phonology, verbal system description, comparative study of 

Kuo and Karang). 

Nzak Mbay 

According to Daniel Davis (personal communication), in 

the 1940s and 1950s a New Testament translation was done by 

people without linguistic training.  In the last 20 to 30 

years, Roman Catholic priests from Europe working in Touboro, 
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Cameroon and Baibokoum, Chad have produced some new portions 

of Scripture in Nzak Mbay, as well as a catechism and liturgy.  

Suellyn Glidden also reports that Chadian Protestants have 

been working on revising a past New Testament translation 

(personal communication).  Their committee includes some Roman 

Catholic members, although not the European priests. 

The Touboro and Baibokoum missions disagree on orthogra-

phy and translation style in the New Testaments they are pre-

paring.  The priest in Baibokoum has received some SIL help in 

his translation work, and Glidden expects his New Testament to 

be produced in the near future.  It will be based on the or-

thography in use in Cameroon.  Davis considers it unlikely 

that a harmonization of efforts between the two missions will 

soon be achieved.  As things now stand, it appears that Nzak 

Mbay will have three New Testaments. 
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CHAPTER II 
 
 

LEXICOSTATISTIC ANALYSIS 
 

After identifying the Eastern Mbum speech varieties, the 

survey team carried out lexicostatistic analysis of identical 

vocabulary lists from each of these.  The purpose of this 

analysis was to calculate percentages of lexical similarity 

among all the speech varieties concerned and ascertain which 

ones should be candidates for intelligibility testing with 

Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay. 

The following topics are discussed in this chapter: 

- (2.1) the diachronic versus the synchronic perspective 

in lexicostatistic analysis, with emphasis on the synchronic 

perspective; 

- (2.2) the relationship between lexical similarity and 

intelligibility; 

- (2.3) the use of lexicostatistics as a screen for 

determining which speech-variety pairs require intelligibility 

testing; 

- (2.4) the analysis of the Eastern Mbum word lists, 

including (i) how lexically similar items were determined; 

(ii) the collection and analysis of the word lists; (iii) the 

results of the analysis; and (iv) my conclusions as to which 

pairs required intelligibility testing;- (2.5) a brief look at 
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the revision of the initial word list analysis using Wimbish's 

(1989) WORDSURV program. 

2.1 Diachronic versus Synchronic Perspective 

Gary Simons (1977:11) writes that lexicostatistic anal-

ysis can be done from a diachronic or a synchronic perspec-

tive, and the approach used will affect how the researcher 

ultimately carries out his analysis and interprets its re-

sults.  This distinction was first discussed and contrasted by 

Saussure (1959:81,90). 

The diachronic approach is used to learn something about 

the genetic classification of the speech varieties studied, or 

infer something about the origins and early movements of a 

group of people.  In word-list analysis, it entails the his-

torical reconstruction of a parent or proto-form through the 

investigation of regular sound correspondences between lists 

of vocabulary items from presumed genetically related speech 

varieties. 

The synchronic perspective, on the other hand, views a 

language as it exists in one point in time.  Broadly speaking, 

this is the approach used when the linguist is looking at the 

effect of social factors on communication between speech com-

munities, or at the degree of communication possible between 

them.  In lexicostatistics, the synchronic approach can be 

used in attempting to measure how well groups could be 

expected to communicate with one another, based on the degree 
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of lexical similarity between their respective speech varie-

ties. 

Since my interest in this study is to measure potential 

communication among Eastern Mbum speech communities and not to 

attempt any historical reconstruction of a "proto-Eastern 

Mbum," I approach the lexicostatistic analysis from a syn-

chronic perspective. 

2.2 Lexical Similarity/Intelligibility Relationship 

Gary Simons (1983:69-99) compares the results of lexical 

similarity analysis with those of intelligibility testing in 

ten surveys from around the world, conducted in Ethiopia, 

Uganda, Papua New Guinea, the Polynesian islands, Mexico, 

Canada, and the U.S.  In his study intelligibility is measured 

by the mean score of all those who took an intelligibility 

test in a given speech community.  The score may reflect in-

herent or acquired intelligibility.  He plots the results on a 

graph correlating lexical similarity and intelligibility test 

percentages, and draws in a line that reflects the trend 

(1983:91).  Upon inspection of this trend line he concludes 

that "above 60% similarity, intelligibility steadily rises, 

(and) below 60% the intelligibility fluctuates and shows no 

steady trend" (1983:90).  He thus implies that above 60% 

lexical similarity, the higher the lexical similarity percent-

age is, the higher intelligibility will be. 
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Barbara Grimes (1988b:46), however, points out that for 

any one point on Simons' trend line above 60% lexical similar-

ity, there is a range of intelligibility possible.  She shows 

that at 80% similarity, intelligibility scores range from 30% 

to 79%; at 70% similarity, from 9% to 79%; and at 60% similar-

ity, from 0% to 67%.  Thus no clear pattern seems to emerge 

whereby one can predict intelligibility solely from a lexical 

similarity percentage. 

Joseph Grimes (1988a) more formally demonstrates this 

apparently weak correlation between lexical similarity and 

intelligibility in his study of 55 speech-variety pairs in the 

Philippines.  Between varieties with greater than 60% lexical 

similarity, intelligibility scores range from 31% to 98% 

(1988a:21).  His explanation for this weak correlation is that 

factors other than lexical similarity alone must be taken into 

account in measuring intelligibility.  These include syntac-

tic, morphological, and semantic differences between the 

speech varieties being compared--differences that are not nor-

mally factored into word lists and shared vocabulary counts.  

There is, however, no easy way to measure such differences. 

2.3 Lexicostatistics as a Screen for Intelligibility Testing 

In spite of the weak correlation between lexical simi-

larity and intelligibility, it appears that lexicostatistics 

is not without merit in efforts aimed at measuring intelligi-

bility.  As Barbara Grimes (1988b:47) writes: 
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Word list comparisons can give at least an initial indica-
tion of relationships, providing an indication of which 
languages probably do not need intelligibility testing 
(below 60% lexical similarity) and which ones do (above 
60%). 

 

Lexicostatistics thus has a screening function, separat-

ing those pairs of speech varieties requiring intelligibility 

testing from those that do not.  Referring back to Joseph 

Grimes' and Gary Simons' studies, when lexical similarity is 

less than 60%, inherent intelligibility, though variable, does 

not exceed 75%, the threshold level below which intelligibil-

ity is considered inadequate for using literature written in 

another speech variety (cf. section 3.3.1); intelligibility 

testing is unnecessary in that case because intelligibility 

doubtless will be inadequate.  When lexical similarity is 

greater than 60%, however, inherent intelligibility can be 

greater or less than 75%.  Consequently, testing will be re-

quired as greater than 60% similarity still does not distin-

guish inadequate intelligibility (i.e. less than 75%) from 

marginal and adequate intelligibility (i.e. greater than 75%). 

The above are the criteria I applied to the analysis of 

the Eastern Mbum word lists for the purpose of determining 

which speech varieties should be candidates for intelligibil-

ity testing with Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay. 
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2.4 Analysis of Eastern Mbum Lists 

2.4.1 Determination of Lexically Similar Items 

In the synchronic approach, lexically similar items, 

which can also be referred to as apparent cognates, are deter-

mined through the inspection method, involving the lining up 

and comparison of phonetic segments in order to find similari-

ties or differences.  This is in contrast to the comparative 

method used in the diachronic approach.  The comparative 

method's aim is to find regular sound correspondences between 

forms with the same meaning so as to reconstruct a proto-form.  

The comparative method is described by Gudschinsky (1956). 

As far as the inspection method is concerned, Sanders 

(1977:34) lists several ways of determining whether two items 

can be considered apparent cognates.  Two of the authors he 

cites, McElhanon (1967) and Z'graggen (1971), consider 50% 

phonetic similarity between two lexical items as indicating 

that they are cognates.  Z'graggen, however, places greater 

emphasis on consonant agreement than vowel agreement, as 

vowels may tend to be more variable in pronunciation and are 

often more difficult to hear in elicitation (1971:6). 

Another researcher cited by Sanders, Dutton (1973), con-

siders two forms cognate if their sounds differ from one an-

other in no more than one of the following respects:  for 

consonants, point and manner of articulation; and for vowels, 

tongue height and forward and back position.  He ignores such 
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"minor differences" as prenasalization and devoicing (1973: 

420), and counts the absence of a sound as a difference. 

Deibler and Trefry (1963) set up a scale of points and 

assign a value, ranging from 0 to 4, to a given pair of items 

depending on the degree of similarity.  In this system, an 

exact equivalence (no phonemes different) is worth 4 points; 

one phoneme different, 3 points; two phonemes different, 

2 points; and 3 or more phonemes different, 1 point.  Non-

cognates receive zero points.  The lexical similarity per-

centage is calculated by totaling the number of points and 

dividing the result by the maximum number of points possible, 

i.e. the number of pairs compared times 4 points per pair. 

The Eastern Mbum survey team used a system similar to 

Dutton's for identifying apparent cognates.  To his list of 

minor differences were added:  fricatives versus stops; frica-

tives versus affricates; stops versus double stops; implosive 

stops versus stops with egressive lung air (there were no 

glottalized sounds); and semi-vowels versus vowels. 

Sanders considers Dutton's method "one of the most lib-

eral" ones in use (1977:34).  The approach used in the Eastern 

Mbum survey appears even more liberal than Dutton's.  However, 

being too liberal and overestimating lexical similarity is not 

a problem if the goal is to determine candidates for intelli-

gibility testing.  Overestimating similarity may result in 

testing intelligibility between more pairs than perhaps would 
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be needed.  On the other hand, by underestimating similarity 

one may fail to test pairs that actually have adequate intel-

ligibility. 

2.4.2 Collection and Analysis of the Word Lists 

A list of Eastern Mbum speech varieties to collect word 

lists for was taken from Ubels and Ubels (1980, cf. section 

1.3.2).  These were Kpere, Karang, Kare, Kuo, Man, Mbere, Mbum 

Ngaoundéré, Ngomi, Nzak Mbay, Pana, and Sakpu.  Two Western 

Mbum speech varieties, Dama and Mundang, were also included. 

The starting point for the lexicostatistical analysis 

was CREA's 120-item list.  A copy of this list, as adapted by 

SIL's Survey Department, appears as Appendix D.  This list 

meets the government of Cameroon's need for standardizing and 

harmonizing word lists collected in Cameroonian languages. 

The survey team did lexicostatistic analysis prior to 

its departure for northern Cameroon.  First of all, various 

members of the team filled out word lists for all but Kpere, 

primarily from published sources available in the CREA ar-

chives in Yaoundé as well as at the SIL library (e.g. as Boyd 

1974).  Thus we did not include Kpere in this initial analy-

sis.  No list was collected on the field either because of the 

distance of the Kpere region from the survey area. 

One of the surveyors was in charge of the analysis.  He 

began by making a chart with the speech-variety names forming 

column heads; the vocabulary items (in French) were listed 
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down the left side.  He then filled in this chart with the 

forms from the word lists. 

The analyst grouped the items together into sets of 

apparent cognates, as follows:  Starting with the first row on 

the chart, he labeled the first item in that row with the 

number "1."  He then examined the rest of the row and assigned 

the same label to whatever items he judged to be apparent cog-

nates with that first item, based on Dutton's modified method.  

If all the items were apparent cognates, then all were labeled 

with the number "1."  If not all the items could be assigned 

to set "1," the analyst returned to the first unassigned item 

in the row and labeled it "2."  He assigned the same label "2" 

to those items he considered to be apparent cognates with the 

first item labeled "2."  If after the assigning of items to 

set "2" some unassigned items remained, the analyst returned 

to the first unassigned item in the row and labeled it "3."  

This process continued until all the items in the row were 

labeled.  Terms for which a form was not elicited were labeled 

"0." 

After processing the first row, the analyst worked on 

the second row, labeling the first item in that row "1."  This 

same procedure was repeated for each row until all the terms 

in the chart belonged to a numbered set. 

The result was a matrix that resembles what follows: 
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                          Speech variety name 

           Sakpu  Karang  Pana  Man  Kuo  Nzak Mbay etc. 
dog          1       1      2    1    1       3 
cat          1       2      2    2    1       1 
foot         1       2      1    3    3       2 

           etc. 
 
 

The analyst then entered the final matrix into a com-

puter program called LEXISTAT, developed by Thilo Schadeberg 

(date unknown).  It allows for the rapid calculation of lexi-

cal similarity percentages after input of similarity judg-

ments.  Owing to the nature of LEXISTAT the analyst's deci-

sions concerning the similarity of items were binary in nature 

and not based on a scale of similarity, such as that suggested 

by Deibler and Trefry (1963). 

LEXISTAT computed the percentages of lexical similarity 

from the similarity matrix entered. 

2.4.3 Results of the Analysis 

Table 1 shows the results of the LEXISTAT analysis.  The 

different speech varieties are listed in alphabetical order, 

and the columns and rows showing the relationships with Kar-

ang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay ("Nz. Mbay" in the table) are high-

lighted in bold type.  "Mbum N'déré" refers to Mbum Ngaoun-

déré.  From the figures given, candidates for intelligibility 

testing with Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay can be determined 

(i.e. where lexical similarity is 60% or more). 
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Table 1.--Lexical similarity of Eastern Mbum speech varieties 
(percent) 

 
 DAM KAR KRE KUO MAN MBE MBU MUN NGO NZA PAN SAK 
+Dama (DAM)   - 
Karang (KAR)  42   - 
Kare (KRE)  48  90   - 
Kuo (KUO)  46  70  89   - 
Man (MAN)   *  66  84  50   - 
Mbere (MBE)  38  72  87  54  77   - 
Mbum  
  N'déré (MBU)  29  63  65  49  63  73   - 
+Mundang  44  32  58  41   *  31  28   - 
Ngomi (NGO)  42  90  96  69  73  88  71  35   - 
Nz. Mbay (NZA)  36  76  93  61  79  78  56  28  90   - 
Pana (PAN)  37  72  94  59  74  80  61  31  81  86   - 
Sakpu (SAK)  44  82  90  83  66  74  64  38  88  80  73   - 
 
* - figure not available 
+ - classified by Ubels and Ubels (1980) as Western Mbum 
 
 

Table 1 also shows that Dama and Mundang stand apart 

from the others because they have considerably less than 60% 

lexical similarity with all the other varieties (except for 

Kare/Mundang, at 58%).  This supports their classification as 

distinct from Eastern Mbum and precluded further testing of 

them. 

2.4.4 Choice of Candidates for Intelligibility Testing 

The team initially planned to undertake intelligibility 

testing as follows: 
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Karang  and Sakpu (82% lexical similarity) 
   Mbere (72%) 
   Ngomi (90%) 
   Pana (72%) 
   Man (66%) 
   Kare (90%) 
 
Kuo   and Sakpu (83%) 
   Mbere (54%) 
   Ngomi (69%) 
   Pana (59%) 
   Kare (89%) 
 
Nzak Mbay and Sakpu (80%) 
   Mbere (78%) 
   Ngomi (90%) 
   Pana (86%) 
   Man (79%) 
   Kare (93%) 
 

The 50% similarity between Kuo and Man (cf. Table 1) 

seemingly obviated the need for intelligibility testing.  A 

later refinement of the analysis brought the lexical similar-

ity percentage above the 60% threshold level (cf. section 

2.5). 

Even though Kuo had less than 60% lexical similarity 

with both Mbere and Pana, we carried out intelligibility test-

ing anyway to follow through on an interest SIL researchers 

working in the Kuo area had expressed in having intelligibil-

ity measured with these two other varieties. 

By contrast, testing was not done with Kare as all Kare-

speaking villages are in CAR, and the survey team had not 

obtained permission to enter that country.  Testing should be 

carried out at a later time, however. 
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The survey team also decided not to do testing of Mbum 

Ngaoundéré at this time because of the distance of the Mbum 

Ngaoundéré-speaking area from the rest of the Eastern Mbum 

area. 

2.5 WORDSURV Analysis 

LEXISTAT's design does not allow word lists to be en-

tered into a computer database.  Only the similarity matrix 

can be entered.  Since SIL's survey department wished to have 

the Eastern Mbum word lists available on a computer database, 

upon the team's return from the survey the desired database 

was created using Wimbish's (1989) WORDSURV program. 

At this time researcher Davis, who had been studying 

Karang for the past 18 months, refined the previous decisions 

concerning apparent cognates by purging the database of 

Eastern Mbum forms whose meanings did not match those of the 

glosses they were initially associated with.  This resulted in 

higher lexical similarity percentages.  Three pairs initially 

below the 60% threshold for intelligibility testing rose above 

this threshold.  These were Kuo and Mbere, at 66%; Kuo and 

Pana, at 70%; and Kuo and Man, at 69%. 

These new figures provided not only theoretical but also 

practical grounds for the original decision to test Kuo versus 

Mbere and Pana.  Furthermore, future intelligibility testing 

of Kuo and Man should now be considered. 
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CHAPTER III 
 
 

INTELLIGIBILITY TESTING 
 

This chapter presents the results of the intelligibility 

testing for those speech varieties identified in Chapter II 

for that purpose. 

Although my primary focus is on inherent intelligibility 

relationships, the type of testing discussed in this chapter 

will also be applied to making certain hypotheses on possible 

bilingualism in Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay among unwritten-

variety speakers. 

This chapter is divided into five sections, as follows: 

- (3.1) a brief historical background to the intelligi-

bility test used; 

- (3.2) a description of the test, including the princi-

ple behind it, preparation and administration of the test 

tapes, composition of the test, scoring of results, the sample 

tested, the criterion for testing a pair of speech varieties 

in both directions, and a brief evaluation of the method; 

- (3.3) the interpretation of the scores for determining 

the adequacy of intelligibility and the presence of acquired 

intelligibility on top of inherent intelligibility; 
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- (3.4) the test results, including a discussion of the 

individual pairs tested; 

- (3.5) conclusions. 

3.1 Historical Background 

Voegelin and Harris (1951) first proposed the use of 

tape-recorded narrative texts for testing intelligibility 

between presumed related speech varieties.  It was one of four 

methods they had suggested for determining dialect and lan-

guage affiliation, the other three being: (1) "counting same-

nesses" (counting phonetic, phonemic, morphemic, or other 

linguistic similarities); (2) the "structural status method" 

(comparing structures that have persisted over time, such as 

noun prefixes and adjective and verb class prefixes, although 

the two speech varieties may share little phonologically or 

morphologically); and (3) "asking the informant" (asking 

speakers for their perception of dialect differences). 

During the 1950s several other researchers carried out 

intelligibility testing within various American Indian lan-

guage families for the purpose of clarifying linguistic rela-

tionships.  These families included Iroquois communities in 

Ontario and New York (Hickerson, Turner, Hickerson 1952); 

Algonquian communities in Oklahoma and Michigan (Pierce 1952); 

and Yuman communities in California and Arizona (Biggs 1957). 

In the early 1960s John Crawford, a linguist working in 

Mexico, began adapting the methods of intelligibility testing 
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to determine not linguistic classifications but rather how 

widely a speech variety could be used in literature and 

education programs among speakers of related varieties.  The 

methods were extensively developed by Eugene Casad in his book 

Dialect Intelligibility Testing (1974).  His approach is still 

in widespread use within SIL worldwide and forms part of the 

procedure used in the Eastern Mbum survey for determining 

whether Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay literature can be used in 

the other Eastern Mbum communities surveyed. 

3.2 Description of the Test 

3.2.1 Principle of the Test 

A speaker of a speech variety A listens to a story 

recorded in speech variety B.  According to Casad's guidelines 

(1974:11), autobiographical material of unpredictable content 

to the test-takers is used to construct the test tapes.  Ob-

taining a story of this type is accomplished by having the 

story-teller relate an amusing, exciting, or out-of-the-ordin-

ary incident from his life.  Myth or ritual texts are not used 

because they are generally well enough known that their con-

tent can be guessed even if only a few words are recognized 

(Hickerson, Turner, Hickerson 1952:7). 

The story is interspersed with ten to twelve simple 

questions (who, what, where, why, or how questions) asked in 

speech variety A.  Each question refers back to a piece of 

information explicitly given just prior to the question.  A 
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correct answer is awarded one point, and an incorrect one no 

points.  Half-points are also awarded, according to the 

tester's judgment. 

3.2.2 Preparation and Administration of the Eastern Mbum Test 
Tapes 

Upon arriving in the Eastern Mbum area, the survey team 

made an initial visit to a representative village in each of 

the eight speech-variety communities and prepared the test 

tapes. 

The next step was to test intelligibility of the unwrit-

ten varieties (Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu) among 

speakers of the written varieties (Karang, Kuo, and Nzak 

Mbay).  For any pair where a mean intelligibility score of 60% 

(allowing a few percentage points' leeway for possible error) 

or greater was obtained on the unwritten-variety test, testing 

was done in the other direction, i.e. written-variety intelli-

gibility was tested among unwritten-variety speakers.  I dis-

cuss the basis for choosing this 60% cut-off point in section 

3.2.6. 

3.2.3 Composition of the Test 

The intelligibility test consisted of three parts:  

(1) an introductory test; (2) a hometown test; and (3) a set 

of reference-point tests. 

The introductory test was designed to accustom the test-

taker to the test procedure.  It started with a brief explana-
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tion in the local speech variety of who the researchers were, 

what the goal of their research was, and what they expected of 

the test-taker.  Then followed the test itself, a 30-second 

text in the local speech variety interspersed with four or 

five questions in the same local speech variety.  After each 

question the tester stopped the tape recorder and asked  the 

test-taker to answer the question.  The correctness of his 

answer was recorded in a notebook. 

The hometown test was then administered.  It consisted 

of a longer narrative, 3-1/2 to 5 minutes in length, contain-

ing from ten to twelve questions on its content.  As with the 

introductory test, everything in the hometown test was in the 

local speech variety.  The aim of this test was to determine 

the test-taker's ability to continue with the test.  If his 

score was less than 80%, he was judged unsuitable to continue 

with the test because of some factor affecting his perfor-

mance, such as nervousness, lack of mental agility, or unco-

operativeness (cf. Casad 1974:24). 

The reference-point tests consisted of one tape for each 

of the speech varieties for which intelligibility was being 

measured.  Each tape consisted of a narrative of 3-1/2 to 5 

minutes' length, with ten to twelve questions on its content.  

The questions were asked in the local speech variety.  What 

the test-taker heard, therefore, was alternating portions of 
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the narrative in the speech variety being tested and the test 

questions in his own local speech variety. 

3.2.4 Scoring of Results 

The tester totaled the number of correct points for each 

test-taker.  Later the individual scores for all the test-

takers were added up and a mean score calculated for each 

speech variety being tested in a given community.  This figure 

was converted into a percentage that became the mean intelli-

gibility score for that speech variety.  The standard devia-

tion of the scores was also calculated and expressed in per-

centage terms.  The interpretation of these figures is more 

fully discussed in section 3.3. 

3.2.5 Sample Tested 

According to Barbara Grimes (1987a:14), ten people 

comprise a sufficient sample for a test aimed at measuring 

inherent intelligibility, provided they have not had prior 

contact with the speech variety being tested.  Therefore, to 

ensure an adequate sample, each test-taker was asked before 

the test what his home village was, where his parents were 

from, and if he had ever lived in areas where the speech 

varieties being tested were spoken. 

The test sample consisted of schoolchildren enrolled in 

primary school levels Cours moyen 1 and Cours moyen 2 (corres-

ponding roughly to Grades 5 and 6 in the U.S. school system).  
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The survey team found several advantages to testing this 

group:  First, they are still at an age where they are un-

likely to have had much contact with other groups as a result 

of traveling outside their own language area.  (Daniel Davis 

(personal communication), who began work in the Karang area in 

1988, felt this was a valid assumption for the Eastern Mbum 

area, although this may not be so in other parts of Cameroon.)  

Second, the idea of taking a test is not new to them and, as a 

result, they quickly catch on to what is expected of them.  

Even very nervous schoolchildren can perform sufficiently well 

on their hometown test to continue with the reference-point 

tests, whereas their unschooled counterparts often experience 

great difficulty.  Third, school children are operating under 

an authority structure that compels them to take the test, 

which simply makes it easier for the researchers to find the 

subjects they need. 

This approach would not be appropriate if the speech 

variety being tested was used as the language of instruction 

in the schools, as the goal is to test people with no prior 

exposure. 

If the children tested truly have had no prior exposure 

to the speech varieties being tested, their mean intelligibil-

ity scores should be an indication of inherent intelligibil-

ity.  In spite of the team's best efforts to screen such 
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individuals out, however, some with previous contact may have 

been tested. 

In two of the communities surveyed (Sorombéo among the 

Karang, and Gay Touklou among the Mbere), some children who 

did not go to school were also tested.  In Sorombéo, eight 

Karang-speaking children who were not schoolchildren were 

tested because, due to the principal's absence, the survey 

team could not immediately begin work in the local primary 

school.  Testing moved into the school after the headmaster 

returned and granted permission for the team to work there. 

Among the Mbere, testing began with children who did not 

go to school because there was no public school anywhere in 

the Mbere-speaking area.  However, after a day and a half of 

work only three children had been tested, and a more amenable 

setting was required.  The result was the decision to move 

testing outside the Mbere area, to a primary school in Ngoumi 

village where Mbere-speaking children were in attendance.  

Seven Mbere-speaking children were tested there.  Testing 

outside the language area may have introduced some skewing 

into the results, depending on the extent to which the Mbere-

speaking children tested had learned Ngomi, the main language 

of Ngoumi village, and the similarity of Ngomi to Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay. 



42 

 

3.2.6 Criterion for Testing a Pair in Both Directions 

I mentioned that if, for a given pair of speech vari-

eties, unwritten-variety intelligibility among written-variety 

speakers was less than 60%, the survey team did not test in 

the other direction.  This figure is based on the formula 90% 

minus 30%, where 90% represents the level above which intel-

ligibility is considered adequate, and 30% the possible 

difference in intelligibility that may be due to linguistic 

factors alone.  The basis for these figures is explained in 

sections 3.3.1 and 3.3.2 respectively. 

Suppose, for example, that there are two speech vari-

eties, A and B.  If the mean score for intelligibility of A 

among speakers of B is 65%, intelligibility of B among speak-

ers of A may be as high as 95% on the basis of linguistic dif-

ferences alone, apart from intelligibility acquired through 

contact.  Thus, among speakers of one variety inherent intel-

ligibility may be at a level where literature use is possible, 

even though among speakers of the other variety it may be in-

adequate. 

On the other hand, if the score after testing in one 

direction is only 50%, intelligibility in the other direction 

can be no higher than 80% on the basis of linguistic differ-

ences alone.  A figure of 80% reflects marginal intelligibil-

ity, and adequate intelligibility, as reflected by a mean 

score of 90% or above, would be possible only as a result of 

social factors contributing to bilingualism. 
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The survey team applied this formula as a time-saving 

device in order to be able to focus their attention only on 

those pairs in which unwritten-variety speakers might have 

adequate inherent intelligibility of the written varieties.  

Although it may have been worthwhile to use intelligibility 

testing in the other cases as a check for possible bilingual 

overlay, the team decided to look for evidences of that 

through the questionnaires instead. 

3.2.7 Evaluation of Intelligibility Testing 

Sim (1991:160) expresses reservations as to the adequacy 

of intelligibility testing for determining the extendability 

of a given speech variety's literature to related varieties.  

Besides questioning whether one can safely extrapolate from 

the small sample tested to an entire population, he wonders if 

the results gained with simple autobiographical texts can be 

applied to much more complex material.  Furthermore, he argues 

that it is an aural/oral test, and "that is not the same as 

written/read communication, which is the intended outcome of 

literature programs" (1991:160).  He adds:  "Oral communica-

tion can quickly be adjusted for by the human ear, while 

written-read forms are likely to require a specific program of 

educative standardization" (1991:161). 

Ultimately, Sim's objection is to a tendency he feels he 

has observed to use intelligibility testing scores alone to 

decide whether or not a given speech community should have its 
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own literature program or not (1991:166).  He does not propose 

intelligibility tests be stopped altogether, but that their 

results be viewed "as a component of equal value to other 

data" (1991:162).  Casad (1991), seventeen years after writing 

Dialect Intelligibility Testing, does not dispute this fact.  

He continues to support the validity of dialect intelligibil-

ity testing, provided it is as part of a broader procedure 

including lexicostatistics, bilingualism testing, and attitude 

evaluation. 

It is from this same perspective that I analyze and 

present the intelligibility data from the Eastern Mbum survey. 

3.3 Interpretation of Scores 

3.3.1 Test Scores and Adequacy of Intelligibility 

Both Casad (1974) and Barbara Grimes (1987a) have at-

tempted to correlate intelligibility scores on simple narra-

tive texts with various degrees of intelligibility.  Whereas 

Casad distinguishes between inadequate and adequate intelligi-

bility, Grimes breaks the distinction down further into ade-

quate, marginal, and inadequate.  These terms are meant to 

help the researcher predict whether literature in one speech 

variety, including very complex types of text, can conceivably 

be used by speakers of another speech variety. 

Kirk (1970) was the first person to attempt to test a 

correlation between degrees of intelligibility and mean intel-

ligibility scores.  The threshold level he tested was 80%.  
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Using data from tests conducted among 11 varieties of Mazatec 

(spoken in Mexico), he correlates speaker opinions of the ease 

or difficulty of understanding other related varieties with 

the mean test scores obtained.  In 23 test points he gathered 

a total of 63 personal opinions, and generally found his 80% 

threshold to be true. 

Casad (1974:83-6) endeavors to validate Kirk's results 

by means of the chi-square test.  (I refer the reader to Casad 

for his exact calculations).  He writes (1974:85): 
 
 
I found that the "easy" scores were significantly higher 
than 90% . . . but that they were not significantly higher 
than 91% . . . I also found that the "difficult" scores 
were significantly lower than 75% . . . but not lower than 
74%. 
 

He thus concludes that "any threshold value within the range 

of 75% to 90%, therefore, seems plausible for separating 

easily understood dialects from those understood with diffi-

culty" (1974:85).  This is based on simple narrative text. 

These figures of below 75% for inadequate intelligibil-

ity and above 90% for adequate intelligibility have been taken 

up by Barbara Grimes (1987a:19-20).  Others suggest a thresh-

old figure of as low as 70% and below for inadequate intelli-

gibility (J. Grimes 1988a:21) and 85% and above for adequate 

intelligibility (L. Simons 1977:247; J. Grimes 1988a:21), but 

the 75% and 90% figures are the only ones for which I have 

found statistical validation. 
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As for the 75% to 90% range in which Casad (1974) places 

the inadequate/adequate threshold, Barbara Grimes correlates 

it with marginal intelligibility. 

Thus, for this paper I will use the following figures as 

a guide for interpreting intelligibility as inadequate, mar-

ginal or adequate.  These are:  (1) below 75% - inadequate; 

(2) from 75% to 90% - marginal; (3) above 90% - adequate.  I 

recognize, however, that the boundaries are fuzzy and not dis-

tinct cut-off points, given that the mean scores themselves 

are not infallible measures of intelligibility.  I consider 

this especially relevant for scores at the upper end of the 

marginal intelligibility range (85-90%).  In such cases I give 

the community tested the benefit of the doubt and conclude 

that they may be able to use literature in the variety for 

which intelligibility has been tested, especially if speaker 

self-reports provide some validation for this. 

3.3.2 Interpreting Scores for Acquired Intelligibility 

Although intelligibility scores may reveal whether or 

not intelligibility is adequate, they do not tell whether it 

is completely inherent due to the linguistic closeness of the 

two speech varieties being tested, or whether there is an 

overlay of bilingualism, or acquired intelligibility, on in-

herent intelligibility.  Bilingual overlay results from social 

or economic factors operating within a community, which fac-

tors cause some or all of its members to understand an outside 
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speech variety better than they normally would because of lin-

guistic closeness. 

Whether adequate intelligibility is inherent or acquired 

has important ramifications for the Eastern Mbum survey.  If 

it is inherent due to linguistic closeness, we can be confi-

dent that all members of the community will understand the 

outside speech variety equally well and be able to use litera-

ture in the speech variety being tested.  If it is acquired, 

then it is possible that not all members understand the out-

side speech variety equally well, and further testing of 

proficiency must be carried out before a definite statement 

can be made about literature usability.  The survey team did 

not carry out any such testing, however. 

The possibility that adequate intelligibility has been 

acquired necessitates that a much more thorough sampling of 

the population be done, taking into account factors that may 

contribute to bilingualism.  Some of these are age, sex, and 

location.  If the language for which bilingualism is being 

measured is used in the schools, education should be added to 

this list.  Furthermore, other methods apart from narrative-

based intelligibility testing must be used.  Barbara Grimes 

(1986a:28) suggests conducting interviews in the speech vari-

ety for which bilingualism is being tested, or intelligibility 

testing using discourse types that are more complex than nar-

rative, such as hortatory, expository, and explanatory dis-
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course.  A test based on sentence repetition is described by 

Radloff (In Press). 

We must therefore find a way of determining whether the 

mean intelligibility scores reflect some degree of bilingual 

overlay.  Various researchers suggest two such methods: first, 

calculate, along with the mean intelligibility score for a 

given test group, the standard deviation of the scores for 

that same group; and second, see what the difference is in the 

mean scores between two speech varieties when they are tested 

against each other.  I consider these now in turn. 

Standard deviation 

The standard deviation is an expression of the spread of 

scores obtained, and thus of the varying degrees of 

intelligibility present among the test-takers.  A small 

standard deviation means that everyone understood the test 

almost equally well.  A large standard deviation means that 

some understood the test much better than others.  As 

Joseph Grimes (1988b:144) writes: 
 
 

. . . excessive variation in test scores is a danger sig-
nal that warns that the higher end of the range of scores 
may reflect second-language learning on the part of some 
individuals, while the actual ability of the rest of the 
people in those communities to comprehend inherently is 
reflected better by the subjects at the low end. 
 

Grimes (1988a:29) further suggests that if the standard devia-

tion exceeds 15% of the maximum score possible on the test, 
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then there is probably an overlay of bilingualism on inherent 

intelligibility (cf. also B. Grimes 1988b:57).  This 15% 

threshold is based on the analysis of intelligibility scores 

and standard deviations from Mazatec and Dravidian speech 

varieties where the patterns of bilingualism and inherent 

intelligibility are known (J. Grimes 1988b).  Given the small 

sample tested on an inherent intelligibility test, a greater 

than 15% standard deviation does not indicate how proficient 

the community as a whole is in the other speech variety; 

rather, it merely shows that bilingualism is present to a 

degree that needs to be more accurately measured. 

Although a standard deviation of less than 15% suggests 

that bilingual overlay is probably absent, it does not pre-

clude it altogether.  Even so, Joseph Grimes has posited that 

a very small standard deviation (in the order of 5%-6%) 

strongly suggests that bilingual overlay is probably not a 

factor (personal communication). 

For this study I use the 15% standard deviation figure 

suggested by Joseph and Barbara Grimes to look for signs of 

bilingual overlay on inherent intelligibility. 

Asymmetry in mean intelligibility scores 

When the mean intelligibility scores between two speech 

varieties tested against each other are compared, it is not 

unusual for the score in one direction to be higher than the 

score in the other.  Such instances of asymmetric intelligi-
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bility can occur either as a result of grammatical or morpho-

phonemic differences between the two speech varieties tested, 

or as a result of social factors that cause speakers of one 

speech variety to learn the other through contact with it 

(Wolff 1959; G. Simons 1983; B. Grimes 1986a). 

Researchers have attempted to correlate the possible 

presence of acquired intelligibility due to social factors 

with a specific percentage difference in mean intelligibility 

scores between speakers of two speech varieties tested against 

each other.  Gary Simons (1983:74-5) argues that a difference 

of greater than 10% points to the presence of such factors.  

Joseph Grimes, however, feels that this figure is much too low 

and would suggest that it must be at least 30% before any 

hypotheses can be made about the presence of acquired intelli-

gibility (personal communication). 

Grimes admits that this 30% figure needs further empiri-

cal support.  Nevertheless, for the purpose of this study, I 

use his 30% figure as a guideline for suspecting probable 

bilingualism among the group that obtained the higher mean 

score.  This does not mean that a difference of less than 30% 

precludes the possibility of bilingualism (B. Grimes 1987a: 

18); it simply means that evidence for it must come from 

another source. 
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3.4 Test Results 

3.4.1 Testing of Unwritten Varieties among Written-Variety 
      Speakers 

During the first phase, the survey team tested unwrit-

ten-variety intelligibility among speakers of the written 

varieties, Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay.  Testing occurred in 

the following villages, all of which had a primary school: 
 
  Karang:  Sorombéo (Cameroon) 
 
  Kuo:  Ndol and Ngaram Ngole (Chad) 
 
  Nzak Mbay:  Koutere and Pao (Chad) 

Based on the lexicostatistic analysis described in sec-

tion 2.4.4, the survey team tested all five unwritten speech 

varieties among the Karang- and Nzak Mbay-speaking children.  

They did not test Man among Kuo-speaking children, however, 

because lexical similarity was initially measured at only 50%, 

which was 10% below the threshold level for conducting 

testing. 

Each child listened to no more than the introductory 

test, the hometown test, and three reference-point test tapes.  

This set in itself took an average of 45 minutes to adminis-

ter; a longer test could severely tax the child's concentra-

tion and result in a greater number of incorrect answers than 

if the child were completely alert.  Since all five unwritten 

speech varieties needed to be tested among speakers of Karang 

and Nzak Mbay, and four of them among the Kuo, the team tested 

twenty children from each of these groups rather than ten.  



52 

 

One-half of the sample listened to three reference-point test 

tapes (two among the Kuo), and the other half to two refer-

ence-point test tapes. 

Although the introductory tape was always presented 

first and the hometown tape second, the tester rotated refer-

ence-point test-tape order from child to child to spread out 

any skewing of results due to fatigue or other order-related 

factors. 

The tester asked the children to respond in their own 

language, and an interpreter translated the answer for the 

tester into French.  Although the interpreters were local men 

who had completed at least their primary school studies and 

were able to communicate reasonably well in French, inaccurate 

translation may have occurred and thus introduced some error 

into the results.  The amount of error is difficult to deter-

mine. 

After the entire sample was tested, the mean intelligi-

bility scores (referred to in the following tables as "mean") 

and standard deviations (referred to in the tables as "s.d.") 

were calculated.  These are presented in Table 2, as follows: 
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Table 2.--Intelligibility of unwritten varieties among 
written-variety speakers (percent) 

__________________________________________________________ 
                   Unwritten varieties tested: 
 
  Man Mbere Ngomi Pana    Sakpu 
__________________________________________________________ 
Language of 
test-taker: 
 
 Karang    mean: 72.0 92.7 87.7 84.0 88.0 
           s.d.: (6.4)    (9.0)   (10.9)   (10.7)    (4.2) 
       
 Kuo       mean: N/T 17.7 57.7 74.5 85.0 
           s.d.:   --    (17.1)   (12.5)   (11.4)   (11.8) 
       
 Nzak Mbay mean: 79.5 43.9 76.3 81.8 81.5 
           s.d.: (9.1)    (8.5)   (16.8)   (11.3)   (13.3) 
__________________________________________________________ 
N/T = not tested 
 
 

Except for Mbere intelligibility among both Nzak Mbay and Kuo 

speakers and Ngomi intelligibility among Kuo speakers, all the 

mean scores were above the 60% threshold for testing in the 

other direction.  On this basis the team decided in the next 

phase to test intelligibility of Karang among speakers of all 

five unwritten speech varieties; intelligibility of Nzak Mbay 

among speakers of Man, Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu; and intelligib-

ility of Kuo among speakers of  Pana and Sakpu. 

The team further decided to test Nzak Mbay/Mbere and 

Kuo/Ngomi in the other direction, even though, as Table 2 

shows, intelligibility in the first direction tested was in 

both cases less than 60%.  In the case of Nzak Mbay/Mbere, 

this was to verify a suspicion that there might be bilingual-
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ism in Nzak Mbay among the Mbere due to exposure to it through 

the Roman Catholic church, and it was felt that some evidence 

of this might come through intelligibility-testing scores.  As 

for Kuo/Ngomi, 57.7% was within a reasonable distance of 60% 

(allowing for some error) to justify testing in the other 

direction. 

3.4.2 Testing of Written Varieties among Unwritten-Variety 
      Speakers 

In the second phase the team tested written-variety in-

telligibility among speakers of the unwritten varieties, Man, 

Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu.  Work took place in the follow-

ing villages, all in Cameroon: 
 
  Man:  Hankao 
 
  Mbere:  Gay Touklou and Ngoumi 
 
  Ngomi:  Ngoumi 
 
  Pana:  Djakon 
 
  Sakpu:  Pandjama 

Ten children were tested in each location.  The results 

are in Table 3, which follows: 
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Table 3.--Intelligibility of written varieties among 
unwritten-variety speakers (percent) 

______________________________________________________________ 
                            Written varieties tested: 
 
    Karang      Kuo  Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
Language of 
test-taker: 
 
  Mbere     mean:     94.5  N/T  83.7 
            s.d.:     (5.2)  (15.4) 
 
  Sakpu     mean:     97.7  87.7  89.0 
            s.d.:     (3.9)  (4.8)  (7.4) 
 
  Pana      mean:     72.2  64.0  65.0 
            s.d.:    (18.4) (15.5) (10.8) 
 
  Man       mean:     90.4  N/T  80.0 
            s.d.:    (10.5)  (17.6) 
 
  Ngomi     mean:     94.5  68.0  93.5 
            s.d.:     (6.8)  (7.5) (14.2) 
______________________________________________________________ 
N/T = Not tested 
 
 

With the results in Tables 2 and 3 in mind, tentative hypo-

theses follow concerning: (1) the level of intelligibility for 

each speech-variety pair studied, and (2) whether intelligi-

bility appears to be inherent or involve some bilingual over-

lay.  In the presentation of scores for each pair, the mean 

intelligibility score is given first, followed by the standard 

deviation in parentheses. 
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3.4.3 Discussion of the Individual Pairs 

Mbere-Karang 

Mbere intelligibility among Karang speakers:  92.7% (9%) 

Karang intelligibility among Mbere speakers:  94.5% (5.2%) 

There appears to be adequate inherent intelligibility in 

both directions, with no evidence of bilingual overlay either 

from the standard deviations or from the difference between 

the two scores. 

Mbere-Kuo 

Mbere intelligibility among Kuo speakers:  17.7% (17.1%) 

Kuo intelligibility among Mbere speakers:  not tested 

Because Kuo speakers had only 17.7% intelligibility of 

Mbere, the team did not test in the other direction. 

Mbere-Nzak Mbay 

Mbere intelligibility among Nzak Mbay speakers:  43.9% (8.5%) 

Nzak Mbay intelligibility among Mbere speakers:  83.7% (15.4%) 

Clearly, inherent intelligibility of Mbere among Nzak 

Mbay speakers is inadequate.  Interestingly, however, Nzak 

Mbay intelligibility among Mbere speakers is in the middle of 

the marginal range.  I would suggest that this is due to 

acquired intelligibility, for two reasons:  (1) the standard 

deviation of the Nzak Mbay intelligibility scores among Mbere 

speakers is just above the 15% threshold for bilingual 

overlay, and (2) there is an almost 40% difference in the mean 
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intelligibility scores.  Given that Nzak Mbay is widely used 

in the local Roman Catholic parishes, including in the Mbere-

speaking area, the presence of at least some bilingualism in 

Nzak Mbay among Mbere speakers can be considered a strong pos-

sibility. 

Ngomi-Karang 

Ngomi intelligibility among Karang speakers:  87.7% (10.9%) 

Karang intelligibility among Ngomi speakers:  94.5% (6.8%) 

There appears to be adequate intelligibility of Karang 

among Ngomi speakers, and intelligibility in the other direc-

tion is on the upper end of the marginal range.  There is no 

evidence of bilingual overlay. 

Ngomi-Kuo 

Ngomi intelligibility among Kuo speakers:  57.7% (12.5%) 

Kuo intelligibility among Ngomi speakers:  68% (7.5%) 

There appears to be inadequate inherent intelligibility 

between these two speech varieties. 

Ngomi-Nzak Mbay 

Ngomi intelligibility among Nzak Mbay speakers:  76.3% (16.8%) 

Nzak Mbay intelligibility among Ngomi speakers:  93.5% (14.2%) 

There appears to be adequate intelligibility of Nzak 

Mbay among the Ngomi, but intelligibility in the other direc-

tion is only marginal and is quite close to the inadequate 
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range.  In addition, I suspect acquired intelligibility to be 

present, given how close the standard deviations are to the 

15% threshold.  The difference between scores is also greater 

than in most cases, although it is not as high as Joseph 

Grimes' 30% mark.  It is quite possible the Ngomi have 

acquired intelligibility of Nzak Mbay as a result of contact 

with it through the Catholic mission in Ngoumi village. 

Sakpu-Karang 

Sakpu intelligibility among Karang speakers:  88% (4.2%) 

Karang intelligibility among Sakpu speakers:  97.7% (3.9%) 

There appears to be adequate intelligibility of Karang 

among Sakpu speakers, and intelligibility in the other direc-

tion is at the upper end of the marginal range.  There is no 

evidence of bilingual overlay. 

Sakpu-Kuo 

Sakpu intelligibility among Kuo speakers:  85% (11.8%) 

Kuo intelligibility among Sakpu speakers:  87.7% (4.8%) 

There appears to be marginal inherent intelligibility in 

both directions, with no evidence of bilingual overlay.  In 

both cases the scores are at the upper end of the marginal 

range. 



59 

 

Sakpu-Nzak Mbay 

Sakpu intelligibility among Nzak Mbay speakers:  81.5% (13.3%) 

Nzak Mbay intelligibility among Sakpu speakers:  89% (7.4%) 

Nzak Mbay intelligibility among Sakpu speakers is in the 

marginal range, although it is close enough to the adequate 

threshold that with another sample of speakers a score of more 

than 90% may have been obtained.  There is no evidence of 

bilingual overlay.  Sakpu intelligibility among Nzak Mbay 

speakers, however, appears to be clearly marginal, and there 

is some suspicion that bilingual overlay is present, as 

indicated by the 13.3% standard deviation. 

Pana-Karang 

Pana intelligibility among Karang speakers:  84% (10.7%) 

Karang intelligibility among Pana speakers:  72.2% (18.4%) 

Pana-Kuo 

Pana intelligibility among Kuo speakers:  74.5% (11.4%) 

Kuo intelligibility among Pana speakers:  64% (15.5%) 

Pana-Nzak Mbay 

Pana intelligibility among Nzak Mbay speakers:  81.8% (11.3%) 

Nzak Mbay intelligibility among Pana speakers:  65% (10.8%) 

There appears to be no evidence either of adequate in-

herent intelligibility between Pana and the three written 

speech varieties, or of acquired intelligibility of the three 

written speech varieties by Pana speakers.  It is interesting, 
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however, that speakers of all three written varieties have 

higher mean intelligibility of Pana than the other way around.  

This may be due to linguistic differences that make Pana rela-

tively easy to understand. 

Man-Karang 

Man intelligibility among Karang speakers:  72% (6.4%) 

Karang intelligibility among Man speakers:  90.4% (10.5%) 

There appears to be adequate intelligibility of Karang 

among Man speakers, but this level of intelligibility is not 

present in the other direction.  The 18.4% difference may 

reflect bilingual overlay or just be due to linguistic differ-

ences that make for non-reciprocal intelligibility (cf. sec-

tion 3.3.2).  Further testing for bilingualism in Karang among 

Man speakers may be necessary. 

Man-Kuo 

No testing was done because a lexical similarity percen-

tage of only 50% was calculated before the survey began.  The 

lexical similarity decisions were revised after the survey, 

however, and a new percentage of over 60% was obtained (cf. 

section 2.5).  Consequently, intelligibility testing should be 

done in the future. 
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Man-Nzak Mbay 

Man intelligibility among Nzak Mbay speakers:  79.5% (9.1%) 

Nzak Mbay intelligibility among Man speakers:  80% (17.6%) 

There appears to be marginal intelligibility in both 

directions, but the 17.6% standard deviation associated with 

Nzak Mbay intelligibility among Man speakers points to a de-

gree of bilingual overlay on inherent intelligibility despite 

the near identity of the two scores. 

3.5 Conclusions 

The reason the survey included an intelligibility-test-

ing component was to determine whether there is a level of 

inherent intelligibility present between the written and un-

written speech varieties that would allow unwritten-variety 

speakers to use literature in the written varieties.  Based on 

the preceding results, I have grouped the pairs together under 

the following categories:  (1) those with adequate intelligib-

ility in both directions, and no evidence of bilingual over-

lay; (2) those in which unwritten-variety speakers have ade-

quate intelligibility of the written varieties, even though 

intelligibility in the other direction is marginal or inade-

quate; (3) those in which unwritten-variety speakers have 

adequate intelligibility of the written variety, but there is 

evidence of bilingual overlay; (4) those in which unwritten-

variety speakers have marginal intelligibility of the written 

variety, with evidence of bilingual overlay; and (5) all the 
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others, where intelligibility of written varieties is 

inadequate. 

(1) The only pair with adequate intelligibility in both 

directions and no evidence of bilingual overlay is Mbere-

Karang. 

(2) Those in which at least unwritten-variety speakers 

have adequate intelligibility of the written varieties are 

Ngomi-Karang, Sakpu-Karang, and Man-Karang.  Both Sakpu-Kuo 

and Sakpu-Nzak Mbay show intelligibility among Sakpu speakers 

at the upper end of the marginal range. 

From the above it would appear then that on the basis of 

intelligibility relationships alone, Karang literature could 

possibly be used among speakers of all but one of the five un-

written speech varieties (Pana being the exception), Nzak Mbay 

literature among speakers of Sakpu, and Kuo literature among 

speakers of Sakpu.  Kuo and Nzak Mbay intelligibility among 

Sakpu speakers may require further testing using more complex 

text material than autobiographical narrative because intelli-

gibility is not clearly adequate. 

(3) The only pair in which unwritten-variety speakers 

seem to have adequate intelligibility of the written variety, 

but which also shows evidence of bilingual overlay, is Ngomi-

Nzak Mbay. 

(4) Those pairs in which unwritten-variety speakers seem 

to have at least marginal intelligibility of the written vari-
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ety, but which also show evidence of bilingual overlay, are 

Mbere-Nzak Mbay and Man-Nzak Mbay. 

It is therefore possible that Nzak Mbay literature may 

be used among speakers of Man, Mbere, and Ngomi, but further 

testing is needed, as mentioned in section 3.3.2. 

(5) The remaining pairs, for which inherent intelligib-

ility appears to be inadequate, are Ngomi-Kuo, Mbere-Kuo, 

Pana-Karang, Pana-Nzak Mbay, and Pana-Kuo.  Thus it appears 

that unless there is adequate bilingual proficiency among 

adult speakers, Pana speakers cannot make adequate use of 

literature in Karang, Kuo, or Nzak Mbay, nor can Kuo be used 

among speakers of Ngomi, Mbere, and Pana.  (Intelligibility 

between Kuo and Man still needs to be tested.) 

Table 4 summarizes my initial recommendations concerning 

which written varieties can be used for literature purposes 

among which unwritten variety speakers, based on inherent 

intelligibility evidence. 
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Table 4.--Recommendations concerning written-variety 
literature use among unwritten-variety speakers based on 

inherent intelligibility evidence 
______________________________________________________________ 
         Written varieties: 
 
  Karang Kuo Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
Unwritten varieties: 
 
 Man yes testing no 
   recommended 
 
 Mbere yes no no 
 
 Ngomi yes no no 
 
 Pana no no no 
 

 Sakpu yes yes* yes* 

______________________________________________________________ 
KEY:  yes = literature use may be possible 
       no = literature use may perhaps not be possible 

*  = further testing of more complex text material may 
be required because intelligibility is just short 
of the adequate threshold 

 
 

The scores in Tables 2 and 3 reflect intelligibility among 

children only and do not take into account intelligibility 

that may be acquired in the written speech varieties as chil-

dren grow into adulthood.  Even where inherent intelligibility 

among children is inadequate or marginal, acquired intelligi-

bility among adults may be adequate.  Where evidence of such 

exists (e.g. from speaker interviews, observation, or even in-
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telligibility testing of adults), a fuller study would require 

that bilingualism patterns be thoroughly investigated. 

The next chapter correlates these intelligibility re-

sults with speakers' self-reports of their intelligibility of 

the written varieties, in order to discover areas of agreement 

or disagreement.  From these may emerge signs of adequate ac-

quired intelligibility not shown in the intelligibility test 

results.  I will also indicate how speaker attitudes may 

affect the feasibility of using Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay 

literature in the other Eastern Mbum communities. 
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CHAPTER IV 
 
 

QUESTIONNAIRE ANALYSIS--INTELLIGIBILITY AND ATTITUDES 
 

WITH RESPECT TO KARANG, KUO, AND NZAK MBAY 
 

This chapter presents my analysis of the sociolinguistic 

questionnaires administered among speakers of the unwritten 

speech varieties (Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Pana, and Sakpu).  Al-

though the questionnaires were designed to cover several areas 

of study, I will focus on intelligibility and attitudes among 

unwritten-variety speakers with respect to Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay. 

Regarding intelligibility, my aim is to discover how 

well speakers of the unwritten speech varieties feel they can 

understand Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay.  The emphasis is on 

respondent perception of comprehension.  I then compare the 

patterns that emerge from the respondents' answers with the 

intelligibility test results from Chapter III, in order to see 

if there is any difference between how children performed on 

the objective intelligibility test and how adults subjectively 

evaluated their comprehension ability.  Where a difference is 

observed, I attempt to explain it. 
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Concerning attitudes, I seek to ascertain unwritten-

variety speakers' openness towards learning to read and write 

in Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay (personal literacy) and seeing 

these speech varieties used in local primary schools (child-

ren's initial education). 

The discussion is divided into five sections: 

- (4.1) methodology, including tools used, population 

sample surveyed, and statistical analysis of the questionnaire 

responses; 

- (4.2) general comments on the questionnaire analysis; 

- (4.3) Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay intelligibility among 

unwritten-variety speakers, including a discussion of the 

questions used and problems with self-report data; 

- (4.4) unwritten-variety speaker attitudes towards 

Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay, including a description of other 

methods that may be used for measuring attitudes; 

- (4.5) conclusions, based on Barbara Grimes' decision-

making model. 

4.1 Methodology 

4.1.1 Tools Used and Population Sample Surveyed 

The survey team employed two types of questionnaire in 

the sociolinguistic study:  (1) an individual questionnaire 

customized for this survey from a generic one developed in the 

late 1980s by SIL and CREA; and (2) a group intercomprehension 

questionnaire designed and administered by Etienne Sadembouo 
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of CREA.  Using two types of questionnaire provided two sets 

of comparable data, i.e. individual and consensus opinions.  

The English versions of the questionnaires, together with 

their original French versions, appear as Appendix B (indi-

vidual) and Appendix C (group). 

The survey team administered the individual question-

naire in interview style to at least twenty persons in each of 

the five unwritten-variety communities surveyed.  To gain a 

cross-section of the population, they endeavored to interview 

five people in each of the following categories:  men aged 50 

and over; women aged 50 and over; men aged 40 and under; and 

women aged 40 and under.  The actual sample interviewed varied 

from community to community and is more fully discussed in the 

presentation of results (sections 4.3.3 to 4.3.7).  Since very 

few people spoke French, the interviews were primarily con-

ducted through interpreters. 

The team administered the group questionnaire to the 

leaders of each community surveyed, although others could 

attend the interview if allowed to by the leaders.  The 

participants discussed each question among themselves before 

giving their answer through a spokesman. 

The validity of basing language use and attitude studies 

on directly questioning respondents has been debated, and some 

of the criticisms of this approach are discussed in sections 

4.3.2 and 4.4.3.  A questionnaire approach was nevertheless 
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chosen because it would allow the team, in the four weeks 

available for field work, to gather as much information as 

possible in the five survey sites.  The questionnaire approach 

also served as a basis for comparison with and validation of 

intelligibility testing results. 

4.1.2 Statistical Analysis of the Questionnaire Responses 

Questions on the individual questionnaire were such that 

answers generally fell into two categories; for example, "yes/ 

no" on questions 2.1 and 2.2, and "each his own/other" on 

question 2.7.  In order to determine whether the distributions 

of responses obtained reflect "valid numerical differences" 

and are not due to "random forces alone" (Fasold 1984:109), I 

test each one for statistical significance. 

The method used is the chi-square test, which is con-

sidered appropriate with samples of as few as ten persons and 

data involving a choice between two possible answers (Bergman 

1989b:8.1.10).  A positive test for statistical significance 

means that the distribution of responses reflects a pattern 

that may apply to the community surveyed as a whole.  A nega-

tive test, on the other hand, means that the distribution is 

probably the result of random factors only and thus not in-

dicative of any pattern from which conclusions can be drawn 

(Fasold 1984:109).  I do not describe or seek to justify the 

test here, but refer the reader to Fasold (1984:95-98) or 

Hatch and Farhady (1982:165-73). 
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In addition to the number of respondents (N) and the 

percentage of respondents in each category, the tables in 

sections 4.3 and 4.4 include:  (1) in the column "Chi-square" 

the value of chi-square, as calculated according to standard 

formulae as given in Bergman (1989b:8.1.11); and (2) in the 

column "Significant at" the probability that the distribution 

of responses occurred by random forces only.  This signifi-

cance level, arrived at from standard tables as given in, 

e.g., Hatch and Farhady (1982:278-9), is stated in terms of 

"p < x", where "p" stands for "probability" and "x" the actual 

probability value.  For example, "p < .05" means that there is 

up to a 5% chance that the distribution of responses occurred 

by random forces only. 

Statisticians commonly consider a significance level of 

greater than 5% as representing too great a chance that a 

given distribution occurred by random forces only (Fasold 

1984:93; Hatch and Farhady 1982:86).  Since no specific fac-

tors argue for a higher or lower figure, a significance level 

of p < .05 or lower will be considered indicative of a statis-

tically significant distribution of responses. 

4.2 Questionnaire Analysis:  General Comments 

4.2.1 Background Information 

The individual questionnaire (Appendix B) opens with 

background information on the respondent, i.e. name, age, 

occupation, sex, and level of formal education (questions 1.1 
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to 1.5).  The interview process included an attempt to screen 

out non-native speakers of the local speech variety by asking 

respondents what the first language they learned as a child 

was (1.6).  The extent of contacts with other groups was mea-

sured by asking respondents where outside their own village 

they had spent at least one year of their lives (1.8). 

The mother tongue of the respondent's father, mother, 

and spouse (or spouses for polygamists) was also taken down 

(1.9-1.10, 1.12).  To avoid confusing the term "mother tongue" 

with "the tongue of the (father's, mother's, spouse's) 

mother," the interviewer explained that "mother tongue" meant 

the first language of the respondent's father, mother, or 

spouse.  (The term "mother tongue" is in keeping with Cameroon 

government terminology.)  Question 1.11 asked what language or 

languages the respondent's father and mother spoke with each 

other. 

Background information on the group questionnaire 

(Appendix C) included the name of the local speech variety 

(both what the local community itself calls it and what other 

communities call it), as well as the names of the villages 

where the respondents believe the local speech variety is 

spoken. 

The specific questions on intelligibility and attitudes 

are discussed in sections 4.3.1 and 4.4.2 respectively. 
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4.2.2 Respondents with a Parent from One of the Written 
      Varieties 

Some of the respondents, although claiming one of the 

unwritten varieties as their first language, had at least one 

parent from one of the written-variety groups (Karang, Kuo, or 

Nzak Mbay).  This may introduce some skewing into the results, 

as it would undoubtedly increase their understanding of that 

parent's speech variety, as well as possibly make them more 

favorable towards its use in schools and for personal liter-

acy.  Therefore, to counter any skewing of results, I do not 

count those whose father or mother came from any of the writ-

ten speech varieties in the tabulation of answers regarding 

that parent's speech variety.  For example, a respondent with 

a Karang father or mother is not counted in the Karang tabula-

tions, but is counted in the Kuo and Nzak Mbay tabulations. 

4.2.3 General Characteristics of the Population Sample 
      Surveyed 

Consistent among the respondents in all five communities 

were the following traits: lack of formal education, limited 

mobility, and farming as an occupation. 
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Table 5.--Education of respondents 
______________________________________________________________ 
  Man Mbere Ngomi Pana Sakpu 
       
 No education 19 16 16 18 18 
 Up to Cours moyen 2 2 4 4 2 2 
 Beyond Cours moyen 2 0 0 0 0 1 
       
                     N = 21 20 20 20 21 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Table 5 shows that only two to four persons at the most in 

each village had finished their primary studies (Cours 

moyen 2).  These were primarily young men. 
 
 
 
Table 6.--Mobility of respondents 
______________________________________________________________ 
  Man Mbere Ngomi Pana Sakpu 
 
   Have lived 
    nowhere else 13 5 11 10 13 
   Have lived elsewhere 
    in Mbum area 7 13 5 8 7 
   Have lived in 
    non-Mbum area 1 3 3 2 4 
 

 N* = 21 20 19 20 21 
______________________________________________________________ 
* - Totals sometimes do not agree with number sampled (N) 

(e.g. Sakpu) because some respondents had lived both else-
where in the Mbum area and outside the Mbum area, causing 
them to be included in two categories. 

 
 

Table 6 shows that a large number of respondents had lived 

outside their own villages, generally for short periods of 

time in other villages where Eastern or Western Mbum are 
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spoken.  Few had lived outside northern Cameroon, an area 

which includes Adamawa, North, and Extreme North Provinces. 

Virtually all the respondents identified their occupa-

tion as planter or farmer.  Men are primarily engaged in grow-

ing cotton, the main cash crop of the region, whereas women 

grow food crops such as corn and millet.  Some of the women 

interviewed said they were housewives, a label which probably 

also encompasses some sort of food-growing activity. 

4.3 Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay Intelligibility 

4.3.1 Questions Used 

Individual Questionnaire 

Four questions sought to assess how well the respondents 

felt they could understand Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay:  1.7, 

2.1, 2.2, and 2.7. 

Question 1.7 asked, "What other languages do you speak/ 

understand?  Do you speak/understand them well (+) or just a 

little bit (-)?"  This served as a screen for questions 2.1 

and 2.2, which the interviewer asked only when an answer of 

"well" was given in question 1.7.  Since the purpose of ques-

tion 1.7 was also to list as many other speech varieties as 

possible, the interviewer had a list of Eastern Mbum and other 

locally used speech varieties handy to suggest to the res-

pondent. 

Question 2.1 asked, "Can you always understand speakers 

of X?" (where "X" was replaced in turn with Karang, Kuo, and 



75 

 

Nzak Mbay).  It sought a simple "yes" or "no" statement.  

Those who did not answer "well" in question 1.7 were counted 

as having said "no." 

Question 2.2, "Can you always understand jokes and prov-

erbs in X?" (where "X" was replaced in turn with Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay), asked respondents to assess their ability to 

understand what were assumed to be more complex forms of 

speech. 

Questions 2.1 and 2.2 focused only on the respondents' 

perception of their own ability to understand Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay, but not on how well they thought they were under-

stood in return.  An attempt was made to discover the extent 

of two-way intelligibility by means of question 2.7, which 

asked: 

2.7 When you are among the X, what language do you 
speak?  Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In 
what language do they respond? 

"X" was replaced in turn by Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay.  Al-

though a wide variety of answers was given, to simplify the 

interpretation of results I categorize the answers as "Each 

his own" or "Other." 

"Each his own" covers only one answer:  "I speak my own 

language, he speaks his, and we understand each other well."  

Conversely, "other" is much broader in scope and includes:  

(1) the respondent feels his own speech variety would be used 

by both himself and his interlocutor; (2) the respondent feels 
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that his interlocutor's speech variety (Karang, Kuo, or Nzak 

Mbay, as the case may be) would be used by both participants, 

or (3) the respondent feels that communication would take 

place through some other speech variety (such as French or 

Fulfulde), by means of gestures, or via an interpreter. 

If a statistically significant percentage of the respon-

dents say "each his own", it may indicate that inherent intel-

ligibility is adequate in both directions.  I compare the 

results to intelligibility testing and group interview results 

to see if this possibility is confirmed. 

Group Questionnaire 

The interviewer asked respondents to identify those 

villages whose inhabitants speak differently from them, but 

still in such a way that they can understand them.  They were 

then asked to rate their comprehension as "excellent" ("+++"), 

"very good" ("++"), "good" ("+"), "average" ("+"), "poor" 

("-"), or "very poor" ("--").  (These are purely subjective 

evaluations that do not tie into any objective criteria.)  

Once again, I compare their answers with the other data 

collected. 

4.3.2 Problems with Self-Report Data 

In analyzing the respondents' answers, I recognize that 

there are several problems with the questionnaire approach 

that could result in an erroneous assessment of intelligibil-
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ity.  Three such problems to keep in mind when interpreting 

the Eastern Mbum data are as follows: 

First, if respondents are asked to assess their intelli-

gibility of what is considered a prestige variety, they may 

choose to overestimate their ability in order to ascribe some 

of that prestige to themselves or avoid appearing uneducated 

or unsophisticated. 

Second, and in a similar vein, if they consider the 

speech variety inferior, they may feel a need to distance 

themselves from it by underrating their ability to understand 

it. 

Third, respondents might not understand the question-

naire terms in the way the researcher intends.  This may be 

the case with question 2.1, "Can you always understand speak-

ers of X?"  In this question the problem word is "always."   

Whereas the researcher may mean all types of discourse, from 

the very simple to the very complex, respondents may answer 

only in terms of their own experience, which may be limited to 

very simple speech. 

I attempt to compensate for these difficulties by com-

paring the data from the individual questionnaire responses, 

the group questionnaire responses, and the intelligibility 

test results.  The more these three sets of data agree, the 

greater the chances will be for a clear pattern of intelligi-

bility relationships to emerge. 
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Sections 4.3.3-4.3.7 present the questionnaire responses 

on intelligibility community by community. 

4.3.3 Intelligibility among Man Speakers 

Location of Survey 

The study among Man speakers took place in Hankao, lo-

cated in Cameroon on the Central African Republic (CAR) bor-

der, about 30 kilometers south of Touboro and a few kilometers 

from the market town of Mbaimboum (Appendix A).  Other vil-

lages in Cameroon and CAR identified in the group interview as 

Man-speaking were Djika, Mbikouni, Helbao, Baldi, Lubol, Voy 

Garma, Degama, Ndjoro, Koudjo, Lougere, Man, and Voy.  Most 

Man speakers live in CAR. 

Sample 

The survey team administered the individual question-

naire to five men 40 and under, seven men 50 and over, four 

women 40 and under, and five women 50 and over, for a total of 

21 respondents.  Fifteen people took part in the group inter-

view. 

One respondent had a Nzak Mbay parent and so is not in-

cluded in the tabulations for Nzak Mbay. 
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Comprehension of Kuo 
 
 

Table 7.--Comprehension of Kuo by Man speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Kuo? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 21    0%   100%  19.05   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Kuo? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 21    0%   100%  19.05   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Kuo, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 

 20   20%    80%*   6.05   p < .025 
 
* - Includes four respondents who answered "each his own" but 

who qualified their communication as limited. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

None of the respondents felt able to always understand speak-

ers of Kuo.  In response to question 2.7, 40% (8) of the res-

pondents originally said that when conversing with a Kuo 

speaker, they would speak Man, expect a response in Kuo, and 

understand.  Four of these people, however, qualified their 

ability to communicate in this way as limited.  If we group 

these four persons under "Other," then 80% of the respondents 
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would communicate with a Kuo speaker using speech varieties 

other than Man or Kuo. 

Participants in the group interview did not list Kuo 

among the speech varieties that Man speakers understand.  The 

survey team did not carry out intelligibility testing between 

Kuo and Man because the lexical similarity percentage between 

them was initially measured at less than 60% (cf. section 

2.4.4), although later WORDSURV analysis placed it at near 

70%.  Comprehension of Kuo, therefore, may very well be inade-

quate, but intelligibility testing is needed to confirm this. 

Comprehension of Karang 
 
 
Table 8.--Comprehension of Karang by Man speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Karang? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 21   86%    14%   9.34   p < .005 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Karang? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 21   38%    62%   0.76   p < .50 
______________________________________________________________ 
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2.7 When you are among the Karang, what language do you speak?  
Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 20   75%   25%    4.05   p < .05 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Eighty-six percent of the respondents felt they could always 

understand speakers of Karang.  Seventy-five percent said that 

in interaction with Karang speakers (question 2.7), they would 

speak to them in Man, expect an answer in Karang, and they 

would understand each other.  Of the five respondents (25% of 

the sample) who would use other speech varieties or means of 

communication, four said both speakers would use Karang.  Even 

though a Man speaker might speak Karang slowly, he would un-

derstand the answer in Karang. 

When asked whether they could always understand jokes 

and proverbs, only 38% of the respondents answered in the 

affirmative.  This seems to underscore some difficulty among 

this particular interview sample to understand these two types 

of speech.  The distribution of answers obtained is not sta-

tistically significant, however, which makes it impossible for 

us to predict whether the majority in another interview sample 

would answer in the same way. 
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In the group interview, the consensus was that Man 

speakers have good comprehension of Karang, although it is not 

as good as their comprehension of Nzak Mbay. 

Intelligibility testing of Karang among Man-speaking 

children resulted in a 90.4% mean score and 10.5% standard 

deviation, showing uniform adequate intelligibility.  This 

seems to confirm the respondents' opinions concerning how well 

they understand Karang. 

Comprehension of Nzak Mbay 

 
Table 9.--Comprehension of Nzak Mbay by Man speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20   85%    15%   8.45   p < .005 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20   30%    70%   2.45   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Table 9.--Continued 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Nzak Mbay, what language do you 

speak?  Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what 
language do they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 

 19   53%    47%*   0.00   p < 1.0 
 
* - Includes three respondents who answered "each his own" but 

qualified their communication as limited. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

The pattern of answers to questions 2.1 and 2.2 is similar to 

the pattern for Karang.  In question 2.7, however, 13 respon-

dents (68% of the sample) originally said they would speak to 

an Nzak Mbay speaker in Man and expect a response in Nzak 

Mbay.  Of these, three respondents qualified their comprehen-

sion as limited.  This leaves only ten, or 53% of the respon-

dents, who claimed that each speaker would understand the 

other well.  This latter distribution is not significant at an 

acceptable level, and so probably occurred at random. 

Contrary to the individual questionnaire results, the 

consensus from the group interview was that Nzak Mbay compre-

hension is excellent ("+++"), and Nzak Mbay is grouped to-

gether with Man, Pana, Gonge, Sapu (Sakpu) and Ngomi as a 

single language unit.  This appears to contradict not only the 

individual questionnaire responses but the intelligibility 

test results as well.  Man comprehension of Nzak Mbay was 80% 
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with a standard deviation of 17.6%, indicating marginal intel-

ligibility with bilingual overlay.  It is not absolutely clear 

to me why the consensus view is that Nzak Mbay comprehension 

is excellent; it may be that the spokesman or spokesmen for 

the group were describing just their own ability to understand 

(i.e. bilingualism). 

The above seems to show that intelligibility of Nzak 

Mbay among Man-speaking adults may be adequate, although this 

would have to be more rigorously tested.  In any case, evi-

dence seems to indicate that it is probably acquired. 

The discussion on Man attitudes towards Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay is in section 4.4.4, and the conclusions in section 

4.5. 

4.3.4 Intelligibility among Mbere Speakers 

Location of Survey 

The survey among Mbere speakers took place in Gay Touk-

lou, a village of several hundred people 44 kilometers west of 

Touboro (Appendix A).  This road is well maintained and gives 

ready access to the village.  Gay Touklou is located between 

Ribao to the west and Koumane to the east, where other 

varieties of Mbum are said to be spoken. 

In the group interview conducted by Sadembouo, other 

communities identified as Mbere-speaking were Ngaira, Bong, 

Deo and Mbang Rai, all of which are in Cameroon.
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Sample 

The survey team administered the individual question-

naire to a total of 20 persons, divided among five men 40 and 

under, five men 50 and older, six women 40 and under, two 

women 50 and over, and two women between ages 41 and 49.  All 

were mother-tongue Mbere speakers except for one man from 

Ngoumi who had grown up in Gay Touklou.  Local residents 

informed the team that many Mbere women marry into non-Mbere 

villages, so the team encountered considerable difficulty 

finding five women over 50 years of age.  About 20 people took 

part in the group interview. 

One of the respondents had a Nzak Mbay parent and so is 

not included in the tabulations for Nzak Mbay. 

Comprehension of Kuo 

 
Table 10.--Comprehension of Kuo by Mbere speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Kuo? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    0%   100%  18.05   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Kuo? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    0%   100%  18.05   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Table 10.--Continued 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Kuo, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 13    0%   100%  11.07   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Kuo appears to be quite unknown to the Mbere.  In question 

1.7, only one person listed it as a language he could under-

stand, and even then he did not feel he could always under-

stand Kuo speakers.  In response to question 2.7, 35% (seven 

out of 20) of those originally questioned did not even know a 

Kuo speaker, and the other 65% said that conversation could 

take place only if the participants used gestures, an inter-

preter, or some speech variety other than their own.  (The 

figure in Table 10 includes only those who attempted to pre-

dict how they would communicate with a Kuo speaker.)  In fact, 

Fulfulde was considered the preferred means of communication 

(85% of the 13 who responded).  In the group interview, Kuo 

was not listed among the languages that the people could un-

derstand. 

Intelligibility testing of Mbere among Kuo speakers in 

Chad produced a mean score of only 18%; as a result, the team 

did not test Kuo intelligibility among Mbere speakers.  In 

light of the questionnaire results, it is unlikely that an 
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adequate level of acquired intelligibility would emerge from 

testing Kuo intelligibility among Mbere speakers. 

Comprehension of Karang 

 
Table 11.--Comprehension of Karang by Mbere speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Karang? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20   25%    75%   4.05   p < .05 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Karang? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20   10%    90%  11.25   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Karang, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 20   65%    35%   1.25   p < .50 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Only 25% of the respondents claimed to be able to always un-

derstand speakers of Karang, and only 10% jokes and proverbs.  

Chi-square testing confirms that this reflects a significant 

pattern for the Mbere-speaking population as a whole. 

In response to question 2.7, 65% of those questioned 

said they would speak with a Karang speaker in Mbere, expect 
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an answer in Karang, and understand, but in light of questions 

2.1 and 2.2 I suspect there would be gaps in comprehension of 

some type.  In fact, the consensus in the group interview was 

that comprehension of Karang is poor ("-"). 

And yet, intelligibility testing gives evidence of ade-

quate two-way intelligibility between Karang and Mbere.  In 

both directions the mean score was greater than 90% (adequate 

intelligibility) and the standard deviation below 15% (uniform 

intelligibility).  This raises the question as to why the 

Mbere feel they do not understand Karang well. 

I suggest four possible explanations: 1) the Mbere-

speaking children tested have considerable contact with Ngomi 

speakers through interaction at school, and Ngomi may act as a 

bridge to their understanding Karang; 2) the adults inter-

viewed may have had little contact with the Karang and were 

simply unaware that the two languages are so close; 3) the 

Mbere notion of what it means to "always understand language 

X" may be such that they are not likely to answer "yes"; and 

4) there may be social and cultural factors, such as tradi-

tional animosity, that lead Mbere speakers to deny the ability 

to understand the Karang.  There is no independent evidence of 

such hostility, however. 

Comprehension of Nzak Mbay 

Table 12 that follows shows that, as far as comprehen-

sion of Nzak Mbay is concerned, only 47% of the respondents 
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claimed they could always understand speakers of Nzak Mbay, 

and only 32% jokes and proverbs.  These results, however, are 

not significant at p < .05 or less and cannot be claimed to 

reflect a significant pattern without our accepting a con-

siderable risk of error. 
 
 
 
Table 12.--Comprehension of Nzak Mbay by Mbere speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19   47%    53%   0.00   p < 1.0 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19   32%    68%   1.89   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Nzak Mbay, what language do you 

speak?  Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what 
language do they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 19   84%    16%   7.58   p < .01 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

In question 2.7, however, 84% of respondents said that they 

would converse with a Nzak Mbay speaker in Mbere, expect an 

answer in Nzak Mbay, and understand.  It thus appears that the 

majority of Mbere speakers would feel they understand at least 
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some Nzak Mbay.  Those who took part in the group interview 

initially claimed that their comprehension was good, but by 

the end of the interview they said it was understood only by 

those who attend the Catholic church, and only "moderately" at 

that.  (The French word used was moyennement.) 

The intelligibility testing results show that mean com-

prehension of Nzak Mbay by Mbere speakers was almost 40% 

greater than mean comprehension of Mbere by Nzak Mbay speakers 

(83.7% versus 43.9%).  This is 10% above the 30% figure sug-

gested by Joseph Grimes as a sign of bilingual overlay due to 

social factors.  Moreover, the standard deviation of Mbere 

scores on the Nzak Mbay test was at the 15% threshold indicat-

ing bilingual overlay on inherent intelligibility.  These fig-

ures, together with the questionnaire results, seem to indi-

cate the presence of acquired intelligibility of Nzak Mbay 

among Mbere speakers, but it may be only at a marginal level. 

Mbere attitudes towards Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay are 

presented in section 4.4.5, and my conclusions in section 4.5. 

4.3.5 Intelligibility among Ngomi Speakers 

Location of Survey 

The study among Ngomi speakers took place in the village 

of Ngoumi, the main Ngomi-speaking village, located about 20 

kilometers west of Touboro (Appendix A).  Two other Ngomi-

speaking villages, Duruber and Lakgoy, were identified in the 

group interview, as well as three others where the inhabit-
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ants' speech was reported to be very close to Ngomi speech.  

These villages were Lagoy Vinde, Ngaoling, and Mbole, all in 

Cameroon.  The respondents did not give the names of the 

speech varieties used in these three villages, however. 

Sample 

A total of 20 people responded to the individual ques-

tionnaire, divided among five men 40 and under, five men 50 

and older, five women 40 and under, four women 50 and older, 

and one 45-year-old woman.  The number of participants in the 

group interview was not indicated on the interview sheet, but 

did include the village chief and several older and younger 

men. 

One of the respondents had a Karang-speaking parent, and 

so his answers are not included in the tabulations for Karang. 
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Comprehension of Kuo 

Table 13.--Comprehension of Kuo by Ngomi speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Kuo? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    15%    85%   8.45   p < .005 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Kuo? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    10%    90%  11.25   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Kuo, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 

 20    70%    30%*   2.45   p < .20 
 
* - Includes three respondents who said "Each his own" but 

added that they would not understand. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Only 15% of the respondents claimed to be able to always un-

derstand speakers of Kuo.  This figure dropped to 10% with re-

spect to jokes and proverbs.  This pattern is in keeping with 

the group questionnaire, in which comprehension of Kuo was 

rated as poor ("-"). 

In question 2.7, 70% of the respondents said that in 

conversing with a Kuo speaker, they would use their own Ngomi 
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language, and the Kuo speaker would use Kuo.  This distribu-

tion is not statistically significant at an acceptable level 

(p < .05 or less), however, and as a result we cannot claim 

that a clear pattern emerges as to language use and possible 

adequate intelligibility between Kuo and Ngomi on this basis 

alone. 

In the light of the answers to questions 2.1 and 2.2, I 

suspect that any communication between Ngomi and Kuo speakers 

in which each participant does use his own speech variety can-

not take place at a complex level.  Testing (cf. sections 

3.4.1-3.4.3) demonstrated in fact that intelligibility is 

inadequate (i.e. less than 75%) in both directions.  Thus 

there does not appear to be sufficient intelligibility, either 

inherent or acquired, for Kuo to be effectively used as a 

written language among the Ngomi. 
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Comprehension of Karang 

Table 14.--Comprehension of Karang by Ngomi speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Karang? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19    63%    37%   0.84   p < .50 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Karang? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19    53%    47%   0.00   p < 1.0 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Karang, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 

 19    84%    16%*   7.58   p < .01 
 
* - Includes two respondents who said "Each his own" but qual-

ified their communication as limited. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Sixty-three percent of the respondents felt that they could 

always understand speakers of Karang, but this distribution of 

responses is not statistically significant at an acceptable 

level.  From these results alone, therefore, we cannot draw 

any solid conclusions about how the community as a whole feels 

about their ability to understand Karang. 
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In conversing with Karang speakers, however, 84% of 

those interviewed said they would speak Ngomi, expect a re-

sponse in Karang, and understand.  This is more in keeping 

with the group questionnaire results, in which the consensus 

was that Ngomi speakers have excellent comprehension of Karang 

("+++").  In fact, the participants in the consensus interview 

grouped Karang together with their own speech variety as a 

single language unit. 

The consensus interview data are supported by intelligi-

bility testing results which show adequate intelligibility of 

Karang by Ngomi speakers (94.5% mean score) with no evidence 

of bilingual overlay (6.8% standard deviation).  Karang com-

prehension of Ngomi was also at the upper end of the marginal 

range (87.7%), with a standard deviation of 10.9%, also under 

the 15% threshold signaling bilingual overlay. 

Ngomi speakers thus seem to adequately understand 

Karang.  The inconclusiveness of questions 2.1 and 2.2, being 

in conflict with the intelligibility testing and group ques-

tionnaire results, may suggest that there are gaps in compre-

hension among at least part of the population, although how 

big a part cannot be ascertained without further testing. 
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Comprehension of Nzak Mbay 

Table 15.--Comprehension of Nzak Mbay by Ngomi speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    70%    30%   2.45   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    70%    30%   2.45   p < .20 
 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Nzak Mbay, what language do you 

speak?  Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what 
language do they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 20    75%    25%   4.05   p < .05 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Seventy percent of those questioned said they always under-

stood speakers of Nzak Mbay, even jokes and proverbs.  How-

ever, because the distribution is not significant at an ac-

ceptable level, I hesitate to claim that the majority of Ngomi 

speakers feel they always understand speakers of Nzak Mbay. 

In conversing with Nzak Mbay speakers, 75% of the re-

spondents said that they would use Ngomi, expect a response in 

Nzak Mbay, and understand.  This distribution is significant 
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at p < .05, which is acceptable for our purposes, and so we 

could conclude that the majority of Ngomi speakers feel that 

they would communicate in this way.  This in turn may be a 

sign of adequate two-way intelligibility. 

In the group interview, in question 3 the consensus was 

that comprehension of Nzak Mbay is good ("+"), and Nzak Mbay 

was grouped together with Ngomi in the same language unit.  

However, by the time the group answered question 8, they de-

scribed Nzak Mbay comprehension as being only average ("+"). 

The mean score in intelligibility testing was 93.5%, 

which reveals adequate intelligibility.  The standard devia-

tion, however, was 14.2%, very close to the 15% level above 

which bilingual overlay is to be suspected. 

Ngoumi village has a Roman Catholic mission in which 

Nzak Mbay is used.  Thus it is possible that the adequate 

intelligibility signaled by the intelligibility tests is 

acquired and that inherent intelligibility is actually lower 

than 90%.  This would seem to be borne out by three things:  

the standard deviation of nearly 15% in the intelligibility 

test; the ambiguous assessment of comprehension in questions 

2.1 and 2.2 of the individual questionnaire; and the consensus 

rating of Nzak Mbay comprehension as average to good ("+" to 

"+"). 

Ngomi attitudes towards Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay are 

discussed in section 4.4.6, and my conclusions in section 4.5. 
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4.3.6 Intelligibility among Pana Speakers 

Location of Survey 

The study among Pana speakers took place in Djakon, 35 

kilometers south of Touboro near the access road to the CAR 

border.  The population of Djakon is estimated at near 500.  

This is a fairly remote area of Cameroon, with SODECOTON (the 

state-run cotton development corporation) and the local polit-

ical representatives being the only tangible reminders of a 

larger national entity. 

The group interview indicated that the Pana of Cameroon 

migrated from CAR sometime between 1915-1920 and settled at 

the foot of a large mountain where hunting was exceptionally 

good.  ("Djakon" means "mouth of the mountain.")  As well as 

could be determined, Djakon is the only predominantly Pana-

speaking village in Cameroon, with the bulk of Pana speakers 

living in CAR.  The group interview identified two nearby 

villages, Boaglele and Mbaymbeo, as places where there were 

significant numbers of Pana speakers.  Two sections of Ngaoun-

déré and one of Touboro were also identified as Pana neighbor-

hoods.  Thus, out of a total of 40,000 speakers overall (cf. 

section 1.3.1), the number of Pana speakers in Cameroon can be 

estimated to be only around 1,500, and certainly no more than 

2,000. 



99 

 

Sample 

The survey team administered the individual question-

naire to four men 50 and over and five persons each in the 

following groups:  men 40 and under, women 40 and under, and 

women 50 and over.  In addition, one 49-year-old man was in-

terviewed, making for a total of 20 respondents.  A total of 

38 people participated in the group interview. 

One of the respondents had a Nzak Mbay parent and so is 

not included in the tabulations for Nzak Mbay. 
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Comprehension of Kuo 

Table 16.--Comprehension of Kuo by Pana speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Kuo? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    5%    95%  14.45   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Kuo? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20    0%   100%  18.05   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Kuo, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 

 16    0%   100%*  14.06   p < .001 
 
* - Includes two respondents who said "Each his own" but qual-

ified their communication as limited. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Virtually none of the respondents felt always able to under-

stand Kuo speakers, and none felt able to understand their 

jokes and proverbs.  This is because in question 1.7, only one 

person felt he could speak and understand Kuo at all, and that 

was just a little bit ("-").  In conversing with Kuo speakers, 

all felt that they would need to communicate using French or 

Fulfulde, or via an interpreter.  Participants in the group 
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interview did not even list Kuo among the speech varieties the 

Pana believe they can understand. 

These results were in keeping with intelligibility test 

results, which showed inadequate intelligibility of Kuo (64%).  

Conversely, Kuo comprehension of Pana was, at 74.5%, just be-

low the inadequate/marginal threshold of 75%. 

Comprehension of Karang 

Table 17.--Comprehension of Karang by Pana speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Karang? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20   70%    30%   2.45   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Karang? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 20   15%    85%   8.45   p < .005 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Table 17.--Continued 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Karang, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 

 19   53%*   47%**   0.00   p < 1.0 
 
 * - Includes three respondents who said they would mix Pana 

with other languages, and expect an answer in Karang. 
** - Includes seven respondents who answered "each his own" 

but who qualified their communication as limited. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

In the individual questionnaire, no clear pattern emerges as 

to the comprehension of Karang.  Although 70% of the respon-

dents declared themselves able to always understand speakers 

of Karang, the distribution of responses was not significant 

at an acceptable level.  What is clear is that the majority do 

not feel they understand jokes and proverbs, which are assumed 

to represent more complex speech. 

In interaction with Karang speakers, just over half of 

the respondents said that they would use Pana, the Karang 

would use Karang, and there would be understanding, but again 

the distribution of responses is not statistically significant 

at an acceptable level.  Thus from this data no predictions 

can be made about possible two-way intelligibility. 

In the group interview, the consensus was that compre-

hension of Karang is only average ("+").  Karang was not 



103 

 

listed with the other speech varieties (i.e. Man, Gonge, and 

Mbere) which, according to the group interviewed, form a sin-

gle language unit with Pana. 

We need to refer then to the intelligibility test re-

sults for indications of intelligibility.  Pana comprehension 

of Karang tested as inadequate (mean score of 72.2%), and the 

standard deviation of this score, 18.4%, gives evidence of 

bilingual overlay.  Actual inherent intelligibility may there-

fore be less than 72.2%.  This figure seems to support the 

group interview response that comprehension of Karang is aver-

age, which for literature use purposes may mean inadequate. 

Comprehension of Nzak Mbay 

Table 18 that follows shows that, as with Karang, almost 

70% of the respondents felt they could always understand 

speakers of Nzak Mbay, but this distribution of answers is 

significant only if we accept a 20% chance of error, which is 

unacceptable.  Only 35% said they could understand jokes and 

proverbs, and here too statistical analysis does not reveal a 

pattern applicable to all Pana speakers. 



104 

 

Table 18.--Comprehension of Nzak Mbay by Pana speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19   68%    32%   1.89   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19   32%    68%   1.89   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Nzak Mbay, what language do you 

speak?  Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what 
language do they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 

 19   63%    37%*   0.84   p < .50 
 
* - Includes two respondents who said "Each his own" but qual-

ified their communication as limited. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

In interaction with Nzak Mbay speakers, 63% of the re-

spondents said that each participant would use his own speech 

variety, and there would be understanding.  This particular 

distribution is significant only if we accept a 50% chance 

that the majority would not communicate in this way; there-

fore, we cannot make any predictions about the population as a 

whole or about possible mutual intelligibility. 
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Once again, as with Karang, we need to refer to intelli-

gibility testing.  Testing of Pana-speaking children showed 

inadequate intelligibility of Nzak Mbay, as a mean score of 

only 65% was obtained.  On the other hand, the group interview 

consensus, which involved adults, was that comprehension of 

Nzak Mbay is good ("+").  If in fact the ability of adults to 

understand Nzak Mbay is as good as the group questionnaire 

seems to indicate, then the question becomes one of acquired 

intelligibility through consistent contact with Nzak Mbay.  

This is not inconceivable, given the widespread use of Nzak 

Mbay as a church language, but bilingualism testing would have 

to be carried out to determine the actual extent of Nzak Mbay 

proficiency among Pana speakers. 

Pana attitudes towards Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay are 

presented in section 4.4.7, and my conclusions in section 4.5. 

4.3.7 Intelligibility among Sakpu Speakers 

Location of Survey 

The study among Sakpu speakers took place in Pandjama, 

12 kilometers northwest of Touboro on the road to Tcholliré.  

Other villages identified in the group interview as Sakpu-

speaking were Touboro, Bahoue, Baylara, Botoe, Ndanga Lod-

ninga, Mbeng, Baimoura, Karang Panjama, Bogdoro, Kerebay and 

Boro'.  Though generally known by their neighbors as Sakpu or 

Sapu, the inhabitants of Pandjama prefer to call themselves 

[pandjama] (IPA phonetic representation).  We do not know what 
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the inhabitants of the other Sakpu-speaking villages prefer to 

call themselves. 

Sample 

Six men 40 and under, five men 50 and older, five women 

40 and under, and five women 50 and over responded to the 

individual questionnaire, for a total of 21 respondents.  In 

addition, about 30 people took part in the group interview, 

including the village chief. 

One characteristic of Pandjama is that it appears to be 

less ethnically homogeneous than the other villages the survey 

team worked in.  The sample included seven people with a non-

Sakpu father (four Karang, two Kuo, one Man), and eight with a 

non-Sakpu mother (three Kuo, three Karang, two Nzak Mbay).  

Still, these were all people who claimed Sakpu as their first 

language.  These people's answers are not counted in the tabu-

lations for their non-Sakpu parent's speech variety. 

Comprehension of Kuo 

Table 19.--Comprehension of Kuo by Sakpu speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Kuo? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 17   47%    53%   0.00   p < 1.0 
______________________________________________________________ 
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2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Kuo? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 17   29%    71%   2.12   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Kuo, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 16   88%   12%   7.56   p < .01 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Just under 50% of the respondents claimed to be able to always 

understand speakers of Kuo, and only 29% jokes and proverbs.  

These distributions, however, are not significant at p < .05 

or less, so we cannot say whether the majority or minority of 

Sakpu speakers feel themselves able to understand everything 

they hear in Kuo. 

Other questionnaire results seem to point to adequate 

intelligibility of Kuo.  In response to question 2.7, 88% of 

those questioned said that in interacting with Kuo speakers, 

they would use Sakpu, expect a response in Kuo, and under-

stand.  Furthermore, in the group questionnaire, the consensus 

was that comprehension of Kuo is very good ("++"), and no in-

terpreter is needed when Sakpu and Kuo converse with each 

other in their own language.  The group, in fact, grouped Kuo 

together with Sakpu as forming a single language unit. 
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Intelligibility testing indicated marginal intelligibil-

ity in both directions, with no evidence of bilingual overlay.  

Sakpu speakers' comprehension of Kuo, however, was at the 

upper end of the marginal range (87.7%).  Given these results, 

further intelligibility testing of Kuo among Sakpu speakers 

using more complex texts may be required. 

Comprehension of Karang 

Table 20.--Comprehension of Karang by Sakpu speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Karang? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 16   88%    12%   7.56   p < .01 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Karang? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 16   69%    31%   1.56   p < .25 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Karang, what language do you speak?  

Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what language do 
they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 15   87%   13%   6.67   p < .01 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

In question 2.1, 88% of the respondents claimed they could 

always understand speakers of Karang, and since this distribu-
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tion is significant at p < .01 we can claim with a high degree 

of assurance that it reflects the majority opinion.  In inter-

action with Karang speakers, 87% said that they would use 

Sakpu, expect a response in Karang, and understand.  This 

seems to indicate a high degree of comprehension, and possible 

mutual intelligibility. 

The participants in the group interview reported them-

selves as having excellent understanding of Karang, grouping 

it together with Sakpu in the same language unit. 

The intelligibility test results showed adequate intel-

ligibility of Karang by the Sakpu, with a mean score of 97.7% 

being recorded.  The standard deviation (3.4%) does not pro-

vide evidence of bilingual overlay.  Karang comprehension of 

Sakpu was at the upper end of the marginal range (87.7%), with 

a small scattering of scores (4.2%) and thus no evidence of 

bilingual overlay.   
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Comprehension of Nzak Mbay 

Table 21.--Comprehension of Nzak Mbay by Sakpu speakers 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19   42%    58%   0.21   p < .75 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in Nzak Mbay? 

 N yes (%)   no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
 19   32%    68%   1.89   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.7 When you are among the Nzak Mbay, what language do you 

speak?  Do you keep your own way of speaking?  In what 
language do they respond? 

 
 N Each his Other (%)   Chi- Significant 
   own (%)   square     at 
 
 16   88%   12%   7.56   p < .01 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

The situation with Nzak Mbay resembles that of Kuo, with no 

clear pattern emerging from questions 2.1 and 2.2.  In ques-

tion 2.7, however, a statistically significant distribution of 

responses occurred, with 88% claiming that in interaction with 

a Nzak Mbay speaker each would use his own speech variety and 

there would be understanding.  This may be an indication of 

adequate two-way intelligibility. 

In the group interview the consensus was that there is 

excellent comprehension of Nzak Mbay ("+++"), and Nzak Mbay 
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was grouped together with Sakpu into the same language unit.  

The mean intelligibility score (89%) fell just short of the 

adequate threshold of 90%, but taking this figure together 

with the results of question 2.7 and the group questionnaire, 

we may be able to posit that adequate intelligibility is 

present.  There was no evidence of bilingual overlay (7.4% 

standard deviation).  In tests of Nzak Mbay comprehension of 

Sakpu, on the other hand, intelligibility was marginal 

(81.5%), and the standard deviation, at 13.3%, was close to 

the 15% threshold for possible bilingual overlay. 

Sakpu attitudes towards Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay are 

discussed in section 4.4.8, and my conclusions are in section 

4.5. 

4.3.8 Conclusions on Intelligibility 

Table 22 summarizes my tentative conclusions regarding 

intelligibility relationships between the written and unwrit-

ten speech varieties.  It indicates both the degree of intel-

ligibility and, for adequate and marginal intelligibility 

relationships, whether it appears to be acquired or inherent.  

Where intelligibility is inadequate, I do not consider whether 

it is acquired or inherent to be of any interest. 
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Table 22.--Adequacy of written-variety intelligibility among 
unwritten-variety speakers 

______________________________________________________________
      Written varieties: 
 
 Kuo Karang Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
Unwritten varieties: 
 

Man inadequate1 adequate; adequate2; 
  inherent acquired 
    
Mbere inadequate adequate3; marginal; 
  inherent acquired 
 
Ngomi inadequate adequate; adequate; 
  inherent acquired 
 
Pana inadequate inadequate4 inadequate4 
 
Sakpu marginal; adequate; adequate; 
 inherent inherent inherent 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Table 22.--Continued 
 
Footnotes: 
 
1) Based on questionnaires only; intelligibility testing is 

suggested because of estimated 69% lexical similarity indi-
cated by WORDSURV analysis done after the survey. 

 
2) Intelligibility testing showed marginal; the group consen-

sus, however, was that comprehension was excellent.  Bilin-
gualism testing may be required to confirm actual level of 
proficiency. 

 
3) As shown by intelligibility testing.  Interviews, however, 

showed that Mbere speakers did not feel their comprehension 
of Karang was good. 

 
4) There is evidence of some acquired intelligibility, based 

on questionnaire responses. 
 
 

If adequate inherent intelligibility is taken as the 

main criterion for arguing that a written speech variety can 

be used for literature purposes among unwritten-variety speak-

ers, then it appears that Karang may be used among speakers of  

Man, Mbere, Ngomi, and Sakpu; Nzak Mbay may be used among 

Sakpu speakers only; and Kuo may perhaps not be usable among 

any of the others at all.  Nzak Mbay may be usable among Man, 

Mbere, and Ngomi speakers as well, but because the data seem 

to indicate that intelligibility of Nzak Mbay is acquired, 

further testing of bilingual proficiency among a broader 

cross-section of the population would be needed (cf. section 

3.3.2). 

In conclusion, except for among Pana speakers, Karang 

seems to be the most suitable speech variety for use as a 
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literary vehicle among the unwritten-variety communities 

surveyed.  This, however, is quite apart from considerations 

of respondent attitudes, which will be studied in the next 

section. 

4.4 Attitudes towards the Use of Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay 

This section discusses the attitudes of unwritten-

variety speakers towards the use of Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay 

for personal literacy and children's initial education. 

Fasold (1984:148-9) describes several areas in which 

attitudes towards language have been shown to have a social 

impact:  how teachers deal with pupils; employers' hiring 

practices; second-language learning; and intelligibility, 

where speakers of a high-status variety may not understand a 

low-status one.  In addition, attitudes towards language can 

shape a community's willingness to accept literature in its 

own speech variety (Walker 1988, Landin 1989). 

For the purpose of this discussion a speech community's 

attitudes towards a given speech variety will refer to its 

openness or reluctance to the idea of using that speech vari-

ety for the purpose suggested. 

4.4.1 Why Study Attitudes 

To this point I have focused on the role of intelligi-

bility in determining whether literature in Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay can be used among speakers of Man, Mbere, Ngomi, 
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Pana, and Sakpu.  The main criterion I have used for claiming 

that a given unwritten-variety community might be able to use 

literature in one or more of the written varieties has been 

the presence of adequate inherent intelligibility, as indi-

cated by both objective intelligibility testing results and 

subjective questionnaire responses. 

Scholars argue, however, that attitudes must be studied 

as well.  Bendor-Samuel (1982:9) identifies them along with 

linguistic relationships as a "primary factor" in determining 

whether or not a speech community will be able to use litera-

ture in another related or unrelated speech variety.  Barbara 

Grimes (1985) sees attitudes and intelligibility (what she 

calls comprehension) as intertwined and both playing a major 

role in the decision-making process. 

Bendor-Samuel (1982:12) describes the impact of atti-

tudes:  "Even when there is good comprehension between speak-

ers of Y and Z, they may still not be willing to use materials 

in the other speech variety."  The refusal to accept litera-

ture in another speech variety can extend even to the message 

or concepts presented through it (B. Grimes 1985:165).  This 

is particularly germane to organizations with social concerns 

such as SIL, one of whose goals is to provide translations of 

the Christian scriptures.  Intelligibility may be adequate, 

but if attitudes are such that they hinder the acceptance of a 

Bible translation in a particular speech variety, another 
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means--perhaps another speech variety in the community's re-

pertoire, if one exists--must be sought for acceptably commun-

icating the desired message (Walker 1982:15). 

Therefore, although in certain cases Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay are potentially usable for literature purposes on 

the basis of apparently adequate inherent intelligibility, it 

is necessary to find out if there are attitudes that may 

hinder their acceptance among unwritten-variety speakers. 

4.4.2 Questions Used 

The individual questionnaire dealt with two attitude-

related issues, namely, children's initial education and 

personal literacy. 

The issue of which language should be used for chil-

dren's initial education was presented in question 3.1, as 

follows: 

3.1 Would you like (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) to be used 
in local schools as a means of instruction in the 
first years in school? 

Schools in the Cameroon portion of the Eastern Mbum area 

currently use only French from the earliest grades on.  The 

proposal underlying question 3.1 is that, for the first two or 

three years of school, children would be taught all subjects 

in Karang, Kuo, or Nzak Mbay, with French being taught as a 

second language.  As their knowledge of French increased, they 

would be bridged over to French-only instruction by the end of 



117 

 

primary school.  A specific timetable for implementing this 

sort of instruction was not suggested, however. 

The second issue, personal literacy, was presented in 

question 3.2, which asked: 

3.2 Would you be willing to learn to read and write 
(Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay)? 

Respondents were not given any concrete proposals as to 

how literacy would be achieved, however. 

In question 8 of the group questionnaire, respondents 

were asked which speech variety should be used as the basis 

for an alphabet.  The choice was among those speech varieties 

they had grouped together in question 5 as being easily under-

stood by them.  (Sadembouo calls this set of speech varieties 

the "language unit," or unité-langue in French).  In some 

cases this did not include Karang, Kuo, or Nzak Mbay. 

In approaching the measurement of attitudes in this way, 

I recognize that an expression of positive feelings is not a 

guarantee that when the time comes, parents will welcome edu-

cation in an Eastern Mbum speech variety or flock to literacy 

classes.  Virginia Ubels (1988) outlines some of the factors 

shaping the current Karang literacy program, including:  sup-

port of traditional leaders, community leaders (pastors, 

teachers), and development agencies; motivation for becoming 

literate (material or spiritual benefit, integration into 

national life); and leisure time available to potential par-

ticipants.  This study on attitudes is admittedly quite rudi-
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mentary but may still provide a useful indication of how well 

Karang, Kuo, or Nzak Mbay may be accepted for literature pur-

poses. 

4.4.3 Other Methods for Measuring Attitudes 

In their article on various methods for measuring lan-

guage attitudes, Agheyisi and Fishman (1970) describe both 

direct and indirect methods.  Whereas the former involve 

directly asking a respondent how (s)he feels about another 

language, the latter focus on other factors, such as behavior, 

to ascertain what the respondent's attitudes may be. 

Of the two, the direct method has been criticized as the 

less reliable one (Fasold 1984:147).  Some of the criticisms 

leveled against this approach are as follows: 

1) There may be subtle attitudes that direct questioning 

cannot uncover, simply because the respondent may not be aware 

of what they are (Hallberg 1989:268).  Catherine Showalter 

(1991:205) equates asking someone what his attitudes are with 

trying to find out the structure of the noun phrase by asking, 

"What is the structure of the noun phrase in your language?"  

She contends that the person who has never thought such things 

through will be unable to give the researcher a useful answer. 

2) The respondent may simply say what he believes the 

researcher wants to hear.  Walker (1982:18) discovered during 

a survey in Indonesia that some subjects, believing the survey 

team represented the government, simply parroted back the of-
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ficial line on language policy (which favored the national 

language, Bahasa Indonesia) rather than express their own 

opinions.  Ray (1982:60-61) describes similar problems with 

Australian aborigines. 

3) People are aware of the social and political implica-

tions of providing the desired information, and so may omit or 

falsify material (Briggs 1986:45; Hallberg 1989:268). 

4) Questioning people may not always be culturally ap-

propriate.  As Briggs (1986:45) writes:  "The posing of ques-

tions is entirely interdicted in some settings, while others 

simply place restrictions on the . . . topics that can be ap-

propriately discussed." 

To overcome these problems various indirect methods have 

been proposed.  Stuart Showalter (1991:182) describes these as 

being "desirable in order to break through natural cultural 

barriers to understanding an emic perspective on the languages 

and dialects being surveyed."  Two commonly used methods I 

shall describe here are participant observation and the 

matched-guise technique. 

The focus of the participant observation approach is on 

language-use patterns, from which it is claimed attitudes can 

be inferred.  As Walker (1982:17) notes: 
 
 

Language use is much more observable than attitudes, and 
so observation has been used more in this area.  Language 
use is an indication of language attitudes, and it is this 
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relationship which allows researchers to use observation 
as a valid method in getting at attitudes. 
 

According to Casad (1988:45), for participant observa-

tion to be effective there must be "extensive contact with the 

community to ensure that (the) data are valid."  This applies, 

in his opinion, not only to language use and attitudes but 

also to word lists, intelligibility tests, and bilingualism 

tests. 

Observation, however, was of limited usefulness in the 

Eastern Mbum survey.  Only four weeks were available for the 

entire survey, and the survey team had to restrict the amount 

of time devoted to each village to two or three days at the 

most.  Any attempts at observing language use even in this 

limited period were hampered by the fact that only two of the 

researchers had any knowledge of an Eastern Mbum speech vari-

ety, and of those only one could be considered really fluent 

(researcher Glidden, in Kuo). 

Matched-guise technique was first devised by Wallace 

Lambert and others at McGill University (cf. Lambert et al. 

1960).  It involves having the respondent (or "judge") listen 

to one pre-recorded text in each of the speech varieties for 

which attitudes are being measured.  (The same text is used 

each time, having been translated into the different speech 

varieties.)  The judge then evaluates the speaker of each text 

(or "guise") according to a number of personality traits such 

as intelligent/unintelligent, friendly/unfriendly, and so on. 
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Unknown to the judge is the fact that each guise is 

spoken by the same person, chosen because of his native-like 

speaking ability in all the speech varieties being tested.  

The goal is that any variability in the judge's responses 

should be due not to attitudes towards the speaker himself or 

the content of the text--it is the same speaker and text each 

time--but to attitudes towards the only thing that changes, 

namely, the speech varieties being heard or to the group asso-

ciated with the speech variety heard (Agheyisi and Fishman 

1970:146). 

The matched-guise technique has been extensively used, 

not only in evaluating attitudes towards dialects of the same 

language, but also in evaluating attitudes towards different 

languages (Lambert et al. 1960; Giles 1970). 

Matched-guise testing proved unfeasible for the Eastern 

Mbum survey, however, as its preparation and implementation 

are very time-intensive (Hallberg 1989:270).  Compounding this 

was the research team's lack of familiarity with Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay; this prevented them from properly evaluating 

whether or not a potential speaker for the test had the 

native-like speaking ability required for preparing an 

adequate test. 

As I pointed out with the questions on intelligibility 

(cf. section 4.3.2), I attempted to overcome the shortcomings 

of the direct approach by using complementary instruments, 
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specifically the individual and group questionnaires.  Im-

perfect as it is, this method may still provide some useful 

insight into how people feel about using Karang, Kuo, and Nzak 

Mbay for literacy and education purposes. 

4.4.4 Attitudes among Man Speakers 
 
 
Table 23.--Personal literacy and children's initial education: 
Attitudes of Man speakers towards the use of Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.1 Would you like (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) to be used in lo-

cal schools as a means of instruction in the first years 
of school? 

 
  N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 20   90%    10%  11.25   p < .001 
 Kuo 20   50%    50%   0.05   p < .85 
 Nzak Mbay 19   95%     5%  13.47   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.2 Would you be willing to learn to read and write (Karang, 

Kuo, Nzak Mbay)? 
 

  N* yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 13   85%    15%   4.92   p < .05 
 Kuo 13   54%    45%   0.07   p < .85 
 Nzak Mbay 12  100%     0%  10.08   p < .005 
 
* - Not included are eight respondents who felt they were too 

old to become literate. 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Attitudes are favorable towards using either Karang or Nzak 

Mbay for personal literacy and initial education among Man-

speaking children.  No clear pattern emerges for Kuo, however. 

4.4.5 Attitudes among Mbere Speakers 

Table 24 that follows shows that of the three written 

speech varieties, only Nzak Mbay is clearly favored.  Almost 

80% of the respondents agreed that they would like to see Nzak 

Mbay used in the schools; 88% said that they themselves would 

like to learn to read and write Nzak Mbay. 
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Table 24.--Personal literacy and children's initial education: 
Attitudes of Mbere speakers towards the use of Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.1 Would you like (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) to be used in lo-

cal schools as a means of instruction in the first years 
of school? 

 
  N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 20   50%    50%   0.05   p < .85 
 Kuo 19    0%   100%  17.05   p < .001 
 Nzak Mbay 19   79%    21%   5.26   p < .025 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.2 Would you be willing to learn to read and write (Karang, 

Kuo, Nzak Mbay)? 
 

  N* yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 14   43%    57%   0.07   p < .85 
 Kuo 14    0%   100%  12.07   p < .001 
 Nzak Mbay 16   88%    12%   7.56   p < .01 
 
* - Not included are two respondents who felt they were too 

old to become literate. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

There is absolutely no interest in learning Kuo or in 

seeing it used in the schools. 

As for Karang, we cannot claim whether the majority or 

minority of the people are favorable towards it, as the 

results are not statistically significant at an acceptable 

level. 

In the group interview, preference was given to Mbere 

itself. 
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4.4.6 Attitudes among Ngomi Speakers 
 
 
Table 25.--Personal literacy and children's initial education: 
Attitudes of Ngomi speakers towards the use of Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.1 Would you like (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) to be used in lo-

cal schools as a means of instruction in the first years 
of school? 

 
  N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 18    83%    17%   6.72   p < .01 
 Kuo 19    63%    37%   0.84   p < .50 
 Nzak Mbay 19    84%    16%   7.58   p < .01 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.2 Would you be willing to learn to read and write (Karang, 

Kuo, Nzak Mbay)? 
 

  N* yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 13    92%     8%   7.69   p < .01 
 Kuo 14    64%    36%   0.64   p < .50 
 Nzak Mbay 14   100%     0%  12.07   p < .001 
 
* - Not included are five respondents who felt they were too 

old to become literate. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Both Karang and Nzak Mbay are favorably viewed by over 80% of 

the respondents for personal literacy and for use in chil-

dren's initial education.  As for Kuo, although nearly 65% of 

those questioned were favorable towards its use in these same 

two domains, only if we allowed a 50% possibility of error 

would the distributions of responses be considered signifi-
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cant.  We therefore cannot claim that a definite pattern 

emerges for or against Kuo. 

In question 8 of the group interview, the response was 

that understanding of Nzak Mbay is considered only average 

("+").  As far as a written standard is concerned, the consen-

sus was that Man or Sapu (Sakpu) should be used because these 

are the largest groups in terms of population.  Continued use 

of Nzak Mbay would be acceptable to them, and if they had a 

choice in the matter, they would like to see Ngomi used. 
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4.4.7 Attitudes among Pana Speakers 
 
 
Table 26.--Personal literacy and children's initial education: 
Attitudes of Pana speakers towards the use of Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.1 Would you like (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) to be used in lo-

cal schools as a means of instruction in the first years 
of school? 

 
  N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 19  100%    0%  17.05   p < .001 
 Kuo 19   63%   37%   0.84   p < .50 
 Nzak Mbay 18   94%    6%  12.50   p < .001 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.2 Would you be willing to learn to read and write (Karang, 

Kuo, Nzak Mbay)? 
 

  N* yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 18  100%    0%  16.06   p < .001 
 Kuo 18   33%   67%   1.39   p < .25 
 Nzak Mbay 17  100%    0%  15.06   p < .001 
 
* - Not included is one respondent who felt she was too old to 

become literate. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

In the individual questionnaires, almost all the respondents 

expressed a favorable attitude towards the use of Karang and 

Nzak Mbay in children's initial education and their own per-

sonal literacy.  For Kuo, however, only 63% of the respondents 

said they would like to see it used for children's initial 

education, and only 33% expressed an interest in learning to 

read and write it.  Statistically these distributions of 
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responses for Kuo are not significant at an acceptable level, 

and no clear pattern of favorable or unfavorable attitudes can 

be said to emerge.  However, when compared with the overwhelm-

ingly favorable responses to Karang and Nzak Mbay, the answers 

given seem quite telling. 

In the group interview, neither Karang nor Nzak Mbay 

were listed as forming a single language unit with Pana, and 

the consensus was that Pana or Man should serve as the refer-

ence dialect for the language unit consisting of Pana, Man, 

Gonge, and Mbere. 

4.4.8 Attitudes among Sakpu Speakers 

Table 27 that follows shows that, concerning children's 

initial education, only Karang has a statistically significant 

distribution of responses (p < .01), with 88% of those inter-

viewed saying they would like to see Karang used in the 

schools.  Although 68% of all the respondents were favorable 

towards the use of Nzak Mbay, statistically the distribution 

of responses is significant only if we accept a 20% chance 

that the majority actually do not favor Nzak Mbay. 
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Table 27.--Personal literacy and children's initial education: 
Attitudes of Sakpu speakers towards the use of Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.1 Would you like (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) to be used in lo-

cal schools as a means of instruction in the first years 
of school? 

 
  N yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 16   88%   12%   7.56   p < .01 
 Kuo 16   50%   50%   0.06   p < .85 
 Nzak Mbay 19   68%   32%   1.89   p < .20 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.2 Would you be willing to learn to read and write (Karang, 

Kuo, Nzak Mbay)? 
 

  N* yes (%)  no (%)   Chi- Significant 
      square     at 
 
 Karang 15  100%    0%  13.07   p < .001 
 Kuo 15   87%   13%   6.67   p < .01 
 Nzak Mbay 17   94%    6%  11.53   p < .001 
 
* - Not included are two respondents who felt they were unable 

to become literate. 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

With respect to becoming literate in Karang, Kuo, or 

Nzak Mbay, the majority of respondents were favorable to all 

three.  In the group interview, however, Karang was chosen as 

the preferred basis for an alphabet and literature. 
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4.5 Conclusions 

4.5.1 Making Decisions from Comprehension and Attitude Data 

Barbara Grimes (1985) proposes a model for relating 

comprehension to attitudes data and determining whether or not 

literature in one speech variety can be used by speakers of 

another.  Her model consists of six decision-making diagrams 

based on the following matrix (from 1985:173): 

 Comprehension    Attitudes 

 +/- +/- First language 

 +/- +/- Second language 

"First language" refers to the community's own speech 

variety and "second language" to the outside speech variety 

under consideration for use as a literary vehicle.  The first 

and second languages may be different languages (i.e. have 

inadequate inherent intelligibility) or dialects of the same 

language (i.e. have adequate inherent intelligibility) (1985: 

176). 

As the matrix shows, each of the four cells can be 

filled with "+" or "-".  With regard to comprehension or in-

telligibility, "+" means adequate and "-" inadequate, and 

these apply to both inherent and acquired intelligibility.  

(Grimes does not indicate where marginal intelligibility fits 

into this model.)  As for attitudes, "+" means positive or 

non-hindering, and "-" negative or hindering. 
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Of the six matrices she presents, only two indicate that 

the second language should be chosen; in both cases, intelli-

gibility is adequate and attitudes are positive.  (The differ-

ence between the two matrices is that, whereas one shows nega-

tive attitudes towards the first language, the other shows 

positive attitudes towards it.) 

Apparently, in deciding whether or not the second lan-

guage should be chosen, Grimes feels that it is best to use 

the second language only when nothing hinders it.  Gary Simons 

(1991:39), on the other hand, maintains that this is only one 

philosophy among several.  Another philosophy would result in 

the drawing of entirely different conclusions to the question, 

"Should the second language be chosen?"  Simons describes some 

of these philosophies and their implications, as follows (from 

1991:38): 

1) The mother tongue is always best.  Although attitudes 

may be positive and intelligibility adequate, the second lan-

guage will always be rejected in favor of the first one. 

2) The second language is best if nothing hinders it.  

In this philosophy, which seems to be the one espoused by 

Grimes, the second language is chosen only if intelligibility 

is adequate and attitudes are positive. 

3) The second language is best if they can understand 

it.  The second language is chosen as long as intelligibility 
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is adequate, regardless of whether attitudes are positive or 

negative. 

4) The second language is best if they want it.  The 

second language is chosen if attitudes are positive, regard-

less of whether intelligibility is adequate or inadequate. 

5) The second language is best if it has anything in its 

favor.  The second language is chosen except if intelligibil-

ity is inadequate and attitudes are negative. 

6) The second language is always best.  Regardless of 

attitudes or intelligibility, the second language is chosen.  

Feasibility needs also to be considered. 

In this discussion Grimes' decision-making model is 

used, with the philosophy that Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay will 

be deemed acceptable as long as intelligibility is adequate 

and/or attitudes are positive.  (I group marginal intelligi-

bility together with inadequate.)  This corresponds to point 

5) above.  This leaves open the possibility of standardizing a 

written variety into communities where at least some positive 

factors are present, and where any hindering factors that do 

exist might eventually be overcome.  If, however, a written 

variety meets neither of these two criteria of acceptability 

for a particular unwritten speech variety, then consideration 

must be given to setting up a language development program 

either in the unwritten variety concerned or, if evidence of 
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such exists, in another speech variety that is available to 

speakers of that variety. 

4.5.2 Application of Grimes' Model to Data 

In Table 28 "+" refers to adequate (inherent or ac-

quired) intelligibility and positive/non-hindering attitudes; 

"-" refers to marginal or inadequate (inherent or acquired) 

intelligibility and negative/non-hindering attitudes. A 

question mark means that there is no clear pattern. 
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Table 28.--Intelligibility (I) and attitudes (A) of unwritten- 

variety speakers with respect to written varieties 
______________________________________________________________ 

              Written varieties: 
 

        Kuo      Karang    Nzak Mbay 
     I    A     I    A     I    A 
______________________________________________________________ 
Unwritten varieties: 
 

Man     -1    ?     +    +     +2    + 
 

Mbere     -    -     +    ?     -2    + 
 

Ngomi     -    ?     +    +     +2    + 
 
Pana     -    ?     -    +     -    + 
 

Sakpu     +3    +4     +    +     +    +4 

______________________________________________________________ 
Footnotes: 
 
1) - based on questionnaire responses only 
 
2) - intelligibility appears to be adequate (Man, Ngomi) or 

marginal (Mbere) because it is acquired 
 
3) - at the upper end of the marginal range 
 
4) - no clear pattern of positive or negative attitudes for 

children's initial education (though positive for per-
sonal literacy) 

 
 

Based on the evidence in Table 28, the Pana-speaking community 

is the only unwritten-variety community surveyed with clearly 

inadequate intelligibility of Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay, 

either inherent or acquired.  Pana, therefore, is a distinct 
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language from them according to the definition in section 

1.1.5.  And yet, attitudes towards Karang and Nzak Mbay are 

positive.  If materials bridging Pana speakers into Karang or 

Nzak Mbay can be successfully introduced, developing a separ-

ate alphabet and literature in Pana may prove unnecessary.  I 

further discuss this possibility in section 6.4.5. 

As for the other four unwritten-variety communities, it 

appears they can all make use of at least one of the written 

forms. 

Considering now each of the written forms, Table 28 

shows that Kuo has limited extendability, as near-adequate 

intelligibility and positive attitudes are found only among 

Sakpu speakers.  Given this, Kuo does not seem to be the best 

choice for use as the basis for an alphabet and literature 

within the Eastern Mbum group. 

This leaves the choice between Karang and Nzak Mbay.  In 

section 4.3.8 I suggested that, based on the inherent intelli-

gibility evidence, Karang seemed to be the most suitable 

speech variety for literature-use purposes among the unwrit-

ten-variety communities surveyed, Pana excepted.  Table 28 

seems to bear this out, except that there is no clear pattern 

for Mbere attitudes towards using Karang.  This apparently 

unenthusiastic response to Karang, however, could be overcome 

as efforts are made to promote its use in the Mbere-speaking 

community. 
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On the other hand, the possibility of using Nzak Mbay in 

these same communities must not be dismissed, despite the fact 

that the intelligibility evidence in section 4.3.8 seems to 

argue against its use.  There are two reasons for this, which 

I now consider. 

First of all, as can be seen in Table 28, speakers of 

Man, Mbere, Ngomi, and Pana all expressed favorable attitudes 

towards Nzak Mbay, even though their level of inherent intel-

ligibility seems to be inadequate or marginal.  Two of these, 

Man and Mbere, even expressed a preference in the group 

interviews for Nzak Mbay over Karang.  It thus seems that 

these communities lend Nzak Mbay an importance that is not 

immediately obvious from the intelligibility test results. 

Secondly, one cannot ignore the influence of the Roman 

Catholic church in the Eastern Mbum area.  Nzak Mbay is al-

ready being used in written form in Catholic parishes through-

out the area, including Ngoumi village (where Ngomi is spo-

ken), Gay Touklou (where Mbere is spoken), and the major town 

of Touboro, where several Eastern Mbum groups come together.  

This may account for the evidence of acquired intelligibility 

of Nzak Mbay among Man, Mbere, and Ngomi speakers.  It may be 

very difficult to convince the local Roman Catholic leaders to 

abandon their use of Nzak Mbay in favor of Karang.  In fact, 

in places where Nzak Mbay already has a firm foothold, 

opposition to Karang may introduce a hindering factor that may 
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in turn override the intelligibility evidence that argues for 

using Karang in these communities. 

Nevertheless, the question remains whether these commu-

nities as a whole have sufficient bilingual proficiency in 

Nzak Mbay to effectively use it as a literary vehicle, and an 

answer can be found only with further testing. 

Thus, in deciding whether to use Nzak Mbay or Karang as 

the basis for literature with the Eastern Mbum group, purely 

linguistic considerations must be juggled with sociolinguistic 

and political factors.  I endeavor to propose a solution to 

this apparent conflict in Chapter VI. 
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CHAPTER V 
 
 

FULFULDE INFLUENCE 
 

IN THE UNWRITTEN-VARIETY COMMUNITIES 
 

In this chapter I discuss an issue that is not directly 

related to the research question described in 1.1.1, the 

influence which Fulfulde, a language of wider communication 

(LWC) in northern Cameroon, has in the unwritten-variety 

communities surveyed. 

To this point I have focused on intelligibility and at-

titudes with respect to speech varieties which, along with the 

unwritten varieties, are classified as part of the Eastern 

Mbum group.  Robert Litteral (1982:45), however, suggests that 

sociolinguistic surveys need to broaden their scope to include 

the local speech variety's relationship with the LWC, defined 

by UNESCO as a language "used habitually by people whose 

mother tongues are different in order to facilitate communi-

cation between them" (1951:689).  (UNESCO also uses the term 

lingua franca to refer to this type of language.)  This en-

tails ascertaining the following four specific characteris-

tics:  1) vernacular survival status; 2) general intelligibil-

ity (i.e. comprehension) of the LWC; 3) attitudes towards the 
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LWC; and 4) the trend in language dominance between the ver-

nacular and the LWC. 

This chapter is divided into four sections: 

- (5.1) background to the study; 

- (5.2) questions underlying the four characteristics 

described by Litteral; 

- (5.3) analysis of the questionnaire results; 

- (5.4) conclusion. 

5.1 Background 

Fulfulde is a Niger-Kordofanian language spoken by some 

668,000 people in Cameroon as a mother tongue and by almost 

4.5 million others in Cameroon as a second language (B. Grimes 

1988a:173-4). 

Besides being a widespread language of communication, 

Fulfulde is commonly used in the Eastern Mbum area as the 

liturgical language of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in 

Cameroon (EELC), the main Protestant missionary body in the 

north.  The entire Bible already exists in the Maroua dialect 

of Fulfulde, and some portions of the Bible have been trans-

lated into the Ngaoundéré dialect. 

French is also used in this region as the language of 

administration and education.  Very few people speak it, 

however, as the survey team's need to work with interpreters 

demonstrated.  The use of French is limited to those working 

in the schools and government offices, and many of these 
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people come from southern Cameroon, where French is the LWC.  

Consequently, a systematic study of French influence was not 

deemed necessary. 

There is a widely held sentiment that "everyone knows 

Fulfulde."  In contrast are the impressions of some local 

pastors, missionaries, and SIL researchers who feel that a 

substantial proportion of the Eastern Mbum population, espe-

cially women, have no more than a rudimentary knowledge of 

what is commonly called "market Fulfulde."  This cuts them off 

from fully understanding sermons, Scriptures, and Christian 

teachings presented to them in Fulfulde. 

Therefore, the survey team undertook an initial investi-

gation of the influence of Fulfulde.  The aim of this study 

was not only to flesh out the sociolinguistic profile of the 

area, but also to assess current beliefs concerning widespread 

Fulfulde proficiency.  If it shows that proficiency (including 

speaking and understanding) is neither as high nor as wide-

spread as believed, it may mean that a change in views is 

required as to the effectiveness of using Fulfulde as a writ-

ten language in the Eastern Mbum area, especially in the local 

churches. 

The tool used was the individual self-report question-

naire (Appendix B).  Because of the limitations of self-report 

data (cf. sections 4.3.2 and 4.4.3), the survey team could 

only skim the surface of the issue.  I therefore provide only 
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a rough sketch of some of the patterns that appear to emerge 

from the data.  To facilitate brevity, I group together the 

responses from the five unwritten-variety communities surveyed 

and study them as a whole rather than individually.  I make 

some exceptions where I observe divergent patterns among the 

communities. 

Communities with Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay as the 

primary mother tongue are not included in this study, as no 

individual questionnaires were administered there. 

5.2 Questions Underlying the Four Characteristics 

I attempt to ascertain the four characteristics des-

cribed by Litteral by means of the following questions: 

1) General intelligibility of Fulfulde (i.e. Fulfulde 

bilingualism):  Is Fulfulde spoken and understood well by the 

people in the communities surveyed? 

2) Attitudes towards Fulfulde:  Are the respondents 

favorable towards seeing Fulfulde used in children's initial 

education and for personal literacy? 

3) Vernacular survival status:  Have children ceased to 

learn the mother tongue? 

4) Trend in language dominance:  In what areas of social 

interaction is Fulfulde most often used?  Is it displacing the 

local speech varieties, especially in the most intimate areas 

of social interaction (i.e. with one's spouse, children, 

friends, in the fields)? 
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5.3 Analysis of Data 

5.3.1 General Intelligibility of Fulfulde (Fulfulde 
      Bilingualism) 

The level of proficiency needed by an individual or a 

community to achieve their goals through a second language 

depends on the communicator's objectives (B. Grimes 1987a).  

Using SIL's 5-point Language Skill Level Descriptions adapted 

from the United States Foreign Service Institute's model 

(B. Grimes 1987b), one may say that level 0 (no proficiency) 

or 1 (elementary proficiency) might be considered sufficient 

in religious settings if the second language is used only for 

certain religious purposes (e.g. use of the Arabic Koran in 

Muslim communities, use of Latin in Roman Catholic churches 

prior to the Vatican II council).  Governments may be satis-

fied with a level 2 (limited) proficiency in the second lan-

guage from minority groups with which they are attempting to 

communicate using the second language.  Educators often 

require a much higher level of proficiency such as level 3 

(general) or 4 (advanced) from secondary or university-level 

students. 

Barbara Grimes (1986b, 1988c) recommends that a level 4 

proficiency or higher, both in speaking and in understanding, 

should be present in a community for its members to effec-

tively practise Christian faith through a second language.  

This includes being able to use a Bible translation in the 

second language.  This recommendation was upheld at a bilin-
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gual proficiency workshop held in April 1987 under the 

direction of Dr. Thea Bruhn of the United States Foreign 

Service Institute (FSI). 

Although level 4 may be necessary for the circumstances 

Grimes proposes, the presence of a lower proficiency level 

should not completely discount the effectiveness of Fulfulde 

as a means of written communication.  Nevertheless, for the 

purposes of this discussion I assume that more than just a 

rudimentary knowledge of Fulfulde should be present in the 

community as a whole for us to conclude that Fulfulde litera-

ture is effective.  It could be frustrating for language plan-

ners and the community alike if 200,000 Eastern Mbum speakers 

are required to use Fulfulde literature when the majority of 

them are insufficiently bilingual in that language (cf. Decker 

1991:243). 

Precise tests exist that require the test-taker to in-

teract in the second language (both speaking and understand-

ing).  One such test is an interview-based test described by 

Barbara Grimes (1987b), known as the Second Language Oral 

Proficiency Evaluation (SLOPE).  Its aim is to test second-

language proficiency in a wide variety of domains and, as a 

result, each interview can be quite lengthy, varying between 

30 minutes and an hour.  The other technique is a sentence 

repetition test (SRT) documented by Radloff (In Press; see 

also Radloff (1991) for a case study of its application among 
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Hindko-speaking women in Pakistan).  SRT takes less time to 

administer than SLOPE and quickly screens out those with 

limited proficiency from those with advanced proficiency.  The 

latter group can then be tested more thoroughly.  I refer the 

reader to the pertinent references for a fuller description of 

these techniques. 

Because individual bilingual ability varies according to 

a number of factors (sex, age, region of birth, and level of 

education, cf. B. Grimes 1986a:28), both SLOPE and SRT require 

sampling a broad cross-section of the population to ensure 

that all contributing factors are taken into account.  Sample 

sizes may thus have to exceed 100 people in some instances 

(B. Grimes 1987a).  In-depth bilingualism testing is thus 

costly and time-consuming. 

The method for this study, by contrast, given the goal 

of only a first approximate measure of knowledge of Fulfulde, 

consisted of asking a comparatively small sample of respon-

dents only a few questions:  1.7 and 2.1 to 2.4 on the indi-

vidual questionnaire.  These I now describe. 

Question 1.7 asked respondents to list the languages 

they could speak and understand and those they could only 

understand.  They were then asked to evaluate their speaking 

and comprehension abilities as either "good" (+) or "poor"   

(-).  (This purely subjective rating is admittedly imprecise; 

one respondent's "good" may equal another respondent's 
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"poor.")  Table 29 includes both the percentage of respondents 

who felt they could speak and/or understand at least some 

Fulfulde and the percentage of those who felt they knew it 

well ("+"). 

Questions 2.1 to 2.4 attempted to probe more deeply into 

the answers given in 1.7.  Questions 2.1 and 2.2 on comprehen-

sion ability ask whether the respondents understand everything 

they hear in Fulfulde (2.1) and whether they understand jokes 

and proverbs (2.2) (cf. section 4.3.1).  Questions 2.3 and 2.4 

on speaking proficiency are as follows: 

2.3 Can you always say everything you want in Fulfulde? 

2.4 Suppose that you are in Rey Bouba, where you witness 
an argument between two people.  The laamido calls 
on you to testify concerning what you saw.  Would 
you be able to you describe in detail what you saw, 
using only Fulfulde? 

Rey Bouba is the administrative center of the subdivi-

sion of the same name.  The laamido, whose palace is in Rey 

Bouba, is the traditional Muslim ruler.  Ethnically he is 

Fulbe and thus speaks Fulfulde. 

Question 2.4 presented a situation in which it was 

assumed that substantially more than a rudimentary knowledge 

of Fulfulde would be required.  I cannot correlate it with a 

specific FSI level, however. 

Table 29 that follows shows that in response to question 

1.7, the majority of respondents (84%) indicated they felt 

able to speak and/or understand at least some Fulfulde, but 
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relatively few (only 32%) felt able to speak and/or understand 

it well.  Both of these distributions are statistically signi-

ficant at the level chosen for the purposes of this study. 
 
 
 

Table 29.--Fulfulde bilingualism among unwritten-variety 
speakers 

______________________________________________________________ 

 N   yes  no  Chi- Significant 
    (%)   (%) square     at 
 
Speak and/or under- 
stand at least some  102 84% 16% 46.68 p < 0.001 
Fulfulde (from 1.7) 
 
Speak and/or under- 
stand Fulfulde well  102 32% 68% 12.01 p < 0.001 
(from 1.7) 
 
Understand every-  102 53% 47%  0.25 p < 0.75 
thing (2.1) 
 
Understand jokes  102 35% 65%  8.25 p < 0.01 
and proverbs (2.2) 
 
Say anything (2.3)  102 30% 70% 14.91 p < 0.001 
 
Testify in detail  100 29% 71% 16.81 p < 0.001 
in court (2.4) 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

With respect to comprehension, to question 2.1 53% of 

the respondents answered that they felt able to understand 

everything they hear in Fulfulde.  Since this distribution of 

answers is not statistically significant at the level chosen 

for this study, it is unclear whether the majority or minority 
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of people in these communities, if interviewed, would claim to 

understand everything they hear in Fulfulde. 

Concerning comprehension of jokes and proverbs, only 35% 

of the respondents felt they could understand them.  This 

percentage is statistically significant at an acceptable level 

and may reflect a pattern within these communities as a whole. 

As far as speaking ability is concerned, only 30% of the 

respondents felt they would be able speak Fulfulde in the cir-

cumstances suggested in 2.3 and 2.4.  This is close to the 

figure obtained in question 1.7 and also represents a statis-

tically significant distribution of answers. 

Given that all the above distributions (except for 

question 2.1) are statistically significant at an acceptable 

level, and given the assumption that the communities surveyed 

are representative of rural Eastern Mbum populations, the 

above patterns may reflect what one would find in the popula-

tion as a whole.  Consequently, Fulfulde proficiency appears 

to be limited, and further bilingualism testing unnecessary. 

Assuming that a literature program's effectiveness 

depends on a high level of proficiency, it appears that 

current programs based on Fulfulde have only limited useful-

ness.  Efforts would have to be directed toward raising the 

general populace's proficiency. 
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5.3.2 Attitudes towards Fulfulde 

Table 30 that follows indicates favorable attitudes 

towards Fulfulde for both uses suggested.  Even those who felt 

that they themselves were too old to learn to read and write 

Fulfulde favored seeing children learn it. 
 
 
Table 30.--Attitudes towards using Fulfulde in children's 

initial education and for personal literacy 
______________________________________________________________ 

 N   yes  no  Chi- Significant 
    (%)   (%) square     at 
 
Children's initial 
education (3.1)   99 87% 13% 52.36 p < 0.001 
 
Personal literacy 
(3.2)   81 90% 10% 50.57 p < 0.001 
______________________________________________________________ 
Note:  Totals for personal literacy do not include those who 
felt they were too old to learn to read and write. 
 
 

As I pointed out in section 4.4.2, however, an expres-

sion of positive feelings does not guarantee that a Fulfulde 

literacy program would be a success.  It does, however, affect 

how any program should be set up.  What the above pattern may 

reflect is the respondents' recognition of the usefulness and 

prestige of Fulfulde in the wider community, especially with 

outsiders having important roles (e.g. government officials, 

traders, pastors, missionaries). 
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5.3.3 Vernacular Survival Status 

With respect to vernacular survival status Savage (1989: 

6.0.1) writes: 
 
 

. . . the primary question . . . is whether the children 
have ceased to learn the mother tongue.  If they have, the 
language will increasingly pass out of use over the period 
of a generation or so (barring a revival effort). 

 

Questions 2.6 and 3.5 were used in this regard, as 

follows: 

2.6 What language(s) do your children speak when playing 
with other children? 

3.5 Do you think that the youth of your village are in 
the habit of abandoning their language to speak 
another one?  Which one? 

If a statistically significant part of the population 

surveyed perceive that their children habitually use another 

language in play or that the youth are abandoning the local 

speech variety, this may augur poorly for the future of the 

local speech variety. 

For question 3.5, I not only discuss the combined re-

sults but also look at the five communities surveyed individu-

ally, having found quite divergent patterns among them.  I 

further compare the answers of the respondents aged 39 and 

under to those aged 40 and over, in particular to see whether 

the older group's perceptions are different from the younger 

group's. 

Table 31 shows the results for question 2.6: 
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Table 31.--Language use by children at play 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.6 What language(s) do your children speak when playing with 

other children? 

  N Mbum only   (Mbum &)    Chi- Significant 
     (%)   other (%)  square     at 
 
TOTAL  97  95%  5% 87.25  p < 0.001 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

These figures suggest that the vast majority of children use 

the local speech variety in their play.  Since this is a 

statistically significant distribution, it seems to reflect a 

pattern we would find throughout these communities, and possi-

bly throughout the Eastern Mbum area. 

Given that few non-Mbum speakers live in Eastern Mbum 

villages, it is not surprising that children should be using 

the local speech variety in interacting with other children.  

A somewhat different scenario might be expected in more cos-

mopolitan towns such as Touboro and Tcholliré, however. 

Table 32 looks at the picture provided by answers to 

question 3.5: 
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Table 32.--Abandonment of local speech variety in favor of 

 another:  overall 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.5 Do you think that the youth of your village are in the 

habit of abandoning their language to speak another one? 

  N   yes (%)    no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
TOTAL 101  18% 72% 19.16  p < 0.001 
______________________________________________________________ 
 
 

These figures show that overall, the majority do not feel that 

their Eastern Mbum languages are being abandoned.  Those who 

did feel that such a change is taking place most often cited 

French and Fulfulde as the speech varieties towards which use 

is shifting. 

Breaking down the responses by speech community surveyed 

reveals divergent patterns of answers, as Table 33 shows: 
 
 
 

Table 33.--Abandonment of local speech variety in favor of 
another:  by community 

______________________________________________________________ 
3.5 Do you think that the youth of your village are in the 

habit of abandoning their language to speak another one? 

  N   yes (%)    no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
Man  20  45% 55%  0.05  p < 0.90 
Mbere  20   5% 95% 14.45  p < 0.001 
Ngomi  20   5% 95% 14.45  p < 0.001 
Pana  20  30% 70%  2.45  p < 0.20 
Sakpu  21   5% 95% 15.43  p < 0.001 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Results for Man and Pana show a considerably higher 

percentage of respondents who felt that young people are 

abandoning their language in favor of another.  Although the 

distributions of responses in these cases are not in them-

selves statistically significant, in comparison with the other 

communities' responses they may be pointing to a critical 

trend.  A possible explanation for this perceived greater 

threat among the Man and Pana is that, due to their relatively 

small populations and their isolation from the main body of 

speakers (in CAR), they are more acutely aware of the en-

croachment of other groups and their languages. 

Finally, Table 34 presents the breakdown according to 

age, to see if there is a significant difference in percep-

tions between younger and older respondents.  "Younger" covers 

respondents aged 39 and under, and "older" those aged 40 and 

over. 
 
 
Table 34.--Abandonment of local speech variety in favor of 

another:  by age group 
______________________________________________________________ 
3.5 Do you think that the youth of your village are in the 

habit of abandoning their language to speak another one? 

  N   yes (%)    no (%)   Chi- Significant 
     square     at 
 
Younger  51  16% 84% 22.67  p < 0.001 
Older  50  20% 80% 16.82  p < 0.001 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Taking the five communities surveyed together, we 

observe that neither group feels the local speech variety is 

under threat.  Furthermore, chi-square testing shows that 

there is no significant difference in perception between these 

two age groups.  (Chi-square is 0.094, which is significant at 

p < 0.75.  The acceptable level is p < 0.05 or less.) 

Continuing in the same vein, among the Pana we find that 

twice as many older people as younger people were concerned 

about their language's future (40% versus 20%).  Among the Man 

the reverse is true, with only 27% of the older respondents 

expressing concern but 67% of the younger ones perceiving a 

threat.  Chi-square analysis, however, reveals that neither of 

these distributions are significant at an acceptable level 

(p < 0.05 or less) and therefore cannot be construed to say 

that among the Man and the Pana as a whole, the young people 

feel differently from the old people about this issue.  (For 

Pana, chi-square equals 0.24, p < 0.75; for Man, it is 1.72, 

p < 0.20). 

5.3.4 Trend in Language Dominance 

I attempted to determine the social settings in which 

Fulfulde appears to dominate by means of question 2.5, which 

asks: 

2.5 Which language(s) do you use:  with your husband/ 
wife(wives); with your children; with your friends 
same age; at the local market; at the large market; 
in the fields; at the subdivisional office? 
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Because of the difficulties the survey team encountered 

in consistently determining the locations of the large mar-

kets, I present the results for the local markets only. 

In some cases the answers given yielded a large number 

of permutations of possible language use.  Concerning market 

usage, for example, it was not uncommon to find combinations 

of two or even three languages being used depending on what 

the interlocutor's language was.  To simplify the analysis, I 

group the answers into two categories:  "Mbum only," which 

includes only Eastern Mbum varieties; and "(Mbum &) other," 

where interaction takes place using non-Mbum varieties (such 

as French and Fulfulde), an interpreter, gestures, etc., 

either with or without an Eastern Mbum variety. 

Table 35 presents the results of the analysis: 
 
 
 
Table 35.--Language use in different settings 
______________________________________________________________ 
2.5 What language(s) do you use with/at: 

  N Mbum only   (Mbum &)    Chi- Significant 
     (%)   other (%)  square     at 
 
Spouse 103  96%  4% 85.79  p < 0.001 
______________________________________________________________ 
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Table 35.--Continued 
______________________________________________________________ 

  N Mbum only   (Mbum &)    Chi- Significant 
     (%)   other (%)  square     at 
 
Children  97 100%  0% 95.01  p < 0.001 
Friends 
 same age 102   93%  7% 74.21  p < 0.001 
Market  96   31% 69% 12.76  p < 0.001 
Fields 102   99%  1% 96.09  p < 0.001 
Subdiv. 
 office   92    4% 96% 74.88  p < 0.001 
______________________________________________________________ 
Note:  "Spouse" includes the total number of spouses counted 
among the respondents, e.g. for a man with three wives each 
wife was counted once. 
 
 

From these figures it appears that Eastern Mbum speech-variety 

use is very strong in the areas of intimate domestic and 

social life (i.e. with spouse, children, friends; in fields).  

On the other hand, outside speech varieties appear to dominate 

in the markets and at the subdivisional office, where contact 

with outsiders occurs.  Primarily these speech varieties are 

Fulfulde in the markets (where business is mostly run by Fulbe 

traders) and French and Fulfulde in the sub-divisional office.  

The local speech varieties are also used in these same two 

settings, but apparently only in interaction with other East-

ern Mbum speakers.  Thus what appears to be present in the 

Eastern Mbum community (although not always on the individual 

level) is a case of stable diglossia. 
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5.4 Conclusions 

The preceding analysis seems to indicate that Fulfulde 

proficiency in rural communities is neither as high nor as 

widespread as generally believed.  Rather, use of the local 

speech variety is deeply entrenched among the younger gener-

ation (except for the perception of a threat to its future use 

among the Man and Pana) as well as in the most intimate areas 

of social interaction.  Fulfulde is primarily used in contact 

with outsiders. 

As a result, there is reason to suspect that Fulfulde 

would not be very effective as a means of written communica-

tion, unless the proficiency level of the general population 

could be substantially raised. 

Accomplishing this might prove difficult.  In an area 

where just keeping body and soul together is a constant strug-

gle, people have little time for learning outside languages 

except by contact with them.  If after decades of contact (and 

even conquest) Fulfulde has not managed to displace (or at 

least gain close to equal proficiency with) the local speech 

varieties, it is unlikely it will do so in the foreseeable 

future. 

Perhaps Fulfulde proficiency among Eastern Mbum speakers 

could be raised to the needed level by having the language 

taught as a second language to the younger generations in 

school, so that they would become bilingual in it by the time 

they reached adulthood.  The study seems to show that the pos-
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itive attitudes necessary to allow this are present.  The gov-

ernment of Cameroon has made no provisions for this, however, 

preferring to use French.  Therefore, for the present the task 

of increasing Fulfulde proficiency would have to be taken up 

by some outside agency. 
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CHAPTER VI 
 
 

CONCLUSION--A STANDARDIZATION 
 

STRATEGY FOR EASTERN MBUM 
 

At the end of Chapter IV I concluded, in the light of 

the intelligibility and attitude data obtained, that the 

Karang and Nzak Mbay language-development projects are the 

best candidates for expansion into the unwritten-variety com-

munities.  On the basis of the same data, by contrast, the Kuo 

program will unlikely be extendable. 

I also concluded from the intelligibility data that Pana 

appears to be a distinct language from Karang, Kuo, and Nzak 

Mbay, although attitudes of Pana speakers towards Karang and 

Nzak Mbay are positive. 

In this chapter I endeavor to apply the results of the 

survey to a strategy for providing written literature to all 

Eastern Mbum communities in a form they can understand.  Apart 

from what I have already mentioned, there are two other perti-

nent issues in this regard: 

1) SIL researchers in the area are considering tying the 

Karang and Kuo programs together through Computer-Assisted 

Dialect Adaptation (CADA) so that literature produced in one 
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variety can easily be transferred to the other.  They wish to 

incorporate Nzak Mbay into this process as well. 

2) It may eventually be possible to assist the Pana in 

using Karang or Nzak Mbay materials, in spite of inadequate 

inherent or acquired intelligibility, because of non-hindering 

attitudes on their part. 

The standardization strategy I propose for the Eastern 

Mbum group incorporates two consecutive stages, as follows: 

The first stage involves continuing to develop Karang, 

Kuo, and Nzak Mbay, while also promoting a degree of inter-

dependence by producing shared literature using CADA.  This 

literature can be introduced to the unwritten-variety commun-

ities as deemed appropriate. 

The second stage consists of working towards the stan-

dardization of a single written form of Eastern Mbum.  This 

standard may then be used to bridge speakers into the official 

language (French in Cameroon and Chad, French and Sango in 

Central African Republic) and perhaps the LWC, Fulfulde. 

In both cases the key standardizing agency will be a 

language committee with members from all the speech communi-

ties concerned.  I will refer to this as the "pan-Eastern Mbum 

language committee," or simply the "pan-Mbum committee." 

In developing this strategy I assume the existence of an 

ideal world.  In reality there are problems that will make 



160 

 

implementation of the strategy difficult, which I describe at 

the end of the chapter. 

This chapter is divided into five sections: 

- (6.1) a discussion of standardization, including a 

definition and reasons why it may be desirable; 

- (6.2) a description of language committees based on 

Sadembouo's (1988) definition, including constitution and 

organization; functions and activities; and the two levels of 

committee I suggest for the strategy proposed; 

- (6.3) a discussion of the first stage of the standard-

ization strategy, including development and promotion efforts 

to date in Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay; the implementation of 

CADA; the role of the unwritten-variety communities; and po-

tential problems with this approach; 

- (6.4) a discussion of the second stage of the strat-

egy, including selecting, developing, and promoting a standard 

form; integrating Pana into the strategy; and bridging to 

French and/or Fulfulde through PROPELCA; 

- (6.5) obstacles in the way of implementing this 

strategy. 

6.1 Standardization 

6.1.1 Definition 

Of the uses of the term standardization I here follow 

Hatfield (1991:252-3), who defines standardization as "the 

development of a written form of a language which covers as 
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broad a grouping of dialects of that language as possible and 

which still may be comprehensible to its speakers."  It is "a 

planned attempt to stretch the usefulness of written texts 

. . . across a wider range of the dialect continuum than we 

previously thought possible or desirable."  Its domain is 

written rather than spoken language, in that individuals would 

be able to use their own spoken varieties when reading the 

written form aloud.  Tzeltal of Mexico provides an illustra-

tion of this (Hatfield 1991:253).  Whereas the New Testament 

is written in the Oxchuc and Bachajon dialects, Tzeltals who 

speak neither of these varieties use their own pronunciation 

when reading it. 

6.1.2 Reasons for Standardizing 

Scholars cite a number of reasons for implementing a 

standardization process.  Three of these follow, in no partic-

ular order of importance. 

1) The political, social, or economic climate of the 

country requires it.  Hatfield (1991:251) refers to the 

"changing political climate in some countries which makes it 

less feasible or desirable to produce literacy material in 

multiple and closely related dialects."  This may be out of a 

concern to avoid the divisiveness which multilingualism and 

multiethnism have been known to engender in Africa (Chumbow 

1987:22). 



162 

 

Linguistic planning and practice are expensive in multi-

lingual nations (Sadembouo 1988:15), and developing countries 

such as Cameroon often cannot afford fully developing all the 

languages spoken within their borders.  Economic necessity is 

one reason why Cameroon is seeking to narrow down from 240 to 

100 the number of languages it will attempt to standardize 

(Johnson 1990:77). 

Non-government agencies also have limited resources.  

Broadening a language-development project so that materials 

can be used by a larger grouping of speakers than otherwise 

expected reduces long-term costs and allows the allocation of 

personnel and finances to more pressing needs. 

This prevents the kind of "regrettable" duplication of 

efforts that Sadembouo (1988:14) maintains occurs when two 

different dialects of the same language are developed into 

written form without due regard to identifying the whole com-

munity that is to benefit from a written model. 

2) Standardizing promotes uniformity of language use 

(Miller 1991:259).  As Wiesemann (1988) points out regarding 

the Kaingang people of Brazil, this may improve intercompre-

hension by encouraging people to use native forms rather than 

borrowings from a LWC.  She had found that different Kaingang 

groups had trouble understanding one another because they 

attached different meanings to the same Portuguese loan-words.  

Once standardization was under way, however, people began 
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reverting to Kaingang forms, with a significant improvement in 

intercomprehension (1988:8). 

Fulfulde borrowings do occur in the Eastern Mbum vari-

eties, although I do not know to what extent they hinder 

understanding among their speakers.  Devising a single stan-

dard may nevertheless enhance intercomprehension. 

3) Standardizing helps governments with their educa-

tional goals (Hatfield 1991:253-4).  In Cameroon French and 

English are the languages of education, but in certain regions 

the government is allowing, under the PROPELCA project (cf. 

section 1.2.2), the experimental use of mother tongues in the 

initial grades of primary school to enhance pupils' acquisi-

tion of basic skills before they are bridged over to a cur-

riculum taught entirely in one of the official languages.  The 

fewer standardized languages there are, the smaller the amount 

of mother-tongue educational materials that needs to be pre-

pared. 

This list is not meant to be exhaustive but illustrates 

some of the reasons why standardization may be considered 

desirable. 

6.2 The Key Standardization Agency:  The Language Committee 

In her analysis of case studies of standardization, 

Johnson (1990) lists the presence of an authoritative institu-

tion responsible for forming and promoting the standard as one 

of the recurring factors contributing to successful standard-
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ization efforts.  Sadembouo (1988) calls this authoritative 

institution a language committee, "the highest authority, so 

to speak, for the task of checking, controlling and sanction-

ing the written use of the language as far as vocabulary, 

grammar and literary production are concerned" (1988:20).  

Language committees play a key role in the standardization 

strategy I will later spell out. 

I now briefly describe the constitution, organization, 

functions, and activities of the proposed language committees. 

6.2.1 Constitution and Organization 

According to Sadembouo (1988), the language committee 

has two parts:  a general assembly made up of members and 

sympathizers who share the committee's objectives, and a 

restricted cell, or bureau, which is the center of technical 

work and administrative duties.  It is actually this re-

stricted cell that Sadembouo considers to be the language 

committee per se (1988:21). 

The language committee should be as representative as 

possible (Sadembouo 1988:21), encompassing the following cate-

gories of people:  speakers from each of the dialects of the 

language unit; men and women, young people and adults; persons 

belonging to all religious groups; people from different so-

cial classes; teachers by profession; and illiterate as well 

as literate people.  This is to ensure that the standard cho-

sen is acceptable to all, including speakers of non-standard 
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varieties.  The notion of acceptability is, according to 

Wiesemann (1987:79), one of the basic requirements for a good 

standard. 

6.2.2 Functions and Activities 

Sadembouo divides the language committee's functions and 

activities into four specific steps:  language standardiza-

tion; modernization and planning of language development; cre-

ation of a literary milieu; and promotion and popularization 

of standard writing.  He bases these on his experience with 

efforts to standardize Fe'efe'e in Cameroon. 

Language standardization involves developing writing-

system principles (using an existing alphabet), making the 

community aware of dialect unification efforts under way, and 

building up language-writing rules (what Sadembouo calls har-

monization). 

Under modernization and planning of language develop-

ment, he includes the supervising of modernization (i.e. the 

creation of new words according to the natural linguistic 

mechanisms of the language) and the promotion of literary 

creation. 

By creation of a literary milieu, he refers to the pro-

duction of books and translations as well as the promotion of 

a regular news sheet. 

Finally, promotion and popularization of standard writ-

ing aim at:  producing orthographic guides, primers, post-
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primers, vocabulary lists, dictionaries, pedagogic and des-

criptive grammars, and reading books; organizing adult liter-

acy campaigns; promoting the teaching and use of the language 

in the formal education system; and developing transition 

teaching material from the local language to the official 

language, to ensure the smooth integration of newly literate 

adults. 

These four steps loosely correspond to Wiesemann's 

(1987:75-76) four phases of standardization:  oral, prepara-

tory, consolidation, and finalizing.  There are at least two 

differences.  First, the oral phase does not fall within the 

realm of standardization as described by Sadembouo, but rather 

refers to the historical process of dialect and language di-

vergence.  Second, Wiesemann's finalizing phase also entails 

an evaluation and adjusting of the standard-language norms set 

down. 

6.2.3 Proposed Structure for Eastern Mbum 

The following is the structure I propose for directing 

and overseeing the Eastern Mbum standardization strategy. 

It comprises two types of committee working at two 

different levels.  They are the local-level committee and a 

broadly-based, pan-Eastern Mbum committee. 
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Local-level Committees:  Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay 

Local-level committees will operate in each of the writ-

ten-variety communities (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay).  They will 

oversee the work in their own communities, including develop-

ment and promotion activities as described by Sadembouo and 

Wiesemann.  They will also seek to extend their projects to 

the unwritten-variety communities that can make use of their 

literature, under the direction of the pan-Eastern Mbum com-

mittee. 

The Pan-Eastern Mbum Committee 

This committee (hereafter referred to as the "pan-Mbum 

committee") will seat representatives from the Karang, Kuo, 

and Nzak Mbay committees.  It will also include members from 

the Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Sakpu, and (perhaps) Pana communities. 

The pan-Mbum committee will have three major responsi-

bilities:  1) directing the incorporation of the unwritten-

variety communities into the local-level committees; 2) over-

seeing the sharing of literature production that is to be 

accomplished through CADA; and 3) planning and implementing 

the development of a single Eastern Mbum standard. 

6.3 Stage #1:  Development and Promotion of Shared Literature 
    Using CADA 

The first stage consists of developing shared literature 

among the Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay using Computer-Assisted 
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Dialect Adaptation (CADA) and promoting that literature's use 

in the communities. 

Before proceeding with the specific proposal, I briefly 

describe development and promotion efforts to date in each of 

these communities. 

6.3.1 Development and Promotion Efforts to Date 

Karang 

Karang has a well-developed structure in place.  There 

is an overall committee under the Lutheran Church (EELC) known 

as the Conseil général de littérature karang (Karang Litera-

ture Committee).  The SIL researchers assigned to the Karang 

project sit on the committee as technical consultants.  There 

are also five sector committees grouped geographically by 

major town:  Garoua, Ngaoundéré, Tcholliré, Sorombéo, and 

Touboro.  Within each sector committee there are representa-

tives from each of the main villages. 

Promotional efforts include the biennial Literacy Day, 

which to date has been held twice (1987 and 1989).  No Liter-

acy Day was held in 1991.  This event is co-sponsored by the 

Karang Literature Committee and Cameroon's Ministry of Youth 

and Sports (MINJES).  Its purpose is to promote both Karang 

literacy in all the villages and solid links with the differ-

ent government agencies. 

In addition, there are about 30 teachers scattered 

throughout the Karang area, but mostly in the area between 
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Sorombéo and Touboro.  Motivation and promotion depend on the 

individual teachers, with classes booming in some places and 

inactive in others.  A literacy coordinator travels in the 

area, checking on village teachers and trying to stimulate 

interest in literacy.  A new coordinator was elected in 1991. 

Kuo 

Like Karang, Kuo has a well-developed structure in 

place.  There are two regional committees, one in Cameroon and 

one in Chad, with representatives from every church denomina-

tion and every village. 

At present there are three literacy coordinators:  one 

in Chad, one in the Touboro border area, and one in Garoua, 

Cameroon.  These coordinators are responsible for the set-up 

and coordination of literacy classes, as well as the produc-

tion and selling of literature. 

The focus of the Kuo development and promotion activi-

ties is in Chad.  There are 32 trained teachers, 24 of whom 

are active in 12 different villages.  The goal is to have two 

teachers per village and four per major town, both in Chad and 

in Cameroon. 

Nzak Mbay 

The situation with Nzak Mbay is relatively fragmented, 

with separate work being done by a Protestant-led language 

committee, the French priests at the Touboro mission, and the 
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Italian priest at the Baibokoum mission.  The language commit-

tee, on which Chadian Roman Catholics (but not the European 

priests) also sit, is revising the New Testament and negotiat-

ing the setup of a literacy program with SIL as well as the 

Assemblies of God, the largest Protestant denomination in the 

area.  To date the majority of the work is being carried out 

in Chad. 

Based on available information, there appears to be no 

active, community-wide effort to promote Nzak Mbay literacy 

yet. 

6.3.2 Computer-Assisted Dialect Adaptation (CADA) 

The foundation for this first stage is Computer-Assisted 

Dialect Adaptation (CADA).  Presently in the developmental 

stages, CADA is primarily being envisioned by SIL researchers 

in the Eastern Mbum area for the sharing of literacy and 

scripture materials between Karang and Kuo. 

According to Mann and Weber (1989:0), CADA "is a process 

by which texts in one language or dialect are converted, 

through a computer, to draft texts in a related language or 

dialect."  It basically functions as a morphological and syn-

tactic parser and synthesizer.  It breaks down input in the 

source language into its constituent morphemes, pairs the 

morphemes up with the corresponding morphemes in the target 

language, and puts it all together again according to the 

target language's syntax. 
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Its importance to an organization such as SIL is that 

"drafts of scriptures, literacy and post-literacy materials 

and other texts can be made available quickly and easily based 

on their availability in related languages" (Mann and Weber 

1989:0). 

CADA's benefit lies in its ability to take care of "low-

level, tedious, and time-consuming aspects for which humans 

are prone to err" (Weber et al. 1990:14).  It thus allows the 

redirection of human effort to higher-level aspects of text 

treatment such as meaning and naturalness of text. 

CADA is limited in what it can do, however.  It is not 

intended to produce every change between two languages, but 

only a rough draft "that is intelligible to a monolingual 

speaker of the target language" (Weber et al. 1990:14).  A 

monolingual speaker can then rework the text for naturalness. 

6.3.3 Implementation of CADA in the Eastern Mbum Group 

Once the technical aspects of CADA are in place, trans-

fers can begin between Karang and Kuo.  According to Daniel 

Davis (personal communication), it would not be difficult to 

integrate Nzak Mbay into the process once its morphology and 

syntax have been analyzed.  This is not now being done, how-

ever. 

Projecting to the day when CADA is fully operational, I 

suggest that the pan-Mbum committee co-ordinate the transfer-

ral of existing documents among Karang, Kuo, and Nzak Mbay.  
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For new literature production, the committee would assign 

specific projects to each local-level committee to ensure as 

little duplication of effort as possible and speed up the 

overall production of literature.  As  literature is produced, 

it would be promoted on the local level. 

6.3.4 Role of the Unwritten-Variety Communities 

As far as Man, Mbere, Ngomi, Sakpu, and Pana are con-

cerned, the pan-Mbum committee should guide them into inte-

grating into one of the local-level committees so that they 

could take part in the language-development process.  Since 

there are various possibilities for grouping based on inherent 

intelligibility and attitudes (cf. section 4.5), integration 

would be based on their expressed preferences, the results of 

this survey, and the results of any further study that may be 

required (e.g. testing of Nzak Mbay bilingualism among the 

Man, Mbere, and Ngomi, where there is evidence of acquired in-

telligibility).  For example, Sakpu and Ngomi might be inte-

grated into the Karang committee because intelligibility and 

attitudes are conducive to the use of Karang literature in 

those communities. 

The representatives of the unwritten-variety communities 

should also be assisted in developing materials in their own 

languages that will facilitate their transition into Karang, 

Kuo, or Nzak Mbay.  These should be written in line with 
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Tadadjeu and Sadembouo (1984), which details a government-

approved orthography for all Cameroonian languages. 

Means should also be sought to incorporate other Eastern 

Mbum groups not studied in this survey (e.g. Kare, Kpere, Mbum 

Ngaoundéré).  Members from those communities should be invited 

to sit on the pan-Mbum committee as well. 

At this point it may be unwise to attempt to integrate 

Pana into one of the local-level committees, for two reasons:  

first, the majority of the Pana population lives in CAR, where 

no local-level committee exists, making it potentially diffi-

cult for them to become fully involved in the process; and 

second, because neither intelligibility testing nor the ques-

tionnaire results provide clear evidence of adequate inherent 

or even acquired intelligibility with the written varieties.  

It may be better to wait until the broader standardization 

effort is under way, when a single reference form has been 

chosen and can be introduced. 

6.3.5 Potential Risk 

Should these three projects continue to develop indepen-

dently, even with the CADA transfers tying them together to a 

certain extent, they may reach a point where they have gone 

too far to harmonize their efforts and work towards a single 

standard.  This may be especially so in those communities 

whose own speech variety does not become the standard.  For 
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this reason, steps should be taken as soon as feasible to move 

towards a single standard. 

6.4 Stage #2:  Standardization of a Single Form 

There are two aspects to this stage, both of which are 

to be directed by the pan-Mbum committee: 

1) selecting, developing, and promoting the standard 

form; and  

2) considering how to bridge the community into the 

official languages and possibly the LWC.  In this regard I 

will focus on implementing the PROPELCA program in Cameroon. 

6.4.1 Selecting a Standard Form:  Reference versus Composite 

Selecting a standard form is, according to Sadembouo 

(1988), the first step in the development process of a lan-

guage.  He writes, "It is this basis which finally makes the 

language become an instrument for adequate written communica-

tion" (1988:11). 

Ansre (1971) describes two ways in which standard lan-

guages have historically been formed.  One is to elevate one 

of the varieties of the language to be the standard form or 

reference dialect (e.g. the Ki-Unguja dialect of Swahili in 

East Africa, the Anglo dialect of Ewe in Togo).  The other is 

to attempt to create a composite of all main dialects, such as 

was done with Shona in Zimbabwe and standard Ibo in Nigeria. 
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Hatfield (1991:253) comments that generally, of the two, 

"the approach of choosing a reference dialect has been more 

successful than that of the composite method" (i.e. according 

to case studies of the process).  The main criticism of com-

posite forms is that they are unnatural, nobody's real lan-

guage, the language "everyone writes and nobody speaks" (cf. 

Ansre 1971, Kanyoro 1988, Sadembouo 1988). 

It is not as though "union languages" cannot be success-

ful, however.  In her study of Union Luyia in Kenya, Kanyoro 

(1988:15) states that although she is opposed to such lan-

guages, they can work "if there are proper support systems, 

and if the basis of the union is not linguistically too far 

removed from the language of the readers."  Nevertheless, of 

the two, the literature argues more forcefully for the refer-

ence-dialect approach, and this is the one I suggest for the 

Eastern Mbum group. 

6.4.2 Selection Criteria for a Reference Dialect 

Sadembouo proposes a set of objective criteria for 

ensuring "the identification and the judicious choice of the 

reference dialect" (1988:29).  He divides these into funda-

mental, secondary, and marginal criteria. 

Fundamental criteria include a high degree of declared 

understanding of the dialect; a high degree of predicted 

understanding of dialect (i.e. through lexicostatistics or 

intelligibility testing); numerical importance of the dialect 
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speakers; advantageous geographical position of the dialect; 

location of the dialect at the center of activity (e.g. chief-

taincy, administrative or economic headquarters); dialect 

prestige; perceived purity of the dialect; and vehicularity of 

the dialect (i.e. the ratio of native to non-native speakers 

for each dialect). 

Secondary criteria include the attitude of the govern-

ment towards the dialect; the religious influence of the di-

alect; the socioeconomic importance of the dialect (i.e. its 

use in commercial matters); the existence of written docu-

ments; the historical expansion (movement) of the dialect 

(i.e. identification of where the group originated); and 

expressed feelings concerning ease of understanding and 

speaking the dialect. 

Marginal criteria include the availability of infor-

mants; good working conditions for researchers; friendly rela-

tions between the agents and a speaker of the dialect; and the 

social status of the dialect speakers. 

Sadembouo weights these three types of criteria on a 

three-point scale.  Fundamental criteria are worth three 

points each, secondary criteria two points each, and marginal 

criteria one point each.  Hein (1991) illustrates his own 

application of this scoring index in selecting a reference 

variety for the Logo cluster of Zaire. 
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Each type of criterion is applied successively, from 

fundamental to marginal, with the next lowest type being ap-

plied only if no dialect emerges from the application of the 

higher criteria (Sadembouo 1988:18). 

A purely mathematical model for establishing patterns of 

communication and determining a reference dialect has been 

suggested by Gary Simons (1983).  He discusses an adequacy and 

least-cost algorithm based on some of his own data from Santa 

Isabel Island in the Solomon Islands, as well as data from 

Joseph Grimes (1974) from Northern Mixteco of Mexico.  Al-

though his model may be applied to the Eastern Mbum group, it 

is based primarily on intelligibility scores and seems rather 

weak in taking into account non-linguistic factors that affect 

the acceptability of literature across related speech vari-

eties.  In determining the predicted degree of understanding 

(one of Sadembouo's fundamental criteria), Simon's model may 

be helpful, but beyond that its usefulness appears limited. 

I do not attempt to apply Sadembouo's criteria here, but 

recommend that this be done at some point by the pan-Mbum com-

mittee.  Based on indications from the Eastern Mbum survey, 

Karang and Nzak Mbay are the strongest candidates for a refer-

ence dialect.  Daniel Davis, however, wonders if consideration 

should not be given to Mbum Ngaoundéré, since it is from this 

group that the Eastern Mbum peoples draw their ancestry (per-

sonal communication).  Ancestral origin falls in with Sadem-
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bouo's secondary criteria (i.e. "historical expansion of 

dialect").  The pan-Mbum committee may decide to look into 

this possibility should there be sufficient support for or 

interest in it. 

6.4.3 Developing the Standard 

The government of Cameroon has devised an orthography 

for use with all Cameroonian languages.  Both the Karang and 

Kuo orthographies are based on this system, and the priest in 

Baibokoum as well as the Nzak Mbay language committee in Chad 

are basing their work on it.  It is, therefore, the one I rec-

ommend for the Eastern Mbum standard. 

Wiesemann (1987:75) describes the standardization pro-

cess as "delicate," and the language committee needs to be 

mindful of those characteristics which make for a good stan-

dard language.  She lists four in particular: 

First, it must target native speakers and not outsiders 

who have not mastered the language.  Wiesemann (1987:77) 

writes: 
 
 
Si . . . la standardisation est difficile pour les autoch-
tones, mêmes les étrangers pour qui on aurait fait les 
règles trouveront ces règles difficiles une fois qu'ils 
seraient devenus des autochtones par formation. 
 
(Translation:  If . . . native speakers find the standard 
difficult to use, even outsiders for whom the rules are 
written will find them difficult to apply once they have 
been become native-speakers through training [i.e. they 
have been trained to native-like proficiency--LMS].) 
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Second, the standard must be technically correct, the 

result of rigorous linguistic analysis. 

Third, it must be pedagogically simple, i.e. easy to 

learn.  It must contain enough redundancy (e.g. in writing 

tone) to facilitate learning. 

Fourth, it must be sociologically acceptable to non-

reference variety speakers.  Johnson (1990:60) writes: 
 
 
. . . speakers accept a standard when they are inclined to 
do so . . . efforts to promote (Putonghua), Ewe, and 
Swahili have not yet been entirely successful, because 
people have not been ready to accept them. 
 

The acceptance of the standard is the key to the whole stan-

dardization process; without acceptance of the written code, 

standardization has not been achieved (Hatfield 1991:253).  To 

lessen the chances of rejection, Wiesemann recommends that 

leniency be practised with respect to the use of non-reference 

forms by non-reference speakers until consolidation of the 

written form has been attained. 

Thus, after the reference dialect for Eastern Mbum has 

been chosen, speakers of non-reference varieties should be 

made to feel free to use their own ways of speaking for writ-

ing as they make the transition into adopting the written 

standard. 
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6.4.4 Promoting the Standard 

Johnson (1990:94-99) sets forth a framework for pro-

moting a standard form of the Mpo language of southeastern 

Cameroon, based on Sadembouo's (1988) ideas (cf. section 

6.2.2).  I essentially repeat her framework here, adapting 

them to the Eastern Mbum context. 

a) Choose a name for the standard that all can identify 

with, preferably one that is used already for the entire 

ethnic group.  "Mbum" may be a suitable name, although the 

pan-Mbum committee may wish to explore other options. 

b) Expose people throughout the area to the reference 

form through audio-visual means (films, videos, tape record-

ings). 

c) Encourage intercommunication by sponsoring events 

that bring people together and emphasize literature and 

culture (e.g. literacy days, ethnic fairs, book dedications).  

The Karang Literacy Day is a good example of this.  Literacy 

classes should also be held in central locations such as 

Touboro, Mbaimboum, and Baibokoum, which are towns with impor-

tant markets drawing people from many of the local speech com-

munities.  This may spur interest in local literacy classes.  

From time to time, language committee meetings could be opened 

up to the general public, with it being made clear that each 

person may use his own speech variety if he so chooses.  This 

will help mitigate any feeling that an unwanted form is being 

imposed on non-reference speakers. 
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d) Educate people as to the benefits of having a written 

language and sharing a single written form for all groups. 

e) Seek to elevate the prestige of the newly formed 

standard, perhaps through government support.  This may be by 

means of public letters written by a government representative 

backing the new standard and urging its acceptance. 

f) Emphasize the diversity that is possible within the 

unity of the group, by communicating the idea that the nation 

is enriched when cultural diversity is expressed.  Essays 

could be written, and calendars and posters produced, that 

underline this concept. 

g) Balance the emphasis on national unity with an empha-

sis on group unity or commonality.  Encourage people to write 

or talk about their common ancestry with the other Eastern 

Mbum groups. 

h) Produce literature in the standard.  Writers' work-

shops provide excellent opportunities for such production.  

Johnson suggests that in the initial stages writers should be 

encouraged to write in their own variety, and as time goes on 

people may decide which materials to publish in the standard 

(1990:97).  Published materials could cover a wide variety of 

issues in areas such as health, agriculture, and religion. 

i) Johnson suggests that Bible translation be undertaken 

(1990:97).  This is already being done in Karang, Kuo, and 

Nzak Mbay.  The goal here would be to promote those Scriptures 
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that are in the reference form, especially among speakers of 

unwritten varieties.  Scriptures already in the non-reference 

varieties could continue to be used. 

j) Hold literacy classes in all the speech communities 

concerned. 

k) Attempt to get the standard taught in the local 

schools.  (I discuss this idea further in section 6.4.6). 

As these ideas are implemented, there must be a clear 

movement of information within the structure I have proposed, 

from the higher to the lower levels and back.  To this point I 

have suggested two levels of committee, the local-level com-

mittees and the pan-Mbum committee.  To ensure adequate inter-

action down to the village level, subcommittees should be 

formed on the sector level and the village level, following 

the Karang project's example.  The result would be a four-

level structure, with the pan-Mbum committee at the top, the 

local-level (Karang, Kuo, Nzak Mbay) committees second, sector 

committees third, and village committees fourth.  Each succes-

sively higher committee must carefully monitor developments on 

the lower levels, communicate recommendations to the lower 

levels, and return feedback to the higher levels, as the case 

may be. 

The whole standardization process will take time.  What 

I have proposed may not be achievable in 10, 20, or even 50 

years.  The committees must be careful not to attempt to hurry 
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a process that will have to be solidly based on consensus and 

cooperation for maximum success. 

6.4.5 Pana 

Although Pana appears to be a distinct language from 

Karang and Nzak Mbay, the presence of positive attitudes 

towards these same two varieties indicates that it may be 

possible to integrate this community into the Eastern Mbum 

standardization process.  Ring (1991) describes a situation 

within the Konkomba dialect chain in Ghana, where speakers of 

Komba, one of the more divergent varieties from the standard 

(Saboba), sought "to establish themselves as an extension of 

the Konkomba political grouping so as to gain a wider and 

stronger political representation in their locality as well as 

in Ghana" (1991:284).  Thus, in spite of the linguistic dif-

ferences, there is a precedent for at least attempting to 

incorporate Pana. 

As far as the means for incorporating Pana are con-

cerned, Hein (1991) provides a helpful analogy.  Within the 

Logo cluster of Zaire, there are two fairly unrelated vari-

eties, Logo-Bari and Zairean Avokaya, which Hein believes can 

be incorporated into the Logo standardization program.  For 

Logo-Bari, he recommends promoting the writing of Bari litera-

ture materials, and then producing transitional materials into 

the Logo standard.  For Zairean Avokaya, he suggests first 

adapting materials from Sudanese Avokaya and/or the Logo re-
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ference dialect, encouraging the writing of cultural stories 

in Zairean Avokaya, and then producing transitional materials 

into the Logo reference dialect (1991:276-7). 

An approach similar to the first one may be taken, with 

the creation of Pana literature being promoted and other ma-

terials produced for transition into the Eastern Mbum refer-

ence variety.  Since there is only one Pana village in Cam-

eroon, the bulk of literature production would have to come 

from the main Pana-speaking areas, which are in CAR. 

6.4.6 PROPELCA as a Bridge to French and Fulfulde 

Sadembouo (1988:25) considers one of the functions of 

the language committee also to consist in bridging speakers 

from literacy in the mother tongue into literacy in the for-

eign official language, so as to allow fuller participation by 

all in national life. 

As I described in section 1.2.2, experimental mother-

tongue education programs under PROPELCA are now under way in 

a number of language groups in the southern part of Cameroon.  

Under PROPELCA primary-school children are taught in the 

mother tongue for the first few years of their schooling, and 

either French or English (depending on the region) is intro-

duced as a second language.  After a few years they make a 

transition into a French-only or English-only curriculum.  In 

the Eastern Mbum area, French is the language of education. 
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This being the structure in place in Cameroon, the pan-

Mbum committee should seek to negotiate with the government 

for the introduction of PROPELCA into local schools.  I sug-

gest that this not be done until the reference dialect has 

been chosen and given time to assert itself. 

PROPELCA, of course, can be instituted only in Cameroon, 

benefiting essentially the Karang, Mbere, Ngomi, and Sakpu, as 

well as those Kuo, Pana, Man, and Nzak Mbay speakers living in 

Cameroon.  Education in Chad and CAR remains in French, and 

there do not appear to be any plans to introduce the mother 

tongues into these nations' schools.  (Since independence in 

1958, however, CAR has been moving towards Sango as an educa-

tion medium.)  A PROPELCA-type program may one day be set up 

in these countries, in which case the pan-Mbum committee 

should take swift action to be included in the program.  In 

the interim, non-government organizations (both religious and 

otherwise) in Chad and CAR may endeavor to incorporate the 

teaching of the official languages in their mother-tongue 

literacy programs. 

The pan-Mbum committee may additionally attempt to 

bridge the community into Fulfulde, the LWC in this part of 

Chad and Cameroon.  They may also seek to facilitate the same 

for Sango among Pana-speakers in CAR.  As far as Fulfulde is 

concerned, in section 5.4 I suggested the best way to accom-

plish bridging would be by teaching Fulfulde as a second lan-
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guage in the schools.  This may or may not be possible, de-

pending on government policy.  At the present time there are 

no known plans in Cameroon, Chad, or CAR to introduce Fulfulde 

into primary schools; thus, the teaching of Fulfulde would 

have to be taken up by an outside agency. 

6.5 Potential Problems in Implementing the Strategy 

The strategy I have proposed in this chapter assumes the 

existence of an ideal world.  In the real world, however, 

there are problems that may significantly hinder the implemen-

tation of a standardization policy in the Eastern Mbum area. 

First, there is the fact that the Eastern Mbum group is 

divided among three different countries:  Cameroon, Chad, and 

Central African Republic.  Ansre (1971:692-6) documents the 

problems that have accompanied attempts to standardize Swahili 

in three different countries (Kenya, Uganda, Tanzania) with 

three different language policies.  The same holds true here.  

Cameroon supports mother-tongue development and is allowing 

mother tongues to be used in some local schools.  Chad has no 

policy to promote mother-tongue education at all, and CAR 

favors unifying its people through Sango and French.  Thus, 

even if an Eastern Mbum standard is introduced into the 

schools in Cameroon, it may not be accepted into schools in 

Chad or CAR, essentially cutting off its full development 

among the Kuo, Nzak Mbay, Pana, and Man. 
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Second, the fragmentation within Nzak Mbay discussed in 

6.3.1 may make it difficult to enlist the broad cooperation 

needed among groups on both sides of the border to harmonize 

language-development efforts.  The lack of a united front 

within the Nzak Mbay community could delay Nzak Mbay's inte-

gration into the broader standardization effort. 

Third, strained relations among religious groups may 

hinder the creation of a fully representative language com-

mittee. 

Fourth, the use of different varieties by different 

religious groups (e.g. Karang by the Lutheran church, Nzak 

Mbay by the Roman Catholic church) may complicate the choice 

of a reference dialect.  Ansre (1971:684-8) describes an anal-

ogous situation among the Ewe in Togo during the German colo-

nial era (late 19th century).  At that time there was a great 

deal of discussion between the Protestant missionaries Härtter 

and Bürgi on the one hand, and the Catholic missionary Schmidt 

on the other, as to which variety of Ewe should be the stan-

dard.  Whereas the Protestants favored the western dialect 

(Anglo), the Catholics argued for the eastern dialect (Anexo).  

The arguments raised varied from "linguistic to pseudo-lin-

guistic, to social, political, and economic ones" (Ansre 1971: 

685).  This difference was never resolved, and in the end it 

was the move of the German colonial administration to Lomé in 

the west of Togo that caused Anglo to emerge as the standard. 
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Fifth, the insistence of the Kuo that they have their 

own project may negatively affect standardization efforts.  

Edward Ubels (personal communication) reports that the Kuo 

project resulted from the Kuo community's lobbying SIL to send 

in a research team after they had witnessed developments with-

in the Karang community.  I have suggested that Kuo will un-

likely be the best choice for the reference dialect, and it 

may therefore be difficult to convince them to accept whatever 

variety is chosen as the reference dialect.  The problem will 

be compounded if the Kuo's insistence finds equal expression 

with other groups. 

A final problem is the vastness and the underdevelopment 

of the Eastern Mbum area.  Public transportation in the region 

is irregular in Cameroon and virtually non-existent in Chad 

and CAR.  Where it does exist, its cost is prohibitive for 

most people, who make only a small income growing cotton.  In 

the case of the Karang, cost and distance have in the past 

made it extremely difficult to bring people together for com-

mittee meetings without an infusion of funds from the Karang 

Literature Committee--funds that are not always readily avail-

able (Daniel Davis, personal communication). 

The above seems to augur poorly for the implementation 

of the strategy I have described in this chapter.  I do not 

claim to know how to solve these problems, nor will I attempt 

to do so.  And yet, given the benefits to be derived from 
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standardization, it is good to take the long view and hope 

that one day a solution may be found to these problems.  In my 

estimation, the pan-Mbum committee may be an effective agency 

for opening people's minds to the potential benefits of a sin-

gle standard in terms of educating their children, integrating 

them into the larger national life, and unifying the Eastern 

Mbum group itself.  A promising sign is that the structure is 

now in place for cooperation among the Karang, Kuo, and Nzak 

Mbay (Suellyn Glidden, personal communication).  Solving prob-

lems through consensus is the long-standing formula in Africa, 

and if people can be brought together in a spirit of coopera-

tion, disagreements may be worked through and a consensus 

hammered out. 
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APPENDIX B 
 
 
 
 

INDIVIDUAL SOCIOLINGUISTIC QUESTIONNAIRE 
 

APPENDIX B:  INDIVIDUAL SOCIOLINGUISTIC QUESTIONNAIRE 
 
 

B.1 ENGLISH TRANSLATION 
 
 

Sociolinguistic Questionnaire 
 
  (To be used with a cross-section of the population) 
 
 
Researcher: _____________________  Organization: _____________ 
 
Date: ________________  Location of survey: __________________ 
 
1.  Respondent: Background Information 
 
1.1 Name: ___________________________________ 1.2 Age: _______ 
 
1.3 Occupation: _____________________________ 1.4 Sex: _______ 
 
1.5 What level of education have you reached? ________________ 
 
1.6 What is the first language you spoke as a child? 
 
    __________________________________________________________ 
 
1.7 What other languages do you speak?  Do you speak them well 

(+) or just a little (-)? 

    __________________________________________________________ 

    __________________________________________________________ 
 
    What other languages do you understand but not speak?  Do 

you understand them well (+) or just a little (-)? 
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    __________________________________________________________ 

    __________________________________________________________ 
 
1.8 Apart from your own village, where else have you lived for 

at least one year of your life? 
 
Location    How long?      What language do     What language  
                           they speak there?    did you speak? 
 
 
 
 
 
 
1.9 What is your father's mother tongue? _____________________ 
 
1.10 What is your mother's mother tongue? ____________________ 
 
1.11 What language(s) do/did your father and mother speak with 

each other? 
 
     _________________________________________________________ 
 
1.12 What is your husband's/wife's (wives') mother tongue? 
 
     _________________________________________________________ 
 
 
2.  Multilingualism 
 
(For questions 2.1 to 2.4, select among the languages indic-
ated those which the respondent said in question 1.7 he/she 
speaks or understands well.) 
 
2.1 Can you always understand speakers of: 
 
    Kuo __________   Karang __________   Nzak Mbay __________ 
 
    Fulfulde __________   Mbum (Ngaoundéré) __________ 
 
2.2 Can you always understand jokes and proverbs in: 
 
    Kuo __________   Karang __________   Nzak Mbay __________ 
 
    Fulfulde __________   Mbum (Ngaoundéré) __________ 
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2.3 Can you always say everything you want in: 
 
    Kuo __________   Karang __________   Nzak Mbay __________ 
 
    Fulfulde __________   Mbum (Ngaoundéré) __________ 
 
2.4 Suppose that you are in _______________, where you witness 

an argument between two people.  That village's tradition-
al court calls on you to testify concerning what you saw.  
Would you be able to describe in detail what you saw in: 

 
    Kuo __________   Karang __________   Nzak Mbay __________ 
 
    Fulfulde __________   Mbum (Ngaoundéré) __________ 
 
2.5 What language(s) do What do they speak 
    you use:        with you? 
 
    - with your husband/wife(ves)? ____________  _____________ 
 
    - with your children? _____________________  _____________ 
 
    - with your friends same age? _____________  _____________ 
 
    - at the local market? ___________________________________ 
 
    - at the large market? ___________________________________ 
 
    - in the field?___________________________________________ 
 
    - at the sub-divisional office? __________________________ 
 
2.6 Which language(s) do your children speak while playing 

with other children? 
 
    __________________________________________________________ 
 
2.7 When you are    What language do In which language 
 among the: you speak?  Do you do they respond? 
  keep your own way 
  of speaking? 
 
 Karang _________________ _________________ 

 Kuo _________________ _________________ 
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 Nzak Mbay _________________ _________________ 

 Mbum Ngaoundéré _________________ _________________ 
 
 
3.  Language Development 
 
3.1 Would you like language X to be used in local schools as a 

means of instruction in the first years of school? 
 
   Karang ____ Kuo ____ Nzak Mbay ____ Mbum ____ Fulfulde ____ 
 
3.2 Would you be willing to learn to read and write in: 
 
   Karang ____ Kuo ____ Nzak Mbay ____ Mbum ____ Fulfulde ____ 
    
3.3 Which (in 3.2) would you choose 1st, 2nd, 3rd?  Why? 

    1st  _____________________________________________________ 

    2nd  _____________________________________________________ 

    3rd  _____________________________________________________ 
 
3.4 Where is your language spoken the best? __________________ 
 
3.5 Do you think that the youth of your village are in the 

habit of abandoning (name of local language) in favor of 
speaking another?  Which one? 

 
    Is this a good thing or not?  Why? 

    __________________________________________________________ 

    __________________________________________________________ 
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B.2 ORIGINAL FRENCH VERSION 
 
 

Questionnaire sociolinguistique 
 

(A utiliser auprès d'un échantillon représentatif de la 
population) 

 
 
Enquêteur : ______________________  Organisme : ______________ 
 
Date : ________________  Lieu de l'enquête : _________________ 
 
1. Présentation de l'enquêté(e) 
 
1.1 Nom et prénom : _________________________ 1.2 Age : ______ 
 
1.3 Métier : ________________________________ 1.4 Sexe : _____ 
 
1.5 Jusqu'à quelle classe êtes-vous allé(e) à l'école ? ______ 
 
1.6 Quelle est la prèmiere langue que vous avez parlée chez 

vous étant enfant ? 
 
    __________________________________________________________ 
 
1.7 Quelles autres langues parlez-vous ?  Les parlez-vous bien 

(+) ou un peu (-) seulement ? 

    __________________________________________________________ 

    __________________________________________________________ 
 
    Quelles autres langues comprenez-vous, sans les parler ?  

Les comprenez-vous bien (+) ou un peu (-) seulement ? 

    __________________________________________________________ 

    __________________________________________________________ 
 
1.8 A part votre village, où avez-vous habité pendant au moins 

un an de votre vie ? 
 
Endroit  Combien de temps ? Quelle langue les  Quelle langue y 
                              gens parlent     parliez-vous ? 
                                 là-bas ? 
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1.9 Quelle est la langue maternelle de votre père ? __________ 
 
1.10 Quelle est la langue maternelle de votre mère ? _________ 
 
1.11 Votre père et votre mère parlent/parlaient quelle(s) 

langue(s) entre eux ? 
 
     _________________________________________________________ 
 
1.12 Quelle est la langue maternelle de votre mari/(vos) 

femme(s) ? 
 
     _________________________________________________________ 
 
 
2.  Multilinguisme 
 
(Pour les questions 2.1 à 2.4, choisissez, parmi les langues 
indiquées, celle(s) dont l'enquêté(e) a dit à la question 1.7 
qu'il (elle) la (les) parle ou comprend bien.) 
 
2.1 Pouvez-vous toujours comprendre les locuteurs du : 
 
    kuo __________   karang __________   nzak mbay __________ 
 
    fulfulde _____________   mbum (de Ngaoundéré) __________ 
 
2.2 Pouvez-vous toujours comprendre les plaisanteries et les 

proverbes en : 
 
    kuo __________   karang __________   nzak mbay __________ 
 
    fulfulde _____________   mbum (de Ngaoundéré) __________ 
 
2.3 Pouvez-vous toujours dire tout ce que vous voulez en : 
 
    kuo __________   karang __________   nzak mbay __________ 
 
    fulfulde _____________   mbum (de Ngaoundéré) __________ 
 
2.4 Supposons que vous vous trouviez à _______________ et y 

soyez témoin d'une dispute entre deux personnes.  Le tri-
bunal coutumier de ce village vous convoque afin que vous 
lui disiez ce que vous avez vu.  Pouvez-vous décrire, dans 
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les détails, ce que vous avez vu et ce, au moyen de la 
langue _______________ ? 

 
    kuo __________   karang __________   nzak mbay __________ 
 
    fulfulde _____________   mbum (de Ngaoundéré) __________ 
 
2.5 Quelle(s) langue(s) Laquelle parlent-ils 
    utilisez-vous : avec vous ? 
 
    - avec votre mari/femme(s) ? ______________  _____________ 
 
    - avec vos enfants ? ______________________  _____________ 
 
    - avec vos ami(e)s du même âge ? __________  _____________ 
 
    - au marché local ? ______________________________________ 
 
    - au grand marché ? ______________________________________ 
 
    - aux champs ? ___________________________________________ 
 
    - à la sous-préfecture ? _________________________________ 
 
2.6 Quelle(s) langue(s) parlent vos enfants en jouant avec    

d'autres enfants ? 
 
    __________________________________________________________ 
 
2.7 Quand vous êtes Quelle langue  Ils vous répondent 
 parmi : parlez-vous ? en quelle langue ? 
  Gardez-vous votre 
  propre manière de 
  parler ? 
 
 les Karang _________________ __________________ 

 les Kuo _________________ __________________ 

 les Nzak Mbay _________________ __________________ 

 les Mbum de  _________________ __________________ 
   Ngaoundéré 
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3.  Développement de la langue 
 
3.1 Aimeriez-vous que la langue _____________ soit utilisée 

dans les écoles d'ici comme moyen d'instruction dans les 
premières années d'école ? 

 
   karang ____ kuo ____ nzak mbay ____ mbum ____ fulfulde ____ 
 
3.2 Seriez-vous prêt(e) à apprendre à lire et à écrire en : 
 
   karang ____ kuo ____ nzak mbay ____ mbum ____ fulfulde ____ 
    
3.3 Laquelle (en 3.2) choisiriez-vous en 1er, en 2ème, en 

3ème ?  Pourquoi ? 

    1er  _____________________________________________________ 

    2ème _____________________________________________________ 

    3ème _____________________________________________________ 
 
3.4 Où parle-t-on le mieux votre langue ? ____________________ 
 
3.5 Pensez-vous que les jeunes de votre village ont l'habitude 

de laisser leur langue (nom de la langue locale) pour en 
parler une autre ?  Laquelle ? 

 
    C'est bien ou non ?  Pourquoi ? 

    __________________________________________________________ 

    __________________________________________________________ 
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APPENDIX C 
 
 
 
 

GROUP INTERCOMPREHENSION QUESTIONNAIRE 
APPENDIX C:  GROUP INTERCOMPREHENSION QUESTIONNAIRE 

 
 

C.1 ENGLISH TRANSLATION 
 
 

Group Intercomprehension Questionnaire 
 
1 - a) Glossonym (Name of speech variety): ___________________ 
 
    b) Other names: __________________________________________ 
 
    c) Translate, "I speak (name of speech variety)": 
 
   _______________________________________________________ 
 
2 - a) Please name the other villages where the people speak 

exactly like you do: 
 
    

_______________________________________________________ 
 
    b) Please name the villages where the people's speech is 

different from yours, but whom you understand neverthe-
less: 

 
   

_______________________________________________________ 
 
3) Assess your comprehension of these other peoples' speech by 

saying whether your understanding of them is EXCELLENT 
("+++"), VERY GOOD ("++"), GOOD ("+"), AVERAGE ("+"), POOR 
("-"), VERY POOR ("--"). 
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4) A language is made up of different ways of speaking (pro-
nunciation, words), and these differences can be compared 
to colors that may be quite different or quite similar.  Go 
back to the speech varieties listed in question 3) and 
group them together by comparing them to different colored 
leaves. 

 
5) Now classify the speech forms you have grouped together in 

decreasing order of comprehension: 
 
   ___________________________________________________________ 
 
6) Now, what happens when you meet speakers from these groups, 

or when you are among them and conversing with them? 
 
   You speak to them in:          They speak to you in: 

   __________________________     ____________________________ 

   __________________________     ____________________________ 

   __________________________     ____________________________ 
 
7) Would you like your language to be written down so that you 

could learn to read and write it? 
 
8) In question 5) you grouped your own language together with 

the languages of certain other villages which you said you 
could understand without an interpreter.  What would be the 
most satisfactory way of writing down all these different 
ways of speaking?  In other words, of the "dialects" listed 
in 5), which one should be used as a basis for an alphabet? 

 
   (First choice): ______________ (Second choice): ___________ 

   (Reasons for choice): _____________________________________ 

   ___________________________________________________________ 
 
Number of participants: ______________________________________ 
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C.2 ORIGINAL FRENCH VERSION 
 

 
Questionnaire de groupe sur l'intercompréhension 
 
1 - a) Glossonyme/dialectonyme (nom du parler) : _____________ 
 
    b) Autres appellations : _________________________________ 

       _______________________________________________________ 
 
    c) Traduire : "Je parle (nom du parler)" : 
 
   _______________________________________________________ 
 
2 - a) Citez les localités où l'on parle comme chez vous : 
 
    

_______________________________________________________ 
 
    b) Citez les localités où l'on parle différemment mais que 

vous comprenez : 
 
   

_______________________________________________________ 
 
3) Evaluez votre compréhension de ces gens ainsi que de vos 

autres voisins comme suit : EXCELLENT ("+++"), TRES BIEN 
("++"), BIEN ("+"), MOYEN ("+"), UN PEU ("-"), TRES PEU    
("--"). 

 
4) Une langue possède toujours des variantes dans la façon de 

parler et les différences sont comparables aux couleurs qui 
peuvent être différentes ou très semblables.  Groupez les 
parlers évoqués ci-dessus (en 3.) par comparaison aux cou-
leurs des feuilles de différents éclats. 

 
5) Classez les parlers regroupés en une unité, dans l'ordre 

décroissant de compréhension : 
 
   ___________________________________________________________ 
 
6) Alors, que se passe-t-il quand vous rencontrez ces locu-

teurs, ou que vous êtes parmi eux et que vous conversez ? 
 
   Vous parlez :               Ils vous répondent ou parlent : 
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   ________________________    _______________________________ 

   ________________________    _______________________________ 

   ________________________    _______________________________ 
 
7) Aimeriez-vous que votre langue soit écrite ou apprendre à 

la lire et écrire ? 
 
8) Comment l'écrire de manière satisfaisante pour tous ceux 

groupés avec vous qui parlent chacun de sa façon, mais dont 
vous vous comprenez, c'est-à-dire : quelle variante choisir 
parmi celles reconnues (en 5.) pour la base de l'écriture ? 

 
   (1er choix) : ________________ (2ème choix) : ____________ 

   (Raisons de ce choix) :____________________________________ 

   ___________________________________________________________ 
 
Nombre de participants : _____________________________________ 
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APPENDIX D 
 
 
 
 

CREA 120-ITEM WORD LIST (ENGLISH/FRENCH) 
APPENDIX C: 

 
 

120-ITEM CREA WORD LIST (ENGLISH/FRENCH) 
 
  1 mouth/bouche 
  2 eye/oeil 
  3 head/tête 
  4 hair/poil 
  5 tooth/dent 
  6 tongue/langue 
  7 nose/nez 
  8 ear/oreille 
  9 neck/cou 
 10 breast/sein 
 11 hand (arm)/main (bras) 
 12 claw, nail/griffe, ongle 
 13 foot (leg)/pied (jambe) 
 14 buttocks/fesse, derrière 
 15 belly/ventre 
 16 navel/nombril 
 17 intestines/intestins 
 18 blood/sang 
 19 urine/urine 
 20 bone/os 
 21 skin/peau 
 22 wing/aile 
 23 feather/plume 
 24 horn/corne 
 25 tail/queue 
 26 man (human being)/ 
      homme (être humain) 
 27 man (male)/homme (mâle) 
 28 woman (female)/ 
      femme (femelle) 

 29 husband/mari 
 30 child/enfant 
 31 name/nom 
 32 sky/ciel 
 33 night/nuit 
 34 moon/lune 
 35 sun/soleil 
 36 wind/vent 
 37 cloud/nuage 
 38 dew/rosée 
 39 rain/pluie 
 40 earth/terre 
 41 sand/sable 
 42 path/chemin 
 43 water/eau 
 44 stream (river)/ 
      cours d'eau (rivière) 
 45 house/maison 
 46 fire/feu 
 47 wood (dry)/bois (sec) 
 48 smoke/fumée 
 49 ash/cendre 
 50 knife/couteau 
 51 rope/corde 
 52 spear/lance 
 53 war/guerre 
 54 meat/viande 
 55 dog/chien 
 56 elephant/éléphant 
 57 goat/chèvre 



205 

 

 58 bird/oiseau 
 59 tortoise/tortue 
 60 snake/serpent 
 61 fish/poisson 
 62 (head) louse/pou (de 
      tête) 
 63 egg/oeuf 
 64 tree/arbre 
 65 bark/écorce 
 66 leaf/feuille 
 67 root/racine 
 68 salt/sel 
 69 fat (oil)/graisse 
      (huile) 
 70 hunger/faim 
 71 iron, metal/fer, métal 
 72 one/un 
 73 two/deux 
 74 three/trois 
 75 four/quatre 
 76 five/cinq 
 77 six/six 
 78 seven/sept 
 79 eight/huit 
 80 nine/neuf 
 81 ten/dix 
 82 (to) come/venir 
 83 (to) send/envoyer 
 84 (to) walk (go)/ 
      marcher (aller) 
 85 (to) fall/tomber 
 86 (to) leave/partir 
 87 (to) fly/voler 
 88 (to) pour/verser 
 89 (to) strike/frapper

 90 (to) bite/mordre 
 91 (to) wash/laver 
 92 (to) split/fendre 
 93 (to) give/donner 
 94 (to) steal/dérober 
 95 (to) squeeze/presser 
 96 (to) cultivate/cultiver 
 97 (to) bury/enterrer 
 98 (to) burn/brûler 
 99 (to) eat/manger 
100 (to) drink/boire 
101 (to) vomit/vomir 
102 (to) suck/sucer 
103 (to) spit/cracher 
104 (to) blow/souffler 
105 (to) swell/enfler 
106 (to) give 
birth/engendrer 
107 (to) die/mourir 
108 (to) kill/tuer 
109 (to) push/pousser 
110 (to) pull/tirer 
111 (to) sing/chanter 
112 (to) play/jouer 
113 (to) fear/avoir peur 
114 (to) want/vouloir 
115 (to) say/dire 
116 (to) see/voir 
117 (to) show/montrer 
118 (to) hear/entendre 
119 (to) know/savoir,  
      connaître 
120 (to) count/compter 
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